

## AGRICULTURAL UNIVERSITY OF ATHENS SCHOOL OF FOOD & NUTRITIONAL SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF FOOD SCIENCE & HUMAN NUTRITION LABORATORY OF FOOD MICROBIOLOGY & BIOTECHNOLOGY

PhD Thesis

Identification and Control of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in fruit juices by Ultra High Pressure processing

Patra I. Sourri

<u>Supervisor:</u> Efstathios Z. Panagou, Professor Agricultural University of Athens

<u>Members of supervising board:</u> Panagou Efstathios, Professor AUA Nychas Georgios-Ioannis, Professor AUA Mallouchos Athanasios, Assistant Professor AUA

## ATHENS 2022



## AGRICULTURAL UNIVERSITY OF ATHENS SCHOOL OF FOOD & NUTRITIONAL SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF FOOD SCIENCE & HUMAN NUTRITION LABORATORY OF FOOD MICROBIOLOGY & BIOTECHNOLOGY

PhD Thesis

Identification and Control of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in fruit juices by Ultra High Pressure processing

Ταυτοποίηση και έλεγχος του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris σε χυμούς φρούτων με επεξεργασία Υπερυψηλής Υδροστατικής Πίεσης

Patra I. Sourri

Members of Evaluation Board:

Panagou Efstathios, Professor AUA(Supervisor) Nychas Georgios-Ioannis, Professor AUA Mallouchos Athanasios, Assistant Professor AUA Argyri Anthoula, Assistant Researcher, ELGO-DIMITRA Katsaros Georgios, Assistant Researcher, ELGO-DIMITRA Koutsoumanis Konstantinos, Professor AUTh Karatzas Kimonas-Andreas, Associate Professor, University of Rea

# Identification and Control of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in fruit juices by Ultra High Pressure processing

Department of Food Science and Human Nutrition Laboratory of Food Microbiology and Biotechnology

## Abstract

Fruit juices have an important place in humans' healthy diet. They are considered to be shelf stable products due to their low pH that prevents the growth of most bacteria. However thermo-acidophilic endospore forming bacteria of the genus *Alicyclobacillus* have the potential to cause spoilage of commercially pasteurized fruit juices. The flat sour type spoilage, with the presence of chemical taint compounds (mostly guaiacol) and the ability of *Alicyclobacillus* spores to survive after pasteurization and germinate under favorable conditions make them a major concern for the fruit juice industry worldwide. Their special characteristics and occurence in the fruit juice industry has made their early detection a challenge for the manufacturers in order to reduce economic loss. Furthermore, the development of control methods targeting the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus* is of paramount importance, as well. High Hydrostatic Pressure has been highlighted as the most important nonthermal technology to ensure microbiological safety and nutritional quality of fruit juices. Moreover, with the combination of moderate to high temperatures it has been proved effective for the inactivation of bacterial spores.

Therefore, the objective of this thesis was to investigate the presence of *Alicyclobacillus* in fruit juices, the identification of isolated colonies with molecular techniques and the examination of their potential to produce guaiacol. Furthermore, HHP was employed in order to study the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores and vegetative cells in orange and peach juice immediately after treatment and throughout storage at various temperatures.

Initially, the microbiological quality of commercially available orange and peach juices was undertaken with main focus on the occurrence of *Alicyclobacillus* species (**Chapter 2**). For this reason, refrigerated or pasteurized orange and peach juices obtained from the Greek market were analyzed physiochemically and microbiologically. The microbiological analysis aimed to enumerate the main spoilage microorganisms of fruit juices in terms of total viable counts (TVC), lactic acid bacteria (LAB), yeasts, molds and *Alicyclobacillus* spp., whereas physicochemical analysis included the pH and total soluble solids (TSS) measurement. Results showed low contamination level of the examined fruit juices from spoilage microorganisms, but confirmed the presence of *Alicyclobacillus*.

In **Chapter 3**, the isolated colonies of *Alicyclobacillus* that were confirmed according to the IFU method developed by the Working Group on Microbiology of the International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers, were analyzed with 16S rDNA PCR-RFLP with the use of three restriction endonucleases (*HhaI*, *RSa* I and *HiNFI*), for rapid identification. Furthermore, all isolated *Alicyclobacillus* colonies were checked for the ability to produce guaiacol. The results of PCR-RFLP grouped the isolates to 8 clusters and 7 of them were different from the used reference strain. Moreover, all isolates had the ability to produce guaiacol. In order to identify the isolates at species level a single enzyme PCR-RFLP method was utilized. A total of 78 Alicyclobacillus isolates were subjected to PCR-RFLP analysis using universal primers for the amplification of V1-V3 variable region of 16S rRNA gene and restriction endonuclease *HhaI*. Using these specific conditions of the PCR-RFLP assay, the *A. acidoterrestris* isolates were successfully differentiated from *A. acidocaldarius* and *A. hesperidum*.

The presence of *A. acidoterrestris* in fruit juices can lead to major spoilage problems. Therefore, the effectiveness of HHP for the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* was investigated in **Chapter 4**. In order to determine the HHP conditions that could inactivate the spores of the microorganisms, two *A. acidoterrestris* strains inoculated in orange juice were subjected to temperature-assisted HHP at 500 and 600 MPa in combination with different temperature regimes (25, 45, 60, and 70 °C) for pressurization time up to 30 min (1, 3, 5, 15 and 30 min). Furthermore, the inactivation kinetics of bacterial spores was described by means of the Weibull model. Results demonstrated that spore inactivation increased as high pressure and temperature levels increased. For both strains, complete spore inactivation was achieved during processing at the highest pressure (600 MPa) and temperature (70 °C). Moreover, the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores could be successfully described by the Weibull model for different pressurization levels and temperatures, although strain variability should be taken into consideration.

Even though the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores has been studied extensively during HHP treatment, however the dynamics of the spores and vegetative cells during storage (after HHP treatment) has not been substantiated thoroughly. Therefore, in Chapter 5, orange juice samples inoculated with the spores of the two different A. acidoterrestris strains used in the study were subjected to HHP treatment at 600 MPa/ 60 °C for 5 and 10 min. HHP treated and untreated samples were subsequently stored at 4, 12, and 25 °C for 60 days. Samples were analyzed every week in order to investigate the dynamic of the spore and vegetative cell population during storage. Results demonstrated that the germination of the surviving spores could be inhibited, while the remaining vegetative cells could be eliminated throughout storage at low temperatures, although strain variability should be taken into consideration. Furthermore, the spores of the reference strain A. acidoterrestris ATCC 49025 were inoculated in peach juice samples in order to examine the dynamic of the spore and vegetative cell population at higher storage temperatures. For this reason, samples were treated with HHP at 500 and 600 MPa, combined with 25, 45 and 60 °C for 10 min. HHP treated and control samples of peach juice were then stored at isothermal conditions (25, 35 and 45 °C) and analyzed microbiologically for up to 240 h. The outcome of this study was that HHP treatment at 600 MPa/ 60°C /10 min could eliminate the spore population during subsequent storage at 25 °C, whereas the vegetative cell population could be inhibited with the same treatment at the selected storage temperatures.

#### Scientific area: Food Microbiology

**Keywords:** *Alicyclobacillus, A. acidoterrestris,* PCR-RFLP, control, High Hydrostatic Pressure, spores, vegetative cells.

# Ταυτοποίηση και έλεγχος του βακτηρίου *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* σε χυμούς φρούτων με επεξεργασία Υπερυψηλής Υδροστατικής Πίεσης

Τμήμα Επιστήμης Τροφίμων και Διατροφής του Ανθρώπου Εργαστήριο Μικροβιολογίας και Βιοτεχνολογίας Τροφίμων

### Περίληψη

Οι χυμοί φρούτων κατέχουν σημαντική θέση στην υγιεινή διατροφή του ανθρώπου. Θεωρούνται ασφαλή προϊόντα ραφιού λόγω της χαμηλής τιμής του pH που αποτρέπει την ανάπτυξη των περισσοτέρων βακτηρίων. Παρόλα αυτά θερμοανθεκτικά και οξυανθεκτικά σπορογόνα βακτήρια του γένους Alicyclobacillus είναι πιθανόν να προκαλέσουν την αλλοίωση των παστεριωμένων χυμών φρούτων. Η αλλοίωση χωρίς την εμφανή διόγκωση της συσκευασίας λόγω παραγωγής αερίων αλλά η παρουσία χημικών ενώσεων αλλοίωσης (κυρίως γουαϊακόλης) και η ικανότητα των σπορίων του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus να επιβιώνουν μετά την παστερίωση και να εκβλαστάνουν κάτω από ευνοϊκές συνθήκες, τα καθιστούν μείζων πρόβλημα για την βιομηγανία γυμών φρούτων παγκοσμίως. Τα ιδιαίτερα χαρακτηριστικά τους και η παρουσία τους στη βιομηχανία φρουτοχυμών, καθιστά την έγκαιρη ανίχνευση τους μεγάλη πρόκληση για την ελαχιστοποίηση οικονομικών απωλειών. Επιπρόσθετα πρωταρχικής σημασίας είναι η ανάπτυξη μεθόδων ελέγχου με στόχο την αδρανοποίηση των σπορίων και των βλαστικών μορφών του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus. Η υπερυψηλή υδροστατική πίεση έχει χαρακτηριστεί ως η σημαντικότερη τεχνολογία μη θερμικής επεξεργασίας, η οποία μπορεί να διασφαλίσει τη μικροβιακή ασφάλεια και τη θρεπτική αξία των χυμών φρούτων. Επιπλέον, σε συνδυασμό με μέτριες έως υψηλές θερμοκρασίες η υπερυψηλή πίεση έγει αποδειχθεί αποτελεσματική στην αδρανοποίηση βακτηριακών σπορίων.

Συνεπώς, ο σκοπός της εν λόγω διδακτορικής διατριβής ήταν αρχικά η διερεύνηση της παρουσίας του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus σε χυμούς φρούτων, η απομόνωση των αποικιών, η ταυτοποίηση τους με RFLP PCR και ο έλεγχος της δυνατότητας τους να παράγουν γουαϊακόλη. Επίσης μελετήθηκε η επίδραση της υπερυψηλής υδροστατικής πίεσης στην αδρανοποίηση των σπορίων και των βλαστικών κυττάρων του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris σε εμπορικό δείγμα χυμού πορτοκαλιού και ροδάκινου αμέσως μετά την επεξεργασία και κατά τη διάρκεια της συντήρησης σε διαφορετικές θερμοκρασίες.

Αρχικά, πραγματοποιήθηκε έλεγχος σε εμπορικά δείγματα χυμών πορτοκαλιού και ροδάκινου από την ελληνική αγορά (**Κεφάλαιο 2**). Για το σκοπό αυτό, χυμοί ψυγείου και ραφιού από πορτοκάλι και ροδάκινο αναλύθηκαν φυσικοχημικά και μικροβιολογικά. Ο μικροβιολογικός έλεγχος είχε ως σκοπό την απαρίθμηση της ολικής αερόβιας μικροβιακής χλωρίδας, του πληθυσμού των οξυγαλακτικών βακτηρίων, των ζυμών και μυκήτων καθώς επίσης και του βακτηρίου *Alicyclobacillus* spp., ενώ ο φυσικοχημικός έλεγχος περιλάμβανε την μέτρηση της τιμής του pH και τη συγκέντρωση των ολικών διαλυτών στερεών. Τα αποτελέσματα έδειξαν χαμηλούς πληθυσμούς από τους εξεταζόμενους μικροοργανισμούς, αλλά επιβεβαίωσαν την παρουσία του βακτηρίου *Alicyclobacillus* spp. στους χυμούς.

Στο Κεφάλαιο 3, απομονώσεις του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus spp. από χυμό πορτοκάλι που επιβεβαιώθηκαν σύμφωνα με τη μέθοδο IFU που αναπτύχθηκε από την Ομάδα Εργασίας για την Μικροβιολογία της Διεθνούς Ομοσπονδίας Παραγωγών Χυμών Φρούτων, αναλύθηκαν με την χρήση της μοριακής τεχνικής 16S rDNA PCR RFLP με 3 ένζυμα περιορισμού (*HhaI, RSa I and HiNFI*), για ταχεία ταυτοποίηση. Επιπροσθέτως, όλες οι απομονώσεις του βακτηρίου Alicyclobacillus ελέγχθηκαν για τη δυνατότητα παραγωγής γουαϊακόλης. Τα αποτελέσματα έδειξαν ότι η τεχνική PCR RFLP ομαδοποίησε τις απομονώσεις σε 8 ομάδες, εκ των οποίων 7 ήταν διαφορετικές από το χρησιμοποιούμενο στέλεχος αναφοράς. Επίσης, όλες οι απομονώσεις είχαν τη δυνατότητα παραγωγής γουαϊακόλης. Για την ταυτοποίηση των απομόνωσεων σε επίπεδο είδους χρησιμοποιήθηκε μονοενζυματική PCR RFLP. Για τον σκοπό αυτό, 78 απομονώσεις Alicyclobacillus υποβλήθηκαν σε ανάλυση PCR RFLP με τη χρήση εκκινητών για την ενίσχυση της V1-V3 μεταβλητής περιοχής του 16S rDNA γονιδίου και του περιοριστικού ενζύμου HhaI. Με την εφαρμογή της τεχνικής PCR RFLP οι απομονώσεις των A. acidocaldarius και A. hesperidum.

Η παρουσία του βακτηρίου A. acidoterrestris στους χυμούς φρούτων μπορεί να επιφέρει σοβαρά προβλήματα αλλοίωσης. Για τον λόγο αυτό, διερευνήθηκε η αποτελεσματικότητα της Υπερυψηλής Υδροστατικής Πίεσης στην αδρανοποίηση των σπορίων του βακτηρίου A. acidoterrestris (Κεφάλαιο 4). Συγκεκριμένα, σπόρια από δύο στελέχη του εν λόγω βακτηρίου (ένα άγριο στέλεχος απομονωμένο από χυμό μήλου και ένα στέλεχος αναφοράς) εμβολιάστηκαν σε γυμό πορτοκάλι και υποβλήθηκαν σε υπερυψηλή υδροστατική πίεση σε 500 και 600 MPa σε συνδυασμό με ταυτόχρονη θέρμανση σε διαφορετικές θερμοκρασίες (25, 45, 60, and 70 °C) και διάρκεια έως 30 min (1, 3, 5, 15 και 30 min). Στη συνέχεια το πρωτογενές μοντέλο Weibull προσαρμόστηκε στα πειραματικά δεδομένα της αδρανοποίησης των δύο στελεχών. Τα αποτελέσματα έδειξαν ότι η αδρανοποίηση των σπορίων αυξάνονταν με την αύξηση των επιπέδων πίεσης και θερμοκρασίας. Πλήρης αδρανοποίηση των σπορίων και για τα δύο στελέχη επιτεύχθηκε στην υψηλότερη πίεση (600 MPa) και την υψηλότερη θερμοκρασία (70 °C). Επίσης παρατηρήθηκε ότι το μοντέλο Weibull μπόρεσε να περιγράψει ικανοποιητικά την αδρανοποίηση των σπορίων του βακτηρίου A. acidoterrestris για τα διαφορετικά επίπεδα πίεσης και θερμοκρασίας.

Παρότι η αδρανοποίηση του βακτηρίου A. acidoterrestris έχει μελετηθεί εκτενώς, η επιβίωση των σπορίων και των βλαστικών μορφών του μικροοργανισμού κατά τη διάρκεια της συντήρησης των χυμών φρούτων μετά την επεξεργασία με ΥΥΠ, δεν έχει τεκμηριωθεί επαρκώς. Για τον σκοπό αυτό, στο Κεφάλαιο 5 δείγματα πορτοκαλοχυμού εμβολιάστηκαν με τα σπόρια δύο στελεχών του βακτηρίου A. acidoterrestris -που χρησιμοποιήθηκαν και στην μελέτη του Κεφαλαίου 4- και υποβλήθηκαν σε ΥΥΠ σε 600 MPa/60 °C για 5 και 10 min αντίστοιχα. Τόσο τα επεξεργασμένα όσο και τα μη επεξεργασμένα δείγματα (μάρτυρας) συντηρήθηκαν σε θερμοκρασίες 4, 12 και 25 °C για 60 ημέρες. Στα δείγματα πραγματοποιούνταν μικροβιολογικές αναλύσεις κάθε εβδομάδα ώστε να καταγραφεί η μεταβολή του πληθυσμού των σπορίων και των βλαστικών κυττάρων κατά τη διάρκεια της συντήρησης. Τα αποτελέσματα έδειξαν μείωση της εκβλάστησης των σπορίων που επιβίωσαν από την επεξεργασία, το μέγεθος της οποίας καθορίστηκε από το στέλεχος του βακτηρίου, την πίεση, τον χρόνο επεξεργασίας και την θερμοκρασία συντήρησης, ενώ τα εναπομείναντα βλαστικά κύτταρα δεν ανιχνεύθηκαν κατά την συντήρηση του χυμού σε χαμηλές θερμοκρασίες. Επίσης, με σκοπό την μελέτη της δυναμικής των σπορίων και των βλαστικών κυττάρων κατά την συντήρηση των χυμών σε υψηλότερες θερμοκρασίες, σπόρια του στελέχους αναφοράς A. acidoterrestris ATCC 49025 εμβολιάστηκαν σε δείγματα γυμού ροδάκινου. Τα δείγματα υποβλήθηκαν σε ΥΥΠ σε 500 και 600 MPa σε συνδυασμό με ταυτόγρονη θέρμανση (25, 45 και 60 °C) για 10 min. Επεξεργασμένα και μη επεξεργασμένα (μάρτυρας) δείγματα χυμού ροδάκινου συντηρήθηκαν σε θερμοκρασίες 25, 35 και 45 °C και αναλύθηκαν μικροβιολογικά για χρονικό διάστημα έως 240 h. Τα αποτελέσματα έδειξαν ότι η επεξεργασία με ΥΥΠ σε 600 MPa/60 °C/10 min μπόρεσε να εξουδετερώσει τα σπόρια του βακτηρίου κατά την συντήρηση του χυμού σε θερμοκρασία 25 °C, ενώ ο πληθυσμός των βλαστικών κυττάρων μπόρεσε να εξαλειφθεί με την ίδια επεξεργασία σε όλες τις εξεταζόμενες θερμοκρασίες συντήρησης του χυμού.

Επιστημονική Περιοχή: Μικροβιολογία τροφίμων

**Λέξεις-Κλειδιά:** Alicyclobacillus, Α. acidoterrestris, PCR-RFLP, Υπερυψηλή Υδροστατική Πίεση, βακτηριακά σπόρια, βλαστικά κύτταρα, χυμοί φρούτων.

## Ευχαριστίες

Θα ήθελα πρώτα απ' όλα να ευχαριστήσω τον Καθηγητή Γεώργιο Ιωάννη Νυχά για την εμπιστοσύνη που έδειξε στο πρόσωπο μου, δίνοντας μου την ευκαιρία να πραγματοποιήσω έναν μακροπρόθεσμο στόχο. Τον ευχαριστώ θερμά για την υπομονή που έδειξε στο βεβαρυμμένο μου πρόγραμμα ώστε να μπορέσω να επεκτείνω τις γνώσεις μου πάνω στο αντικείμενο των βασικών μου σπουδών και να εξελιχθώ σαν επιστήμονας. Θα ήθελα επίσης να εκφράσω την βαθύτατη ευγνωμοσύνη μου στον επιβλέποντα καθηγητή μου Ευστάθιο Πανάγου για την πολύτιμη καθοδήγηση και στήριξη του. Οι συμβουλές του ήταν καθοριστικές για την βέλτιστη δομή και ροή της διδακτορικής μου διατριβής.

Ένα μεγάλο ευχαριστώ στην Δρ Χρυσούλα Τάσσου, Διευθύντρια Ερευνών του ΙΤΑΠ του ΕΛΓΟ ΔΗΜΗΤΡΑ με την οποία συνεργάζομαι άψογα τα τελευταία 20 χρόνια. Η καθοδήγηση και στήριξη της κατά τη διάρκεια όλων αυτών των χρόνων ήταν πολύ σημαντική.

Οφείλω να ευχαριστήσω θερμά την Δρ Ανθούλα Αργύρη, Εντεταλμένη Ερευνήτρια του ΙΤΑΠ που με παρότρυνε να ξεκινήσω αυτό το μεγάλο ταξίδι καθώς και για την στήριξη και καθοδήγηση της καθόλη τη διάρκεια της εκπόνησης της μελέτης. Ιδιαίτερες ευχαριστίες θα ήθελα να απευθύνω στην Δρ Αγάπη Δουλγεράκη Εντεταλμένη Ερευνήτρια του ΙΤΑΠ η οποία με μύησε στον μαγικό κόσμο της μοριακής μικροβιολογίας και με την υπομονή και την καθοδήγηση της ανταπεξήλθα σε αυτό το δελεαστικό κομμάτι της επιστήμης. Τις ευχαριστώ επίσης και τις δύο γιατί ήταν πάντα εκεί για να λύσουν απορίες και προβλήματα. Θερμές ευχαριστίες θα ήθελα να απευθύνω και στον Δρ Γιώργο Κατσαρό Εντεταλμένο Ερευνητή του ΙΤΑΠ για την τεχνική του υποστήριξη με την μονάδα της Υπερυψηλής πίεσης που πάντα είχε την λύση για την επισκευή και τη λειτουργία της.

Θα ήθελα επίσης να ευχαριστήσω τις φοιτήτριες Κωνσταντίνα Πενταράκη, Ιωάννα Ασκά και Βασιλική Κάτσαρη για την βοήθεια και την πολύ καλή συνεργασία τους. Ιδιαίτερες ευχαριστίες θα ήθελα να απευθύνω στους συναδέλφους Γιώργο Χερουβείμ και Βιβή Μερκούρη για την βοήθεια τους και σε όλους τους συναδέλφους του ΙΤΑΠ για την ηθική συμπαράσταση τους και ιδιαίτερα στον Ερευνητή Δρ Δημήτρη Αράπογλου.

Όμως όλο αυτό δεν θα μπορούσα να το έχω ονειρευτεί και να το φέρω σε πέρας χωρίς τη συμβολή των γονιών μου. Μέσα από την εργατικότητα και την δημιουργικότητα τους με δίδαξαν να βάζω υψηλούς στόχους και να παλεύω για να τους πραγματοποιήσω, να αγωνίζομαι και να γίνομαι καλύτερη. Μαμά σε ευχαριστώ που είσαι πάντα εκεί και μπαμπά ελπίζω από εκεί ψηλά να είσαι υπερήφανος όπως ήσουν πάντα.

Το πιο μεγάλο ευχαριστώ όμως το οφείλω στον σύντροφο της ζωής μου Γιώργο που πίστεψε σε εμένα και με στήριξε με όλη την αγάπη και την δύναμη του για να τα καταφέρω. Ευχαριστώ εκείνον και τα παιδιά μου Γιάννη και Αθηνά, για την υπομονή τους, τις ώρες ησυχίας που χρειάστηκε να μου προσφέρουν και την κατανόηση που έδειξαν στη στέρηση ενασχόλησης μου κάποιες φορές με τις ανάγκες τους.

«Με την άδεια μου, η παρούσα εργασία ελέγχθηκε από την Εξεταστική Επιτροπή μέσα από λογισμικό ανίχνευσης λογοκλοπής που διαθέτει το ΓΠΑ και διασταυρώθηκε η εγκυρότητα και η πρωτοτυπία της»

Table of contents	
Abstract	I
Περίληψη	111
Ευχαριστίες	VI
List of tables	X
List of figures	XI
List of images	XII
List of abbreviations	XIII
CHAPTER 1	1
Fruit Juice Spoilage by <i>Alicyclobacillus</i> : Detection and Control Methorem.	ods—A Comprehensive
1.1. Introduction	2
1.2. Spoilage and Safety Aspects of Fruit Juices	2
1.2.1. Alicyclobacillus spp. General Characteristics	5
1.2.2 Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris	9
1.3. Isolation and Identification of <i>Alicyclobacillus</i> spp	
1.4. Control of Alicyclobacillus spp.	
1.4.1 Chemical treatments	
1.4.1.1. Natural compounds of microbial origin	
1.4.1.2. Natural compounds of animal origin	
1.4.1.3 Natural compounds of plant origin	
1.4.2 Physical treatments	
1.4.3. Nonthermal treatments	
1.5. Conclusions	
References	29
CHAPTER 2	
Detection of spoilage microorganisms in commercial Greek orange a	nd peach juice 47
2.1. Introduction	
2.2. Material and methods	
2.2.1. Juice samples	
2.2.2. Microbiological and physicochemical analyses	
2.3. Results and Discussion	
2.4. Conclusions	
References	55
CHAPTER 3	56

<b>3.A. Isolation and Identification of guaiacol producing</b> <i>Alicyclol</i> <b>juice</b>	<i>bacillus</i> spp. from ora
3.A.1. Introduction	5
3.A.2. Material and methods	5
3.A.2.1 Bacterial strains and isolation	5
3.A.2.2 DNA extraction	5
3.A.2.3 16S rDNA Amplifcation and PCR-RFLP	5
3.A.2.4 Test of the guaiacol producing potential of Alicyclobacil	lus strains5
3.A.3. Results and Discussion	5
References	θ
3.B. A single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay targeting V1-V3 region of identification of <i>Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris</i> from other <i>Alicyclobacillus</i> acidoterrestris from other <i>Alicyclobacillus</i> acidoterestris	16S rRNA gene for d
Abstract	θ
3.B.1. Introduction	θ
3.B.2. Materials and Methods	θ
3.B.2.1 Bacterial strains and growth conditions	6
3.B.2.2 DNA extraction from pure cultures	θ
3.B.2.3 PCR-RFLP	θ
3.B.3 Results and Discussion	7
References	
CHAPTER 4	
<i>Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris</i> Strain Variability in the Inactivation Orange Juice by Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressur	on Kinetics of Spores i e
Abstract	
4.1. Introduction	7
4.2. Materials and Methods	7
4.2.1. Bacterial strains and spore suspension	7
4.2.2. Enumeration of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores	7
4.2.3. Orange juice samples	7
4.2.4. High Pressure treatment of orange juice samples	
4.2.5. Determination of inactivation kinetics	ε
4.3. Results – Discussion	ε
	ç
4.4. Conclusions	······ ·

<b>5.A.</b> The Effect of Temperature Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure of <i>Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris</i> Inoculated in Orange Juice Throughout Isothermal conditions	n the Survival of t Storage at Different 
Abstract	
5.A.1. Introduction	
5.A.2. Materials and methods	
5.A.2.1. Bacterial strains	
5.A.2.2. Spore production	
5.A.2.3. Spore enumeration	
5.A.2.4. Orange juice samples	
5.A.2.5. HHP thermal processing of orange juices	
5.A.3. Results and discussion	
5.A.4. Conclusions	101
References	102
<b>5B.</b> The effect of temperature assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure on the <i>Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris</i> in peach juice throughout storage at different conditions	he survival of ferent isothermal 
5.B.1. Introduction	105
5.B.2. Material and methods	105
5.B.2.1. Bacterial strains	105
5.B.2.2. Spore production	105
5.B.2.3. Spore enumeration	106
5.B.2.4. Peach juice samples	106
5.B.2.5. HPP thermal processing of peach juice samples	
5.B.3. Results and Discussion	107
References	115
CHAPTER 6	
Conclusions and Future Perspectives	
Appendix	120

#### List of tables

<b>Table 1.1.</b> Alleyclobuchius species isolated from various sources.	Table 1	<b>1.1.</b> Alicyclobacillu	s species isolated f	rom various sources.	
--	---------	-----------------------------	----------------------	----------------------	--

**Table 1.2.** Detection methods of Alicyclobacillus species.12-13

**Table 1.3.** Overview of chemical treatments applied for the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus*species.20

**Table 1.4.** Overview of HHP conditions applied for the inactivation of Alicyclobacillusspecies.23-26

**Table 2.1.** Microbiological and physicochemical analyses of commercial orange juices.Different capital letters indicate samples from different manufacturers, whereas different numbers within the same letter indicate different batches of orange juice. **50-51** 

**Table 2.2.** Microbiological and physicochemical analyses of commercial peach juices.Different capital letters indicate samples from different manufacturers, whereas differentnumbers within the same letter indicate different batches of orange juice.52-53

**Table 3.A.1.** Alicyclobacillus isolates from 4 types of commercial orange juices.60

**Table 3.A.2.** Distribution of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates from different orange juices.60

**Table 4.1.** Weibull model-estimated kinetic parameters and goodness-of-fit indices for theinactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores for Strains A and B using temperature-assistedhigh-pressure processing.84

#### List of figures

**Figure 3.A.1**. Dendrogram of 16S rDNA PCR-RFLP with restriction endonucleases *Hha*I, *RSa*I and *HiNF*I of isolates from commercial orange juices. UPGMA cluster analysis, Dice (Optimization 0.5 and Tolerance 1.0). **61** 

**Figure 3.B.1**. Representative restriction patterns of the 16S rRNA gene – V1-V3 region of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates obtained with *Hha*I. L: 50 bp DNA ladder; 1-14 and 19-29 and 32-34 A. *acidoterrestris*; 15: A. *acidoterrestris* DSMZ 2498; 16: A. *acidocaldarius* DSMZ 446; 30: A. *hesperidum* FMCC B-462; 31: A. *acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025. **71** 

**Figure 4.1.** Inactivation curves of *A. acidoterrestris* spores at 500 MPa and 45 °C ( $\blacklozenge$ ), 60 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 70 °C ( $\bullet$ ). Solid lines represent data fitting with the Weibull model. Data are mean values of two replications ± standard deviation. **82** 

**Figure 4.2.** Inactivation curves of *A. acidoterrestris* spores at 600 MPa and 45 °C ( $\blacklozenge$ ), 60 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 70 °C ( $\bullet$ ). Solid lines represent data fitting with the Weibull model. Data are mean values of two replications ± standard deviation. **82** 

**Figure 4.3.** Effect of HPP temperature on the Weibull log ( $\delta$ ) and *p* values for *A*. *acidoterrestris* spore inactivation at 500 and 600 MPa. **86** 

**Figure 4.4.** Model based comparison of 1 log reduction (1D value) time of the spores of *A. acidoterrestris* strains A and B when treated with high pressure levels of 500 and 600 MPa at 45, 60 and 70 °C. **86** 

**Figure 4.5.** External validation for Weibull model correlating the observed and predicted values of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores when treated with the combination of 500 MPa at 55 °C ( $\diamond$ ) and 65 °C ( $\diamond$ ) and 600 MPa at 55 °C ( $\circ$ ) and 65 °C ( $\bullet$ ). **87** 

**Figure 5.A.1.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain A) spores in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4).

**Figure 5.A.2.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain B) spores in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4).

**Figure 5.A.3.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain A) vegetative cells in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ) and 25 °C ( $\mathbf{x}$ ). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4). **100** 

**Figure 5.A.4.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain B) vegetative cells in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4). **100** 

**Figure 5.B.1.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\diamond$ ) *A. acidoterrestris* spores and pressurized at 500 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C (x) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4). **109** 

**Figure 5.B.2.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\diamond$ ) *A. acidoterrestris* spores and pressurized at 600 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C (x) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4). **110** 

**Figure 5.B.3.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\blacklozenge$ ) *A. acidoterrestris* vegetative cells and pressurized at 500 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C ( $\mathbf{x}$ ) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4).

**Figure 5.B.4.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\blacklozenge$ ) *A. acidoterrestris* vegetative cells and pressurized at 600 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C (x) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4).

#### List of images

**Image 3.A.1.** Colour gradation of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates after incubation for the detection of guaiacol production with Dohler DMD kit. **62** 

**Image 3.A.2.** Representative isolates of *Alicyclobacillus* for the detection of guaiacol production with the Dohler DMD kit. 63

**Image 3.A.3.** Representative isolates of *Alicyclobacillus* for the detection of guaiacol production with the Dohler DMD kit. 63

## List of abbreviations

BAT	Bacillus acidoterrestris Thermophilic
BAM	Bacillus acidocaldarius Medium
DGGE	Denaturing Gradient Gel Electrophoresis
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DPA	Dipicolonic Acid
ELISA	Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent assay
EN	Electronic Nose
EOs	Essential Oils
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FTIR	Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy
GC	Gas Chromatography
HACCP	Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points
HHP	High Hydrostatic Pressure
HPH	High Pressure Homogenization
HPLC	High Performance Liquid Chromatography
HV	Hyper Variable
IFU	International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers
IMS	Immunomagnetic Separation Method
LAB	Lactic Acid Bacteria
MRS	De Man Rogosa and Sharpe
OSA	Orange Serum Agar
р	shape parameter
PCA	Plate Count Agar
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PDA	Potato Dextrose Agar
PECA	Peroxidase Enzyme Colorimetric Assay
$\mathbb{R}^2$	Coefficient of determination

RAPD Random Amplification of Polymorphic DNA

RBC	Rose Bengal Agar
RFLP	Restriction fragment length polymorphism
RMSE	Root Mean Squared Error
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
RT	Reverse transcription
SPME	Solid Phase Microextraction
Т	Temperature
TVC	Total aerobic Viable Counts
UPGMA	Unweighted Pair Group Method with Arithmetic mean
UV-C	Ultraviolet
VIT	Vermicon Identification Technology
YSG	Yeast Starch Glucose
δ	scale parameter

## **CHAPTER 1**

Fruit Juice Spoilage by *Alicyclobacillus*: Detection and Control Methods—A Comprehensive Review

Published in Foods 2022, 11, 747

#### **1.1. Introduction**

Fruit juices are the most popular beverages, representing a significant market share within the food industry, and have an important role in human diet since their particular combination of physical and chemical characteristics render them natural and healthy [1]. They are low calorie foods rich in nutrients and bioactive compounds such as proteins, vitamins, carbohydrates, polyphenols, minerals, enzymes, fibers and antioxidants that can fit in today's busy life style [2]. The full definition for fruit juice is "the fermentable but unfermented product obtained from the edible part of fruit which is sound and ripe, fresh or preserved by chilling or freezing of one or more kinds mixed together having the characteristic color, flavor and taste typical of the juice of the fruit from which it comes" [3]. Fruit juices can be classified according to their composition as fruit juice, fruit juice from concentrate, concentrated fruit juice, water extracted fruit juice, dehydrated/powdered fruit juice and fruit nectar. Depending on their dispersion system composition they are divided into clear, opalescent, cloudy and pulp enriched juices. According to the preservation method employed in order to prevent spoilage (microbial, chemical and enzymatic), while retaining their quality and nutritional value, they are classified as freshly squeezed, chilled, frozen, pasteurized and concentrated [4,5]. Today consumers prefer fruit juices as an easy way to cover the five servings of fruits and vegetables recommended by the World Health Organization for a healthy diet. The variety of different juice products on the market in combination with the use of new preservation technologies make them even more attractive. Furthermore, due to their low pH value, fruit juices do not favor the survival of pathogenic and spoilage microorganisms, making them safer and therefore more attractive to consumers [6,7].

#### 1.2. Spoilage and Safety Aspects of Fruit Juices

In recent years many outbreaks concerning fruit juice contamination have been reported and the fruit juice industry has suffered financial damage [8,9]. Pathogenic and spoilage microorganisms are a challenge for the fruit juice manufacturers. The type of microorganisms present in fruit juice can originate from the fruits before harvest, therefore fallen fruits or fruits wounded from insects should be avoided. Other sources of microbial contamination could be the added water, flavorings or other chemicals, and finally process machinery and filling lines with deficient hygiene protocols. The relevant microorganisms considered as threats for commercial fruit juices are yeasts, molds and bacteria, while protozoa and viruses can also cause problems to a lesser extent [5,10].

Yeasts are the predominant spoilage microorganisms in fruit juices [11]. Their high acid tolerance and preference for anaerobic conditions, in combination with the sugar content and the refrigeration temperature during distribution and storage of the juice, favor spoilage incidents [12,13]. Contamination of fruit juices with yeasts results in carbon dioxide and alcohol production, increasing turbidity and flocculation, off-odors and changes in color [14]. It has been proved from previous researchers that representatives of *Saccharomyces, Candida, Zygosaccharomyces, Torulaspora, Rhodotorula, Hanseniaspora, Pichia* and *Trichosporon* genera are most frequently encountered in fruit juices [5,14,15]. The occurrence of contamination from yeasts in the fruit juice industry could be attributed to highly contaminated raw materials, failure in the pasteurization process and poor hygiene practices [16].

Moulds are microorganisms frequently encountered in fruit juices [11]. They are aerobic microorganisms that prefer low pH and high sugar content for growth [13]. Depending on their response to thermal treatment, moulds can be classified into heat resistant and heat sensitive [14]. The dominant heat resistant molds that have appeared in fruit juices over the years are Aspergillus ochraceus, Aspergillus tamarii, Aspergillus flavus, Byssochlamys nivea, Byssochlamys fulva, Paecilomyces variotii, Neosartorya fischeri, Eupenicillium brefeldianum, Phialophora mustea, Talaromyces flavus, Talaromyces trachyspermus, Thermoascus aurantiacum, Penicillium notatum, Penicillium roquefortii and Cladosporum spp. [17–20]. These moulds can produce gas, form colonies and floating mycelia on the surface, and change the odor of the juice [13,16]. Furthermore, they can cause disintegration to the fruit juice since they have the ability to produce disintegrative and pectinolytic enzymes [21], such as amylases, cellulases, pectinases and proteinases [5]. The most frequent heat sensitive molds belong to the genera of Aspergillus, Penicillium, Mucor, Alternaria, Cladosporium, and Botrytis [16,22]. Although these moulds can be eliminated with the pasteurization process [23], their presence indicates high contamination in the raw material or insufficient hygiene conditions during the manufacturing process [14]. Moulds are also associated with the production of mycotoxins, which is a serious safety issue for the fruit juice industry. They are secondary metabolites produced by fungi growing on food matrices. A mould has the ability to produce different kinds of mycotoxins and on the other hand one mycotoxin can be produced from different kinds of moulds [24]. The most dominant mycotoxins concerning the fruit juice industry are patulin and ochratoxin A. Patulin is mainly associated with apple juice and ochratoxin A with grape juice [25–27]. The maximum level for patulin in apple juice was established as 50 ppb [28], while the European regulation [29] recommends a maximum level of 25 ppb for solid apple products. The maximum concentration of ochratoxin A in grape juice and grape juice ingredients in other drinks has been defined as 2 ppb [30]. These mycotoxins could be a serious threat to human health worldwide due to their toxicity.

Bacteria are another group of microorganisms that has been associated with spoilage in fruit juices [7]. The acidic pH of most fruit juices favors the presence of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) and particularly the genera Lactiplantibacillus and Leuconostoc [7]. They produce off flavors similar to buttermilk and metabolic products such as lactic acid, formic acid, acetic acid, ethanol and carbon dioxide [16,31] that can change the juice flavor. Furthermore, their presence can cause haze and gas in the product [16]. Acetic acid bacteria are frequently found on many fruit surfaces and therefore associated with the spoilage of fruit juices, with Acetobacter pasteurianus and Acetobacter aceti being the predominant species [23]. These bacteria produce acetic acid from ethanol, sauerkraut and buttermilk off-flavors and can also cause browning of the juice [14]. Although both LAB and acetic acid bacteria are heat sensitive and can be destroyed with pasteurization [32], their presence indicates insufficient cleaning and sanitization of the equipment throughout the production line [14,33]. In order to avoid contamination, high standard hygiene protocols should be applied throughout processing [34]. Spore forming bacteria are a major issue for the fruit juice industry, since they can cause spoilage and cannot be controlled with standard pasteurization. The main problem from this group is due to *Alicyclobacillus* spp. and its predominant species Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris [5]. Except from spoilage bacteria, pathogenic bacteria could be also considered as a threat to the fruit juice industry. Although fruit juices have been considered safe throughout the years, several foodborne outbreaks have been reported especially with unpasteurized fruit juices [35]. Escherichia coli O157:H7 [36-39], Salmonella [37,40-43] and Staphylococcus aureus [31] are considered to be implicated in many outbreaks of unpasteurized fruit juices including cider, apple juice and orange juice. Although Listeria monocytogenes has not been considered as a pathogen implicated directly in fruit juice outbreaks, it should be taken into consideration since it has the ability to survive throughout the production line of fruit juices [44]. In order to avoid the presence of pathogenic bacteria, the industry must retain high standard protocols of hygiene throughout the production line [17].

Protozoa are another threat for the fruit juice industry. The parasites of concern are *Cryptosporidium parvum* and *Cyclospora cayetanensis* that cause diarrhea [7], and the protozoan *Trypanosoma cruzi*, which causes Chagas disease affecting the autonomous nervous system in the esophagus, the heart and the colon [45]. Unpasteurized apple juice and cider have been associated with outbreaks of cryptosporidiosis [46,47], while in Brazil *Trypanosoma cruzi* has been involved in outbreaks associated with consumption of bacaba juice [48] and acai palm fruit juice [49].

Viruses can also contaminate fruit juices. Norovirus and Hepatitis A have been associated with outbreaks involving fruit juices such as orange juice [50,51]. The transmission of the viruses passes through contaminated fruit or water that has come in contact with feces [14]. The presence of protozoa and viruses can be intercepted by good agricultural and manufacturing practices and implementation of HACCP [52].

#### 1.2.1. Alicyclobacillus spp. General Characteristics

In recent years, Alicyclobacillus has become the most serious threat of the juice industry. The isolation of this bacterium from various acid thermal environments was reported for the first time in the USA by Darland and Brock [53] and in Italy by De Rosa et al. [54]. Based on a previous published work in Japan [55], the characteristics of these bacteria were very similar to thermo-acidophilic microbes containing unusual  $\omega$ -cyclohexane fatty acids as a major component in their membranes. This microorganism was classified as a new species of the genus Bacillus and it was named Bacillus acidocaldarius [53]. In 1981, thermoacidophilic bacteria closely related to Bacillus acidocaldarius were isolated from neutral soils [56]. The first isolates from a non-thermal source of this species were reported by Cerny et al. [57] after a spoilage incident of pasteurized apple juice in Germany in 1982. These isolated strains were similar to those reported by Hippchen et al. [56] but differed from Bacillus acidocaldarius in the use of carbon sources. Thus Deinhard et al. [58] proposed to name the new species *Bacillus acidoterrestris*. Poralla and König [59] identified another  $\omega$ alicyclic fatty acid microorganism that contained mainly  $\omega$ -cycloheptane and named this bacterium Bacillus cycloheptanicus. However, after sequence analysis on the 16S ribosomal RNA genes of the three species (B. acidocaldarius, B acidoterrestris and B.

*cycloheptanicus*), results indicated that they were very similar to each other but distinct from any other *Bacillus* species. Consequently, it was proposed that these three species should be reclassified and the new genus was named *Alicyclobacillus*, in favor of the  $\omega$ -alicyclic fatty acids in their membranes [60].

Throughout the years more *Alicyclobacillus* species have been described (Table 1.1), but according to many researchers the predominant spoilage species is A. acidoterrestris. Alicyclobacillus species are Gram positive, except for A. sendaiensis [61], non-pathogenic, thermo-acidophilic rod-shaped endospore forming bacteria [62,63]. They have the ability to grow in a temperature range of 20–70 °C, with the optimum between 40-60 °C, and in a wide pH range (2.0-6.0), with an optimum between 3.5 and 4.5 [64]. Although all species are anaerobic and the presence of oxygen is expected to influence the growth of the microorganism, there is no agreement in the literature about the effect of oxygen on bacterial growth. Cerny et al. [65] reported that the presence or absence of the headspace in the container made no essential difference in the growth of A. acidoterrestris and no spoilage was observed in either case. On the contrary, Walker and Philips [66] demonstrated that containers of apple juice without headspace showed significantly lower growth levels in comparison to those containing headspace. Siegmund and Pöllinger-Zierler [67] also verified that the presence of limited oxygen decelerated A. acidoterrestris growth in apple juice without preventing high cell concentrations.

The presence of  $\omega$ -alicyclic fatty acids in the membranes of *Alicyclobacillus* species is the dominant characteristic that distinguishes them from other spore forming bacteria. Researchers have claimed that  $\omega$ -cyclohexane and  $\omega$ -cycloheptane rings in fatty acids contribute to the strong heat and acid resistance of *Alicyclobacillus* [68]. It has been also stated that the presence of cyclohexane rings in membranes increased the acyl chain density, resulting in a denser packing of the lipids in the membrane core, structural stabilization and lower fluidity and permeability of the membrane. This probably justifies the maintenance of the barrier function of the membrane, thus protecting the microorganisms in acidic and high temperature environments by forming a protective coating with strong hydrophobic bonds [60,68,69]. Another characteristic that may contribute to the resistance to extreme environments is the presence of hopanoids in the cells of most *Alicyclobacillus* strains [56,70]. The hopane glycolipids are structurally similar to cholesterol, and they affect the membrane lipid organization due to a decreased mobility of the acyl chain lipids. Furthermore, this action is more advantageous at low pH values [70].

The heat resistance of *Alicyclobacillus* endospores has been associated with several other factors including temperature, pH and water activity. Specifically, the temperature of thermal treatment exerts the greatest influence on the heat resistance of endospores, since the *D*-value decreases with increasing temperature. In addition, pH and Total Soluble Solids (TSS) also affect the heat resistance with a linear decrease in *D*-value with decreasing pH, and a linear increase in *D*-value when the content of TSS increases. Water activity also has an impact, since it has been shown that bacterial spores become more resistant as the values of a<sub>w</sub> decrease [71]. Moreover, endospore resistance to heat can also be influenced by the presence of heat stable proteins and enzymes and the mineralization of dipicolinic acid (DPA) with divalent cations of calcium or manganese [68,72]. It needs to be noted that different strains even of the same species of *Alicyclobacillus* may have different *D*-values [73]. Furthermore, the cell number, the cell age, the sporulation temperature and the state of the endospore protoplast cortex can influence the heat resistance of the endospores [72,74,75].

Throughout the years, *Alicyclobacillus* species have been isolated from various environments, such as hot springs [60] and soils [76,77], as well as beverages, fruit concentrates and fruit juices [78–82]. The contamination of fruit juices by *Alicyclobacillus* species is most likely caused by soil, during harvest, as well as by fallen and unwashed or poorly washed fruits [68]. Employees can also transfer spores from the soil in the manufacturing facilities. Researchers have reported that water can also be a source of contamination [83–87] in the processing environment. Spoilage incidents of fruit juices by *Alicyclobacillus* species have increased considerably in the last years [78,79,81,88–90] including concentrated orange juice [6,91,92], apple juice [85,93], mango juice [94], passion fruit juice [95], pear juice [84,86], banana and watermelon juice [75], grapefruit and blueberry juice [96], and lemon juice [62].

The fact that spoilage due to the presence of *Alicyclobacillus* is difficult to detect makes this microorganism a serious problem for the fruit juice industry. Since there is no gas production or swelling of the container, contamination cannot be perceived until the consumer complains [68]. The evident sign of spoilage after consumption is an off-flavor described as medicinal, phenolic and antiseptic [69,97] associated mainly with the production of guaiacol (2-methoxyphenol), but also with the halophenols 2,6 dibromothenol and 2,6 dichlorophenol [63,98]. Guaiacol, which is the major metabolite

Alicyclobacillus Species		Source	Reference	
А.	acidiphilus	Acidic beverage	[78]	
А.	acidocaldarius	Thermal acid waters	[53,55,60]	
A. acido	acidocaldarius subsp. caldarius	Fruit juice or soft drink	[101]	
A. rittma	acidocaldarius subsp. annii	Geothermal soil of Mount Rittmann, Antarctica	[102]	
А.	acidoterrestris	Soil/apple juice	[56,58,60,87]	
А.	aeris	Copper mine, China	[103]	
А.	cellulocilyticus	Steamed Japanese cedar chips	[104]	
А.	consociatus	Human clinical specimen	[105]	
А.	contaminans	Soil, Fuji city Japan	[76]	
А.	cycloheptanicus	Soil	[58–60]	
А.	dauci	Mixed vegetable/fruit juices	[106]	
А.	disulffidooxidans	Water sludge, Canada	[107,108]	
А.	fastidiosus	Apple juice	[76]	
А.	ferrooxydans	Solfataric soil	[109]	
А.	fodiniaquatilis	Acid mine water, China	[110]	
А.	herbarius	Hibiscus herbal tea	[111]	
А.	hesperidum	Solfataric soil	[112]	
А.	kakegawensis	Soil, Japan	[76]	
А.	macrosporangiidus	Soil, Japan	[76]	
А.	montanus	Hot spring	[113]	
А.	pohliae	Geothermal soil, Antarctica	[114]	
А.	pomorum	Mixed fruit juice	[115]	
А.	sacchari	Liquid sugar	[76]	
А.	sendaiensis	Soil, Japan	[61]	
А.	shizuokensis	Soil in crop fields, Japan	[76]	
А.	tengchongensis	Soil in hot spring, China	[116]	
А.	tolerans	Oxidizable lead-zink ores	[108]	
А.	vulcanalis	Hot spring, United States	[117]	

## **Table 1.1.** Alicyclobacillus species isolated from various sources

associated with off-flavors in fruit juices, can be a product of microbial metabolism [68]. It is a taint compound produced during ferulic acid metabolism, from a non-oxidative decarboxylation of vanillic acid, catalyzed by vanillate decarboxylase [99,100].

#### 1.2.2 Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris

Since its first association with spoilage in fruit juices in 1984 [57], Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris has been considered as a challenge for the fruit juice industry worldwide [14]. It is the most important representative of the genus due to the number of reported spoilage incidents [63]. A. acidoterrestris has been isolated from a variety of juices and concentrates including apple, orange, lemon, mango, grapefruit, pear, tomato, white grape, pineapple, passion fruit, blueberry, pomegranate, cherry, strawberry, chokeberry, raspberry, watermelon, blackcurrant, kiwi and banana [82,92,95,118–123]. It is a spore forming bacterium that can survive thermal treatment during pasteurization, grow at low pH, germinate, and spoil the juice [124]. Therefore, it has been proposed as a target microorganism to control the effectiveness of the pasteurization process in acid fruit juices. The maximum accepted concentration of A. acidoterrestris spores as defined by the fruit juice industry is 100 CFU/mL of raw material [125]. A. acidoterrestris is an aerobic, Gram-positive, rod-shaped endospore-forming spoilage microorganism [62,63]. It can grow in a wide pH range (2.0-7.0) with the optimum between 3.5 and 4.0, and in a temperature range of 25–60 °C with the optimum between 40 and 45 °C [126–128]. A. acidoterrestris spores are very heat resistant and, depending on the conditions of thermal treatment and bacterial strain, D<sub>90°C</sub> ranges between 5.95 and 23 min [129] and D<sub>95°C</sub> between 0.06 and 8.55 min [130]. The main characteristic of A. acidoterrestris strains that make them so tolerant to heat is the presence of  $\omega$ cyclohexane fatty acids in their membranes, as previously reported [60,87].

*A. acidoterrestris* spores have a slow growth cycle of ca. 5 days [62]. Spoilage is not visible during storage or retail since there is no gas production and swelling of the juice container (flat-sour type spoilage). Only after consumption, flavors described as "smoky", "antiseptic" or "disinfectant" and possible increased turbidity and sediment formation can lead to the conclusion of spoilage of the juice [87,131,132]. The predominant taint compound responsible for this is guaiacol [131]. Although the contamination pathway with guaiacol from *A. acidoterrestris* has not been clearly

elucidated, the most accepted assumption is that it is produced during ferulic acid metabolism [69,133]. Microorganisms usually decarboxylate ferulic acid to 4vinylguaiacol [134] causing a "rotten" flavor especially in orange juice [135]. However, it can also be directly metabolized to vanillin [136] or vanillic acid [137]. A. acidoterrestris is capable of producing guaiacol from vanillin [138] and vanillic acid [139]. Although tyrosin and lignin have been suggested as precursors for the production of guaiacol from A. acidoterrestris, the pathway has not been studied extensively [69,133]. It has been proved that when the concentration of A. acidoterrestris cells ranges between 10<sup>5</sup> and 10<sup>6</sup> CFU/mL it produces enough guaiacol to spoil the juice [75,131]. Considering the substantial economic losses in the fruit juice industry due to the growth of A. acidoterrestris spores, the factors that induce spoilage should be seriously taken into account, specifically since spoilage is not apparent before consumption. The cell concentration of the microorganism, the heat shock treatment, the incubation temperature, the oxygen availability and the growth medium are among the factors influencing spoilage [68]. It must be noted that spore germination and growth is inhibited under 20 °C [140] and even at low oxygen concentration, contamination cannot be completely suppressed [67]. Furthermore, the growth behavior of A. acidoterrestris strains depends on the type of the juice and the isolation source of the strain [76]. However, the presence of A. acidoterrestris in juice is not a threat for human health, since neither the microorganism nor its metabolites have ever been associated with illness from the consumption of contaminated juice [141]. Although A. acidoterrestris is a non-pathogenic bacterium, spoilage incidents are a major concern for the fruit juice industry mostly because of the difficult detection of the bacterium, due to the absence of visible deterioration of the containers and associated spoilage.

#### 1.3. Isolation and Identification of Alicyclobacillus spp.

Since spoilage from *Alicyclobacillus* has become a major issue for the fruit juice industry resulting in high economic losses, the need for developing rapid, accurate and sensitive methods for the early detection of the bacterium is of paramount importance. Initially researchers used mainly direct plating and spoilage detection methods, but nowadays detection methods based on instrumental analysis, immunodetection and molecular analysis are becoming more popular. Detection can be separated into three strategies, namely (a) targeting the cell/spore detection, (b) nucleic acid analyses, and

(c) metabolites measurement [142]. An overview of the detection and identification methods for *Alicyclobacillus* is displayed in Table 1.2.

Plating methods are simple and reliable but cannot detect low populations of the bacterium. Since research findings indicate that A. acidoterrestris spores do not grow on acidified agar such as Brain Heart Infusion agar, Nutrient agar, Standard Plate Count agar, Tryptone Soy agar and Veal Infusion agar, new media have been developed in order to isolate and successfully enumerate these spores [69,171]. Thus, the media that favor the growth of Alicyclobacillus after being acidified to pH 3.5-5.6 by HCl, H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> and malic acid after autoclaving [68,75] are Bacillus acidocaldarius medium (BAM) and Bacillus acidoterrestris thermophilic (BAT) agar [58,92,187,188], Yeast Starch Glucose Agar (YSG) [78,111,189], Orange Serum Agar (OSA) [190], K agar [85], Potato Dextrose Agar (PDA) [91,96,118] and SK agar [191]. It has also been suggested that spread plating is more effective than pour plating for bacterial growth [171,188,192], but Yokota et al. [64] reported the opposite on YSG agar. Although several traditional microbiological methods have been employed for the detection of Alicyclobacillus strains, the IFU Method No 12 developed by the Working Group on Microbiology of the International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers (IFU) is considered to be the most effective [193]. This method can distinguish spoilage and non-spoilage species but it is time-consuming. The membrane filtration technique is another method used in combination with the plating method, mainly when high populations of the bacterium must be detected [189]. IFU Method No 12 recommends the use of 0.45 µm filters, while the European Fruit Juice Association (AIJN) recommends 0.2 µm filters. Although this technique is more sensitive and has a lower detection limit [194], it cannot be used for all products [195]. Several isolation methods including the IFU Method No 12, apply heat shock treatment to the endospores of the microorganism in order to destroy the existing vegetative cells and induce the germination of predominant spores [64]. Many heat treatment schemes have been suggested but the predominant include thermal treatment at 80 °C for 10 min (recommended by the IFU) and at 70 °C for 20 min (recommended by the JFJA) (Japan Fruit Juice Association) [69,75,133]. Although these methods have been widely employed for routine analysis by the industry due to their low cost, they are time consuming and demanding, thus novel rapid detection and identification techniques are needed.

<b>Detection Method</b>	Isolation Source/Medium	Reference		
Cell/Spore-Based Methods				
	Apple juice	[143–146]		
ELISA	Apple juice concentrate	[147,148]		
	Orange, clear apple, unfiltered apple, pear, tomato, pink grapefruit, and white grape	[149]		
Flow Cytometry	Apple juice concentrate	[141]		
Molecular Methods				
	Isotonic water, lemonade, fruit juice blend, fruit carrot juice blend	[81]		
	Orchard soil	[77]		
PCR	Mango juice	[94]		
	Fruit concentrates and soils	[122]		
	Various food and soil	[150]		
PCR/RAPD-PCR	Orchard soil, soil on the fruit (pear, peach, apricot and apples) and samples of water and materials through the production line	[86]		
i chylan b i ch	Soil from lemon orchard	[151]		
	Soil of Foggia and pear juice	[152]		
	Passion fruit juice	[95]		
KAPD-PCK	N/A*	[149]		
PCR/ERIC-PCR	Orchard soil	[153]		
PCR/PCR-DGGE	Fruit juices and fruit juice blends from Ghana and Nigeria	[80]		
PCR/RT-PCR	Apple juice and saline	[154]		
	Various juices and concentrates, drinks and intermediates	[155]		
DCD DEI D	Concentrated apple juice	[156]		
rCK-KFLF	Concentrated apple juice and processing environment	[85]		
	Orange juice	[157]		
	Orange juice	[158,159]		
	Orange juice, sports drink, lemonade and NaCl solution	[160]		
RT-PCR	Apple juice	[161]		
	Flavored non-carbonated drinks	[162]		
	Acid buffer	[163]		
	Apple juice	[144]		
IM2-PCK	Sterile water, apple juice and kiwi juice	[164]		
IMS-RT-PCR	Apple and kiwi fruit orchard and fruit juice production line	[165]		
qPCR(quantitative)	Apple juice	[166]		

## Table 1.2. Detection methods of Alicyclobacillus species

	N/A*	[60]
16S rRNA sequencing	Soil and water	[111]
	Various orchards	[76]
	Kiwi juice, fruit, soil and air of orchards and fresh cut and frozen fruit	[82]
	Analytical Methods	
	Apple juice	[138,167,168]
	Flavored non-carbonated drinks	[162]
	Pear concentrate	[169]
III LC	Fruit juices and fruit juice blends from Ghana and Nigeria	[80]
	Soil from lemon orchard	[151]
	Tomato puree	[170]
GC	Mixed fruit drink	[140]
	Apple drinks, apple juice concentrate and orange juice	[171]
	Apple, orange and peach juice	[172]
GC-MS	Fruit concentrate, flume water and vinegar flies	[173]
	Kiwi juice and fruit	[110]
	Apple juice	[174]
CC MS/CC Olfostomater	Orange juice	[131]
GU-MS/GU-Olfactometry	Fruit concentrates and soils	[122]
	Apple juice	[67,161,175–178]
GC-MS/SPME	Apple, pear and orange juice	[179]
	Orange juice	[180,181]
	Apple, pear and orange juice	[179]
	Flavored non-carbonated drinks	[162]
	Apple, orange and peach juice	[172]
	Apple and orange juice	[98]
Electronic Nose	Apple juice	[178,182]
	Concentrated apple juice	[174]
	Mixed fruit juice beverage	[183]
	Orange juice	[181]
Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)	Apple juice	[184–186]

\* N/A: Not Available

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is a biochemistry assay that has been applied for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus* mostly in apple juice, using a specific polyclonal anti-*Alicyclobacillus* antibody [143,144]. This method reduces the detection time to 6–7 h but detects populations higher than 10<sup>5</sup> CFU/mL. The above procedure has been improved by adding immunomagnetic separation that has shortened the time of analysis to 3 h and the detection limit to 10<sup>3</sup> CFU/mL [196]. Even though ELISA is rapid and reliable, it has high cost of analysis and legal limitations of animal use for the antibody production [159].

Flow cytometry is another cell detection method based on laser light that scatters samples in order to obtain cell size and corresponding light patterns of DNA density. This method detects cell concentration higher than 10<sup>3</sup> CFU/mL for *Alicyclobacillus* strains in fruit juice concentrates within 10 h [141]. Although the detection is achieved within limited time, flow cytometry can only be used for fluid samples [133].

Over the years methods based on Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) have been widely employed in research for the rapid identification of microorganisms and were also successfully applied to Alicyclobacillus. Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) was first used by Yamazaki et al. [197]. Based on shc (squalenehopene cyclase) gene, a key enzyme in the biosynthesis of hopanoids, researchers managed to detect A. acidoterrestris and A. acidocaldarius with a detection level of 1-2 CFU/mL after 15 h of enrichment. In 2004, Luo et al. [154] developed a Taqman® RT-PCR method also based on sch gene with a detection level less than 100 CFU/mL within 3–5 h for both species. A Taqman<sup>®</sup> PCR targeting the 16S rRNA gene was able to detect more species of Alicyclobacillus within 5 h and with a detection limit lower than 100 CFU/mL [160]. Random Amplification of Polymorphic DNA (RAPD) PCR has also been selected as a rapid method in order to distinguish Alicyclobacillus strains [77,82,95,151,152,198,199]. The selected primer and the lysed DNA of the microorganism are mixed with Taq polymerase and after PCR and electrophoresis the bands that appear are further analyzed [200]. Yamazaki et al. [198] reported the identification of A. acidoterrestris from acidic juice by applying RAPD PCR within 6 h. Restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) PCR is another rapid and lowcost method that differentiates homologous DNA sequences, which are detected by different length fragments after DNA digestion and are then cut by restriction endonuclease. After gel electrophoresis, a unique fingerprint is received. Analysis of 16 S rRNA RFLP has been used for the characterization of *Alicyclobacillus* strains from concentrated apple juice [85] and orange juice [157].

16 S rRNA sequence analysis has been used widely for identification, because this gene deviates among the closely related *Alicyclobacillus* bacterial species. Furthermore, the 5'-end hyper-variable region of the gene varies among *Alicyclobacillus* species and makes it sufficient for discrimination among species [201]. Moreover, the immunomagnetic separation method (IMS), which is based on magnetic beads that capture the microorganism cells improved the sensitivity of PCR and RT-PCR when cooperating with the 16 S rRNA gene for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus* [164,165,196].

Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) has been also proved to be effective not only for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus* but also for the distinction of guaiacol producing and non-producing species by adding an *Alicyclobacillus* DNA sequence ladder mix on the DGGE gel [80]. Vermicon Identification Technology (VIT), which is based on fluorescent labelled probes, has been shown to have a detection limit of 1 CFU/mL within 3 h of isolation and can be applied directly to fruit juice concentrate. This method is also capable of differentiating *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species since they glow in different colors [202].

Indirect detection of *Alicyclobacillus* spoilage can be determined by measuring the metabolites, mainly guaiacol. The determination can be accomplished using sensory, analytical, or chemical methods.

Sensory methods are mostly used for screening the sample for the presence or absence of taint compounds. A trained panel is usually asked to describe the taste, aroma, sourness, color, and finally the acceptability of the sample when compared to a control (unspoiled) sample [174]. The published studies concerning the detection of guaiacol by a sensory panel showed that the detection is highly dependent on the sensitivity of the panelists and on the sample matrix, due to the variation of the components in fruit juices [67,171,174,175,180]. Although analytical methods are considered to be more sensitive to the detection limit of guaiacol, other researchers reported that sensory analysis presented greater sensitivity [171,203].

Analytical methods are used for both qualitative and quantitative detection and the most frequently used are chromatographic analysis such as Gas-Chromatography (GC) and High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC). These methods include three steps: extraction, separation and identification [68,69]. After collecting an adequate

quantity of the sample, heat desorption or solvent extraction follows for GC or HPLC, respectively. The separation of the compounds with the use of specific columns depends on their molecular weight, solubility, ion exchange capacity and polarity, which emerge at different retention times. With the use of standards, the method can detect the chemical compound and its quantity [68]. The GC-MS (mass spectrometry) is widely employed due to the sensitivity of the detector [131,171,180] together with GC-O (olfactometry) [131]. Solid Phase Microextraction (SPME) has also been successfully combined with GC for the determination of volatile compounds [175,176,180,181]. Apart from GC, the use of HPLC for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus* spoilage has also been reported [138,167]. Although the former mentioned analytical techniques have been shown to be accurate, they are expensive, time consuming, require skilled personnel for operation and analysis of the results and cannot be adapted easily in the production line [133,142].

Electronic nose (EN) is an artificial sensing system, based on a chemical sensor array of semi selective gas sensors combined with pattern recognition algorithms. With the proper data analysis tools, EN could result in the early detection of *Alicyclobacillus* contamination. Gobbi et al. [172] detected *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in peach, orange and apple juice after 24 h from inoculation, while Cagnasso et al. [179] identified spoilage from *A. acidoterrestris* in orange and pear juice at the same time period. Concina et al. [162] identified the contamination of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in commercial flavored drinks at the early stage of growth and Huang et al. [182] reported that EN could perceive a contaminated apple juice beverage after 4 h when coupled to linear discriminant analysis. It is a promising method because it is simple, quick, reliable and of low cost, and can be easily used in the production line [181].

Another rapid method that is widely used for the detection and identification of bacteria is Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR). FTIR is based on measuring distinct biochemical characteristics of the cytoplasm and the cell wall components, presenting them as different spectral features at 400–4000 cm<sup>-1</sup>. The detection limit of this method is  $10^3-10^4$  CFU/mL and it can distinguish different species of *Alicyclobacillus* and classify them as guaiacol and non-guaiacol producing strains [184,185]. Some drawbacks of this method include the cost of the equipment and an essential extension with comprehensive spectral reference database in order to limit detection time for unclassified *Alicyclobacillus* strains [133,142]. The chemical method that has been broadly used for the detection of guaiacol is Peroxidase enzyme colorimetric assay (PECA), which can detect and quantify the presence of guaiacol. PECA is based on the oxidation of guaiacol by peroxidase enzymes in the presence of  $H_2O_2$  with the formation of a brown compound, identified as 3,3'-dimethoxy-4,4'-biphenoquinone [204], which can be measured by spectrophotometry at 420 nm [138,167] or 470 nm [204–206]. The guaiacol detection kits that are available in the market are based on this method and besides detecting guaiacol they can also quantify it by using standard concentration curves. Although this method is simple, less time consuming and of low cost, it is imprecise and most frequently used only for the detection of the presence of guaiacol and not for quantification.

#### 1.4. Control of Alicyclobacillus spp.

The spoilage of fruit juices from *Alicyclobacillus* spp. has been shown to start from the beginning of the supply chain, since contaminated fruits at harvest can intrude into the production line and cause problems that will appear only after consumption. This observation necessitates the implementation of highly effective measurements in order to avoid spoilage from the beginning and therefore economic loss for the fruit juice industry. Good Manufacturing Practices and systematic use of Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points (HACCP) rules throughout the whole supply chain can control contamination from *Alicyclobacillus*. In order to ensure fruit juices with high safety and extended shelf life, chemical, physical, and combined methods have been developed.

#### 1.4.1 Chemical treatments

The first step to control the contamination from this microorganism is to avoid harvesting fallen fruit or at least wash the surface of the fruit properly with the use of disinfectants. The oxidants that are usually diluted in water are sodium chlorite (NaClO<sub>2</sub>), chlorus acid (HClO<sub>2</sub>) and chlorine dioxide (ClO<sub>2</sub>) [175]. Since 1998, the use of ClO<sub>2</sub> has been allowed by the Food and Drug Administration [207] as an antimicrobial chemical and therefore it is widely used for the disinfection of fruit, containers, and processing equipment. The effectiveness of this sanitizer on the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus* spores is possibly due to the injury of the inner membrane of the spore resulting in germination and outgrowth [208]. Bevilacqua et al.

[209] also implied that this oxidizing compound aimed to damage the inner membrane *of A. acidoterrestris* spores. These disinfectants can also be used as preservatives in the fruit juice processing line [133].

Ozone ( $O_3$ ) is another oxidant also recognized as safe from the FDA that can be used in fruit juices. It also has the potential to eliminate *Alicyclobacillus* spores, since it has been shown that as the concentration and the treatment time of  $O_3$  increases, the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* also increases [210].

The growth of *Alicyclobacillus* can also be controlled with the use of some organic acids. The effectiveness of acids on bacterial cells, but not on spores, in ascending order was benzoic, butyric-caprylic, acetic, citric-malic-lactic, and tartaric acids [211]. Chemical preservatives like sodium benzoate and potassium sorbate have been allowed to be added in beverages with a limit of 1500 mg/L [212]. It has been reported that they can control *A. acidoterrestris* growth [103] with the need for higher concentrations for vegetative cells than for spores [213].

The increasing demand of consumers for natural additives in food products has led to the use of natural compounds in fruit juices for the control of *Alicyclobacillus*. Natural antimicrobials of microbial origin, animal origin and plant origin have been successfully used for the inhibition of the microorganism [133].

1.4.1.1. Natural compounds of microbial origin

Bacteriocins are antimicrobial peptides or proteins that are produced from various bacteria, which present antimicrobial activity against closely related species [214]. Nisin is a non-toxic polypeptide used in many countries as a safe food preservative [215,216]. It is obtained from Lactococcus lactis subsp. lactis and has a significant effect especially on the spores of A. acidoterrestris [89,129,217–220]. Nisin is the only bacteriocin used for the control of A. acidoterrestris in the fruit juice industry at present [214], added either directly in the juice [129,217] or integrated into the biodegradable polylactic and polymer film of the container [221,222]. Studies have revealed more bacteriocins to be effective against Alicyclobacillus including enterocin AS-48 produced from Enterococcus faecalis [223], bificin C6165 from Bifidobacterium animalis subsp. animalis [224], biovicin HC5 purified from Streptococcus bovis [225], warnericin Staphylococcus warneri [226], paracin C from RB4 from Lactiplantibacillus paracasei [227,228] and cyclin A from Lactiplantibacillus *plantarum* [229]. Although all of them have high potential in inhibiting *Alicyclobacillus* strains they have limited application in the industry due to the high cost of extraction and purification [133].

#### 1.4.1.2. Natural compounds of animal origin

Lysozyme is an enzyme present in various biological tissues and fluids like tears, saliva, eggs and milk, often used to inhibit Gram positive bacteria and especially thermophilic spore forming bacteria at a concentration of 20  $\mu$ g/mL [230,231]. Lysozyme is also considered as a safe preservative [232] and has been applied directly in fruit juices [233] or through the polymeric matrix film in packaging in order to control *Alicyclobacillus* [234,235]. The efficiency of lysozyme depends on the concentration, the strain of the bacterium and the external conditions applied [233,236–238].

Chitosan, the only basic polysaccharide in nature is a derivative of chitin, extracted from the shell of shrimps, crabs and crawfishes; it has the ability to control bacteria, yeasts, and molds [239,240]. When combined with thermal processing it can inhibit *A*. *accidoterrestris* spores from germinating at a concentration level of 1.4 g/L [241].

#### 1.4.1.3 Natural compounds of plant origin

Essential oils (EOs) are aromatic liquids obtained by extraction, distillation, fermentation or enfleurage from plant materials, mostly herbs and spices that are used in the fruit juice industry as food flavorings [133,242,243]. The antimicrobial activity of cinnamaldehyde, eugenol and carvacrol has been reported to be efficient against *A. accidoterrestris* spores [90,244]. Lemon essential oil and extracts of *Eycalyptus maculata* also controlled the germination of *A. accidoterrestris* spores as reported by Maldonado et al. [245] and Takahashi et al. [244]. *Fatty acids and esters* have also been reported to have antibacterial activity against *A. accidoterrestris* spores. Manolaurin, which is recognized as a safe compound from the FDA, was effective against the vegetative cells of the microorganism [246]. Sucrose palmitate, sucrose stearates and sucrose laurates have also been reported as efficient antimicrobials against *Alicyclobacillus* spores [247]. Other plant extracts have been reported to have antimicrobial effectiveness against *Alicyclobacillus*. Saponin that was extracted from *Sapindus saponaria* fruits inhibited *A. acidoterrestris* spore germination, but affected the sensory quality and resulted in foam production [248]. Papain and bromelain

enzymes extracted from *Carica papaya* and *Ananas comosus*, respectively, also controlled *A. acidoterrestris* spore germination [249], whereas two formulations of *Rosmarinus officinalis* were effective against *A. acidoterrestris*, *A. hesperidum* and *A. cycloheptanicus* vegetative cells [250]. An overview of chemical treatments applied for the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus* species is presented in Table 1.3.

<b>Chemical Treatments</b>	Compounds	References
	ClO <sub>2</sub>	[133,207–209]
Oxidants	Ozone	[210]
	Sodium benzoate, Potassium sorbate	[103]
	Nisin	[89,129,217–220]
	Enterocin A5-48	[223]
Natural compounds of	Bificin C6165	[224]
microbial origin	Biovicin HC5	[225]
(bacteriocins)	Warnericin RB4	[226]
	Paracin C	[227,228]
	Cyclin A	[229]
Natural compounds of	Lysozyme	[234,235]
animal origin	Chitosan	[241]
Natural compounds of	Essential Oils	[90,244,245]
	Fatty acids and esters	[246,247]
	Plant extracts	[248–250]

 Table 1.3. Overview of chemical treatments applied for the inactivation of Alicyclobacillus species

#### 1.4.2 Physical treatments

Thermal pasteurization is a heat treatment successfully employed by the fruit juice industry in order to extend the shelf life of processed fruit juices. It manages to inactivate heat sensitive microorganisms and enzymes that can degrade the quality without influencing the sensory characteristics of the fruit juice. The conventional heat treatment (88–96 °C for 2 min) however is not sufficient against *Alicyclobacillus*, since its spores can survive pasteurization treatments and germinate under favorable conditions during storage [68,71]. Provided that refrigerated temperatures are ensured throughout the whole supply chain, *Alicyclobacillus* spores would not grow since germination is inhibited at temperatures below 20 °C. Distribution though does not always take place under refrigerated conditions, due to high cost, therefore spores may induce spoilage during warmer months [68]. In order to control the presence of *Alicyclobacillus*, the temperature of thermal treatment should be increased, but this would result in quality (vitamin and nutrient loss) and sensory (nonenzymatic browning and flavor compounds) deterioration [251–253]. Consequently, the development of
nonthermal methods is necessary to retain both safety and quality attributes of fruit juices.

#### 1.4.3. Nonthermal treatments

High hydrostatic pressure (HHP) is based on two principles, namely the isostatic and the Le Chatelier. The first one secures the homogeneous and instant distribution of the pressure applied equally in all directions of the sample and the second one states that any occurrence of chemical or biochemical reaction, molecular configuration or phase transition that can lead to volume reduction is improved by pressure [254,255]. The food industry uses HHP with pressure ranging from 100 to 800 MPa, duration from milliseconds to more than 20 min, and treatment temperatures from 0 to 90 °C. The main mechanism of HHP that causes the inactivation of Alicyclobacillus is the damage to the noncovalent bonds that are present in lipids, proteins, nucleic acids and polysaccharides. In this way, HHP affects the cell membrane constituents such as proteins, enzymes and ribosomes and therefore damages the genetic material of the microorganism, since it causes denaturation of cell components resulting in the injury and death of the microorganism [256]. HHP has been used extensively for the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus* because when combined with heat treatment it is very effective against spores that are very resistant to inactivation. HHP can cause the germination of spores, which are less resistant to dormant spores that will be subsequently killed with the simultaneous heat treatment [257,258]. The germination of spores at lower pressures (50 to 300 Mpa) proceeds via activation of nutrient receptors (D-sugars, L-amino and purine nucleosides), while at higher pressures (400-800 Mpa) germination is triggered by the direct release of Ca-DPA (dipicolinic acid) [259,260]. It has been proved that cycle pressure treatments can enhance the inactivation of the spores for an equivalent duration of a single pressure application. Treatment with the low-pressure exposure results in spore germination and the higher pressure inactivates spores and vegetative cells [261]. Relevant research concerning the application of HHP for the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus* is summarized in Table 1.4. Although HHP is very effective, some dormant spores have the ability to remain immutable, a fact that must be taken into serious consideration by the fruit juice industry when applying HHP treatments [262]. Juices treated with HHP often exhibit superior quality compared to those treated with thermal processing since HHP has minimum impact on color, flavor and taste while retaining nutrients, vitamins, amino acids and functional properties [263]. Taking into account consumers' demands for minimally processed products, HPP has many industrial applications and therefore it has been the most popular non-thermal treatment since the late 1980s.

High pressure homogenization (HPH) (150-200 MPa) or Ultra High pressure homogenization (350-400 MPa) is a food processing technology that is based on the principles of conventional homogenization with higher pressures [277] and can be applied only to fluid products. The shear stress distribution across the treated product is responsible for the changes occurring in microorganisms resulting in inactivation [5]. Bevilacqua et al. [126] reported reduction of A. acidoterrestris population with cells being more sensitive than spores when applying HPH (500, 800, 1100, 1400 and 1700 bar) for 2 ms to three different strains inoculated in malt extract broth. The susceptibility was proved to be strain dependent. This treatment has limited industrial applicability because of the need for refrigeration in order to guarantee the safety of final products. Ultrasound or ultrasonic waves are electromagnetic waves with frequency above 20 kHz that can create cavitation in the cell wall of the microorganism and thus destroy it [278]. A. acidoterrestris vegetative cells in apple juice were inactivated with ultrasonic treatment that seemed to be more effective as the power level and the processing time increased [279]. Wang et al. [280] also reported that ultrasonic waves inhibited Alicyclobacillus vegetative cells and that the effectiveness of the method depended on the matrix, the strain, the power level, and the exposure time. Ultrasound treatment has been proved to be more effective when combined with other processes, in particular high pressure and heat. Although this treatment is considered to improve the quality of many products including fruit juices [281], it affects the sensory characteristics of the fruit juice and thus may not meet consumer's demand [279].

Microwaves are also electromagnetic waves that have the ability to change the cell membrane permeability, break the hydrogen bonds of RNA and DNA and thus inhibit the cell growth [133]. Microwave sterilization has been employed as a nonthermal treatment since it heats the product faster without influencing the texture and the taste and does not lead to cell cortex swelling like conventional sterilization [133,282].

|--|

Alicyclobacillus Species	Medium	Experimental Conditions	Reference	
A. acidoterrestris ATCC49025 A. acidoterrestris NFPA 1013 (apple juice isolate)	Apple juice	207, 414 and 621 Mpa/1, 5 and 10 min/22, 45, 71 and 90 °C	[264]	
	BAM broth	Broth		
A. acidoterrestris DSMZ 2492	Orange juice	350 and 450 Mpa/5, 10 and 20 min/35, 45 and 50 °C	[265]	
	Tomato juice	Juices		
	Apple juice	350 Mpa/20 min/50 °C and storage 3 weeks/30 °C		
A. acidoterrestris DSMZ 2492	BAM broth	350 and 450 Mpa/35, 45 and 50 °C	[266]	
A. acidoterrestris NFPA 1101 (apple juice isolate)	Apple Juice	207, 414 and 621 Mpa/1, 5 and 10 min/22, 45, 71 and 90 °C		
<i>A. acidoterrestris</i> NFPA 1013 (apple juice isolate)	concentrate	Various concentrations of juice (17.5, 35 and 70 °Brix)	[207]	
		HHP and combined treatment HHP + heat		
	Citric acid buffer (Ph 4.0 and 5.0)	Buffers		
A. acidoterrestris LMG 16906	Potassium phosphate buffer (Ph 7.0)	100, 200, 300, 400, 500 and 600 Mpa/40 °C/10 min + heat 80 °C/10 min	[268]	
	Tomato sauce (Ph 4.2	Tomato sauce		
	and 5.0)	100, 200, 300, 400, 500 and 600 Mpa/25, 40 and 60 °C/10 min + heat 80 °C/10 min		

<i>A. acidoterrestris</i> TO-29/4/02 (apple juice isolate)	Apple juice	<ul> <li>200, 300 and 500 Mpa/30 min/50 °C continuously</li> <li>100, 200, 300 and 500 Mpa/2, 4 and 6 cycles of 5 min with 5 min pause/50 °C</li> <li>100, 200 Mpa × 6 cycles and 200 Mpa x 4 cycles/5 min with 5 min pause/50 °C incubation 60 min at 50 °C/pressure 500 Mpa/30 min 50 °C</li> <li>Combined treatment of HHP + lysozyme: 300 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/50 °C + 0.05 and 0.1 mg/Ml lysozyme</li> <li>Combined treatment of HHP +nisin: <ul> <li>300 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/50 °C + 500, 750 and 1000 IU/Ml nisin</li> <li>200 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 20 min/50 °C + 250 IU/Ml nisin</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	[237]
A. acidoterrestris NZRM 4098	Orange juice	200 and 600 Mpa/1–15 min/45, 55 and 65 °C	[263]
A. acidoterrestris DSMZ 2498	Apple juice Orange juice	200, 400 and 600 Mpa/10 min/20, 50 and 60 °C and storage [9] for 28 days	
A. acidoterrestris TO-29/4/02 (apple juice isolate) A. acidoterrestris TO-117/02 (apple juice isolate)	Apple juice (11.2, 23.6, 35.7 and 71.1 °Brix)	200 Mpa/5, 10, 15, 30 and 45 min/50 °C 200 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/50 °C for 11 days/11 and 16 months spores of TO-29/4/02 200 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/50 °C for 10 days/2, 10, 11 and 23 months spores of 117/02 200 Mpa/1, 5, 10, 15 and 30 min/50 °C × 3 subsequent treatments	[269]

Germination an		Germination and Inactivation		
<i>A. acidoterrestris</i> TO-117/02 (apple juice isolate)	Mcllvain buffer (Ph 4.0 and 7.0) Apple juice	<ul> <li>100, 200, 300, 400 and 500 Mpa/20 min/50 °C (buffers and juice)</li> <li>200 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/20, 50 and 70 °C (juice)</li> <li>200 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/11.3, 23.7, 35.5 and 70.7 °Brix</li> <li>200 and 500 Mpa/20 min/50 and 70 °C (juice)</li> <li>200 Mpa/5, 10, 15 and 30 min/50 °C (buffers and juice)</li> <li>200 Mpa/50 °C for 2, 4 and 6 cycles/5 min with 5 min pause</li> </ul>	[270]	
A. acidoterrestris TO-117/02 (apple juice	Apple juice	Apple juice         200, 300, 400 and 500 Mpa/15 min/4, 20 and 50 °C		
isolate)	Buffer (Ph 4.0)	Determination with optical density	[2/1]	
A. acidoterrestris NZRM 4447	Orange juice	200 and 600 Mpa/15 min/39 °C + thermosonication 20.2 W/MI/78 °C	[127]	
	Malt Extract Broth	600 Mpa/up to 45 min/35, 45, 55 and 65 °C		
A. acidoterrestris NZRM 4447	(10, 20 and 30 °Brix)	600 Mpa/up to 45 min/45 °C Validation for apple juice, lime juice concentrate and Blackcurrant juice concentrate	[97]	
A. acidoterrestris CCT 7547	Acai pulp	600 Mpa/5, 10, 15, 20 and 25 min/65 °C	[272]	
A. acidoterrestris CCT 7547	Deionized Water	300 and 600 Mpa/5 min/25 and 70 $^{\circ}C$ + heat shock	[273]	
<i>A. acidoterrestris</i> AJA 66 (apple juice isolate) <i>A. acidoterrestris</i> ATCC 49025	Apple juice Potassium Phosphate Buffer (Ph 3.7 and	600 Mpa/1, 3 and 5 min/70, 80 and 90 °C	[274]	
	/.0)			

A. acidoterrestris (apple juice isolate)	Orange juice	500 and 600 Mpa/1, 3, 5, 15 and 30 min/25, 45, 60 and 70	[275]	
A. acidoterrestris DSMZ 2498	e de <b>j</b> acta	°C		
		600 Mpa		
		• 0, 5, 10, 15, 20 and 25 min/65 °C		
A. acidoterrestris CCT 7547	Mango pulp	• 0, 4, 8, 12, 16 and 20 min/70 °C	[276]	
		• 0, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10 min/75 °C		
		• 0, 1.5, 3, 4.5, 6 and 7.5 min/80 °C		
		• 0, 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 min/90 °C		
Alicyclobacillus spp. N1089 (canned tomatoes		Combined treatment of HHP + Sucrose laurate L1695		
isolate)	Tomato juice $392 \text{ Mpa/10 min/45 }^{\circ}\text{C} + 0.005\% \text{ and } 0.01$	$302 \text{ Mps}/10 \text{ min}/15 ^{\circ}\text{C} \pm 0.005\%$ and $0.01\%$ for N1080	[247]	
Alicyclobacillus spp. N1098 (apple juice		$392 \text{ Mpa}/10 \text{ mm}/43 \text{ C} \pm 0.00376 \text{ and } 0.0176 \text{ for } 101089$	[247]	
isolate)	II J	392 Mpa/10 min/45 °C + 0.025, 0.04 and 0045% for N1098		

Ultraviolet (UV-C) light is a form of electromagnetic radiation ranging from 200 to 280 nm [283] that has the ability to damage the DNA of the microorganism and therefore eliminate it [284]. The treatment has been proved effective against *A. acidoterrestris* spores in grape and apple juice [285,286]. The low energy consumption and the absence of toxic byproducts in the final product makes UV-C light a promising control treatment and for this reason FDA approved its use in order to clear fruit juices (FDA, 2000).

Irradiation treatment uses gamma rays, electrons, or X rays [253,287] targeting the chromosome in order to split the double helix of DNA and thus damage the cell of the microorganism [253]. The use of gamma rays and electrons were reported to be effective against *A. acidoterrestris* spores in citrus juice in combination with heat treatment (85–95 °C) [288]. In addition, Lee et al. [289] reported the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores in apple and orange juice with the use of gamma rays. Irradiation has limited applicability in the fruit juice industry today due to its association with radioactivity that is unacceptable from the consumers' point of view [277].

Ohmic heating uses an electrical current to generate heat instantly inside the food in order to kill microorganisms [73]. *A. acidoterrestris* vegetative cells were inactivated in apple juice with the use of an ohmic heating system. When the temperature was above 70 °C the death rate was close to 100% [290]. Moreover, the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores was reported to be higher with the use of ohmic heating than with conventional heating in orange and apple juice [291,292]. However, additional studies should be undertaken to verify the effectiveness of this method in the fruit juice industry.

Pulsed electric field generates pulse waves that have enough intensity to cause cell membrane damage that leads to cell destruction [293]. Uemura et al. [294] reported the reduction in the population of *A. acidoterrestris* in orange juice in a very short time (0.9 s) at 125 °C without influencing the nutritional quality of the juices. This technology has the ability to improve the microbiological quality and preserve the physicochemical and nutritional attributes of juices, but concerning *Alicyclobacillus* spores, more studies, including sensory assessment, should be performed in order to elucidate the effects of temperature assistance on the organoleptic traits of fruit juices.

#### **1.5.** Conclusions

Fruit juices have gained popularity due to their health benefits resulting in the expansion of the global juice market. Therefore, spoilage incidents can cause significant financial losses to the industry. *Alicyclobacillus* and *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in particular are thermo-acidophilic spore forming bacteria responsible for spoilage that cannot be detected until consumption of the juice, making them a major hazard for the fruit juice industry. The quality of the raw material and the hygiene processing conditions should be taken under consideration to avoid spoilage. Subsequently, various control and prevention methods have been established to inactivate *Alicyclobacillus* spores and preserve the quality and the shelf life of the fruit juice. The early detection of spoilage using rapid methods is also a requirement of the industry. Consequently, future studies should focus on the improvement of the existing techniques and the development of new methods to ensure the rapid and early detection of *Alicyclobacillus* and preserve the quality of fruit juices.

# References

- 1. Kaur, C.; Kapoor, H.C. Antioxidants in Fruits and Vegetables–the Millennium's Health. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *36*, 703–725.
- 2. Bhardway, R.L.; Nandal, U.; Pal, A.; Jain, S Bioactive Compounds and Medical Properties of Fruit Juices. *Fruits* **2014**, *69*, 391–412.
- 3. The EU Fruit Juice Directive 2016. Gen. Stand. Fruit Juice Nectars Codex Stan 247-2005.
- 4. Bates, R.P.; Morris, J.R.; Crandall, P.G. *Principles and Practices of Small and Medium Scale Fruit Juice Processing*; Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations: Rome, Italy, 2001; Volume 146.
- 5. Gaurav, R.; Brijesh, K.T. Fruit Juices: Extraction, Composition, Quality and Analysis; Elsevier: Dublin, Ireland, 2018.
- 6. Eiroa, M.N.U.; Junqueira, V.C.A.; Schmidt, F.L. Alicyclobacillus in Orange Juice: Occurrence and Heat Resistance of Spores. *J. Food Prot.* **1999**, *62*, 883–886. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-62.8.883.
- Keller, S.A.; Miller, A.J. Microbiological Safety of Fresh Citrus and Apple Juices. In Microbiology of Foods and Vegetables; CRC PRESS: Boca Raton, FL, USA, 2006; pp. 211–230.
- 8. Outbreak of Salmonella Serotype Muenchen Infections Associated with Unpasteurized Orange Juice—United States and Canada, June 1999. Available online: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm4827a2.htm (accessed on 30 January 2022).
- 9. Griffiths, M. The New Face of Food Born Illness. Can. Meat. Sci. Assoc. 2000, 1, 6–9.
- 10. Dewanti-Hariyadi, R. Microbiological Quality and Safety of Fruit Juices. *Food Rev. Int.* **2013**, *1*, 54–57.
- Tournas, V.; Heeres, J.; Burgess, L. Moulds and yeasts in fruit salads and fruit juices. *Food Microbiol.* 2006, 23, 684–688. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2006.01.003.
- 12. Mendoza, S.; Montemayor, L.; Boscán, L.A.; Barreiro, J.A. Microflora in pasteurized fruit juices in Venezuela. *Arch. Latinoam. Nutr.* **1982**, *32*, 617–629.
- 13. Jay, S.; Anderson, J. Fruit Juice and Related Products. In *Spoilage of Processed foods*. *Causes and Diagnosis*; Southwood Press: Marrickville, Australia, 2001; pp. 187–198.
- 14. Lima Tribst, A.A.; de Souza Sant'Ana, A.; de Massaguer, P.R. Microbiological Quality and Safety of Fruit Juices—Past, Present and Future Perspectives. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2009**, *35*, 310–339.
- 15. Deak, T.; Beuchat, L.R. Yeasts Associated with Fruit Juice Concentrates. J. Food Prot. **1993**, *56*, 777–782. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-56.9.777.
- 16. Microorganisms in Foods: Microbial Ecology of Food Commodities (ICMSF Vol. 6) International Commission on Microbiological Specifications. Available online: http://www.lavoisier.eu/books/food-science/microorganisms-in-foods-microbialecology-of-food-commodities-icmsf-vol-6-2nd-ed/icmsf/description\_1239055 (accessed on 02-02-2022).
- 17. Wareing, P.; Davenport, R.R. *Microbiology of Soft Drinks and Fruit Juices*; Blackwell Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2004; pp. 279–299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470995822.ch11</u>.
- 18. De Nijs, M.; van der Vossen, J.; Van Osenbruggen, T.; Hartog, B. The Significance of Heat Resistant Spoilage Moulds and Yeasts in Fruit Juices-A Review. *Fruit Process.* **2000**, *10*, 255–259.
- 19. Pitt, J.I.; Hocking, A.D. *Fungi and Food Spoilage*; Springer: Boston, MA, USA, 1997. ISBN 978-1-4613-7936-2.
- 20. Stratford, M.; Hofman, P.; Cole, M. Fruit Juices, Fruit Drinks, and Soft Drinks. *Microbiol. Saf. Qual. Food* **2000**, *1*, 836–869.
- Ugwuanyi, J.O.; Obeta, J.A.N. Pectinolytic and Cellulolytic Activities of Heat Resistant Fungi and Their Macerating Effects on Mango and African Mango. J. Sci. Food Agric. 1999, 79, 1054–1059.

- 22. Moss, M. Fungi, quality and safety issues in fresh fruits and vegetables. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* **2008**, *104*, 1239–1243. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2007.03705.x.
- 23. Worobo, R.W.; Splittstoester, D.F. *Microbiology of Food Products.Processing Fruits*; CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL, USA, 2005.
- 24. Drusch, S.; Ragab, W. Mycotoxins in Fruits, Fruit Juices, and Dried Fruits. *J. Food Prot.* **2003**, *66*, 1514–1527.
- 25. Majerus, P.; Bresch, H.; Otteneder, H. Ochratoxin A in Wines, Fruit Juices and Seasonings. *Arch. Für Leb.* **2000**, *51*, 95–97.
- Bellí, N.; Marín, S.; Sanchis, V.; Ramos, A.J. Review: Ochratoxin A (OTA) in Wines, Musts and Grape Juices: Occurrence, Regulations and Methods of Analysis. *Food Sci. Technol. Int.* 2002, 8, 325–335. https://doi.org/10.1106/108201302031863.
- 27. Moake, M.M.; Padilla-Zakour, O.I.; Worobo, R. Comprehensive Review of Patulin Control Methods in Foods. *Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf.* **2005**, *4*, 8–21. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1541-4337.2005.tb00068.x.
- Codex Alimentarius Commission—Report of the Twenty-Sixth Session: Rome, 30 June– 7 July 2003. Available online: https://www.fao.org/3/Y4800E/y4800e00.htm (accessed on 02-02-2022).
- 29. Commission Regulation (EC) No 1425/2003 of 11 August 2003 Amending Regulation (EC) No 466/2001 as Regards Patulin (Text with EEA Relevance). Available online: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/eur/2003/1425 (accessed on 02-02-2022).
- 30. Fernandez-Cruz, M.L.; Mansilla, M.L.; Tadeo, J.L. Mycotoxins in fruits and their processed products: Analysis, occurrence and health implications. *J. Adv. Res.* **2010**, *1*, 113–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jare.2010.03.002.
- 31. Aneja, K.R.; Dhiman, R.; Aggarwal, N.K.; Kumar, V.; Kaur, M. Microbes Associated with Freshly Prepared Juices of Citrus and Carrots. *Int. J. Food Sci.* **2014**, *2014*, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/408085.
- 32. Júnior, I.G.; Massaguer, P.R. Generic HACCP System Applied to Fruit Juices Thermal Processes. *Fruit Proc.* 2003, *July–Aug*, 282–290.
- Oliveira, J.C.; Setti-Perdigão, P.; Siqueira, K.A.G.; Santos, A.C.; Miguel, M.A.L. Microbiological Characteristics of Orange Juices. *Food Sci. Technol.* 2006, 26, 241–245.
- 34. Kumar, C.G.; Anand, S. Significance of microbial biofilms in food industry: A review. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **1998**, *42*, 9–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-1605(98)00060-9.
- 35. Harris, L.; Farber, J.; Beuchat, L.; Parish, M.; Suslow, T.; Garrett, E.; Busta, F. Outbreaks Associated with Fresh Produce: Incidence, Growth, and Survival of Pathogens in Fresh and Fresh-Cut Produce. *Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf.* **2003**, *2*, 78–141. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1541-4337.2003.tb00031.x.
- 36. Vojdani, J.D.; Beuchat, L.R.; Tauxe, R.V. Juice-Associated Outbreaks of Human Illness in the United States, 1995 through 2005. *J. Food Prot.* **2008**, *71*, 356–364. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-71.2.356.
- Krug, M.; Chapin, T.; Danyluk, M.; Goodrich-Schneider, R.; Schneider, K.; Harris, L.; Worobo, R. Outbreaks of Foodborne Disease Associated with Fruit and Vegetable Juices, 1922–2019. *EDIS* 2020, 2020, 5. https://doi.org/10.32473/edis-fs188-2020.
- Cody, S.H.; Glynn, M.K.; A Farrar, J.; Cairns, K.L.; Griffin, P.M.; Kobayashi, J.; Fyfe, M.; Hoffman, R.; King, A.S.; Lewis, J.H.; et al. An outbreak of Escherichia coli O157:H7 infection from unpasteurized commercial apple juice. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 1999, *130*, 202–209. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-130-3-199902020-00005.
- 39. Besser, R.E. An Outbreak of Diarrhea and Hemolytic Uremic Syndrome From Escherichia coli O157:H7 in Fresh-Pressed Apple Cider. *JAMA* **1993**, *269*, 2217. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1993.03500170047032.
- 40. Duncan, T.G.; Doull, J.A.; Miller, E.R.; Bancroft, H. Outbreak of Typhoid Fever with Orange Juice as the Vehicle, Illustrating the Value of Immunization. *Am. J. Public Health Nations Health* **1946**, *36*, 34–36. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.36.1.34.
- 41. Cook, K.A.; Dobbs, T.E.; Hlady, W.G.; Wells, J.G.; Barrett, T.J.; Puhr, N.D.; Lancette, G.A.; Bodager, D.W.; Toth, B.L.; Genese, C.A.; et al. Outbreak of Salmonella serotype

Hartford infections associated with unpasteurized orange juice. *JAMA* **1998**, *280*, 1504–1509. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.280.17.1504.

- 42. Parish, M.E. Coliforms, Escherichia coli and Salmonella Serovars Associated with a Citrus-Processing Facility Implicated in a Salmonellosis Outbreak. *J. Food Prot.* **1998**, *61*, 280–284. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-61.3.280.
- Jain, S.; Bidol, S.A.; Austin, J.L.; Berl, E.; Elson, F.; LeMaile-Williams, M.; Deasy, M.; Moll, M.E.; Rea, V.; Vojdani, J.D.; et al. Multistate Outbreak of *SalmonellaTyphimurium* and Saintpaul Infections Associated with Unpasteurized Orange Juice—United States, 2005. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 2009, *48*, 1065–1071. https://doi.org/10.1086/597397.
- 44. Caggia, C.; Scifò, G.O.; Restuccia, C.; Randazzo, C.L. Growth of acid-adapted Listeria monocytogenes in orange juice and in minimally processed orange slices. *Food Control* **2009**, *20*, 59–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2008.02.003.
- 45. Steindel, M.; Pacheco, L.K.; Scholl, D.; Soares, M.; de Moraes, M.H.; Eger, I.; Kosmann, C.; Sincero, T.C.M.; Stoco, P.H.; Murta, S.M.F.; et al. Characterization of Trypanosoma cruzi isolated from humans, vectors, and animal reservoirs following an outbreak of acute human Chagas disease in Santa Catarina State, Brazil. *Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* 2008, 60, 25–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diagmicrobio.2007.07.016.
- 46. Burnett, S.L.; Beuchat, L.R. Human pathogens associated with raw produce and unpasteurized juices, and difficulties in decontamination. *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **2000**, *25*, 281–287. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.jim.7000106.
- 47. Garcia, L.; Henderson, J.; Fabri, M.; Oke, M. Potential Sources of Microbial Contamination in Unpasteurized Apple Cider. J. Food Prot. 2006, 69, 137–144. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-69.1.137.
- 48. Yoshida, N. Trypanosoma cruzi infection by oral route: How the interplay between parasite and host components modulates infectivity. *Parasitol. Int.* **2008**, *57*, 105–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.parint.2007.12.008.
- 49. Valente, S.A.D.S.; Valente, V.D.C.; Neto, H.F. Considerations on the epidemiology and transmission of Chagas disease in the Brazilian amazon. *Mem. Inst. Oswaldo. Cruz.* **1999**, *94*, 395–398. https://doi.org/10.1590/s0074-02761999000700077.
- 50. Koopmans, M.; Duizer, E. Foodborne viruses: An emerging problem. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 2004, 90, 23–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-1605(03)00169-7.
- 51. Frank, C.; Walter, J.; Muehlen, M.; Jansen, A.; Van Treeck, U.; Hauri, A.M.; Zoellner, I.; Rakha, M.; Hoehne, M.; Hamouda, O.; et al. Major Outbreak of Hepatitis A Associated with Orange Juice among Tourists, Egypt, 2004. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* **2007**, *13*, 156–158. https://doi.org/10.3201/eid1301.060487.
- 52. Guidance for Industry: Juice Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point Hazards and Controls Guidance, First Edition. Available online: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2004/03/03/E4-452/guidance-for-industry-juice-hazard-analysis-critical-control-point-hazards-and-controls-guidance (accessed on 02-02-2022).
- 53. Darland, G.; Brock, T.D. *Bacillus acidocaldarius* sp.nov., an Acidophilic Thermophilic Spore-forming Bacterium. *J. Gen. Microbiol.* **1971**, 67, 9–15. https://doi.org/10.1099/00221287-67-1-9.
- 54. de Rosa, M.; Gambacorta, A.; Minale, L.; Bu'Lock, J.D. Cyclohexane fatty acids from a thermophilic bacterium. *J. Chem. Soc. D* **1971**, 21, 1334a. https://doi.org/10.1039/c2971001334a.
- 55. Uchino, F.; Doi, S. Acido-thermophilic Bacteria from Thermal Waters. *Agric. Biol. Chem.* **1967**, *31*, 817–822. https://doi.org/10.1080/00021369.1967.10858890.
- 56. Hippchen, B.; Röll, A.; Poralla, K. Occurrence in soil of thermo-acidophilic bacilli possessing ω-cyclohexane fatty acids and hopanoids. *Arch. Microbiol.* **1981**, *129*, 53–55. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00417180.
- 57. Cerny, G.; Hennlich, W.; Poralla, K. Fruchtsaftverderb durch Bacillen: Isolierung und Charakterisierung des Verderbserregers. Z. Lebensm. Unters. Forsch. **1984**, 179, 224–227. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf01041898.

- 58. Deinhard, G.; Blanz, P.; Poralla, K.; Altan, E. Bacillus acidoterrestris sp. nov., a New Thermotolerant Acidophile Isolated from Different Soils. *Syst. Appl. Microbiol.* **1987**, *10*, 47–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0723-2020(87)80009-7.
- Poralla, K.; König, W. The occurrence of ï‰-cycloheptane fatty acids in a thermoacidophilic bacillus. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* **1983**, *16*, 303–306. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.1983.tb00307.x.
- 60. Wisotzkey, J.D.; Jurtshuk, P.; Fox, G.E.; Deinhard, G.; Poralla, K. Comparative Sequence Analyses on the 16S rRNA (rDNA) of Bacillus acidocaldarius, Bacillus acidoterrestris, and Bacillus cycloheptanicus and Proposal for Creation of a New Genus, Alicyclobacillus gen. nov. *Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol.* **1992**, *42*, 263–269. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-42-2-263.
- 61. Tsuruoka, N. Alicyclobacillus sendaiensis sp. nov., a novel acidophilic, slightly thermophilic species isolated from soil in Sendai, Japan. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2003**, *53*, 1081–1084. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.02409-0.
- 62. Silva, F.; Gibbs, P. Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores in fruit products and design of pasteurization processes. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *12*, 68–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0924-2244(01)00070-x.
- 63. Molva, C.; Baysal, A.H. Evaluation of bioactivity of pomegranate fruit extract against Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris DSM 3922 vegetative cells and spores in apple juice. *LWT* **2015**, *62*, 989–995. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2015.02.021.
- 64. Yokota, A.; Fujii, T.; Goto, K. Parameters for Detection of Alicyclobacillus and Test Methods: Alicyclobacillus. In *Alicyclobacillus: Thermophillic Acidophilic Bacilli*; Springer: Tokyo, Japan, 2007; pp. 49–69.
- 65. Cerny, G.; Duong, H.-A.; Hennlich, W.; Miller, S. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: Influence of Oxygen Content on Growth in Fruit Juices. *Food Aust.* **2000**, *52*, 289–291.
- 66. Walker, M.; Phillips, C.A. The effect of intermittent shaking, headspace and temperature on the growth of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in stored apple juice. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2005**, *40*, 557–562. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2005.00960.x.
- 67. Siegmund, B.; Pöllinger-Zierler, B. Growth Behavior of Off-Flavor-Forming Microorganisms in Apple Juice. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2007, 55, 6692–6699. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf070524j.
- 68. Chang, S.-S.; Kang, D.-H. Alicyclobacillusspp. in the Fruit Juice Industry: History, Characteristics, and Current Isolation/Detection Procedures. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2004**, *30*, 55–74. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408410490435089.
- Smit, Y.; Cameron, M.; Venter, P.; Witthuhn, R.C. Alicyclobacillus spoilage and isolation—A review. *Food Microbiol.* 2011, 28, 331–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2010.11.008.
- Poralla, K.; Kannenberg, E.; Blume, A. A glycolipid containing hopane isolated from the acidophilic, thermophilic *Bacillus acidocaldarius*, has a cholesterol-like function in membranes. *FEBS Lett.* **1980**, *113*, 107–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-5793(80)80506-0.
- 71. Silva, F. Thermal inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores under different temperature, soluble solids and pH conditions for the design of fruit processes. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **1999**, *51*, 95–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-1605(99)00103-8.
- Jay, J.M; Loessner, M.J.; Golden, D.A. Food Protection with High Temperatures, and Characteristics of Thermophilic Microorganisms. In *Modern Food Microbiology*; Food Science Text Series; Springer: Boston, MA, USA, 2005; pp. 415–441; ISBN 978-0-387-23180-8.
- 73. Tianli, Y.; Jiangbo, Z.; Yahong, Y. Spoilage byAlicyclobacillusBacteria in Juice and Beverage Products: Chemical, Physical, and Combined Control Methods. *Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf.* **2014**, *13*, 771–797. https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12093.
- Jay, J.M.; Loessner, M.J.; Golden, D.A. Intrinsic and Extrinsic Parameters of Foods That Affect Microbial Growth. In *Modern Food Microbiology*; Food Science Text Series; Springer: Boston, MA, USA, 2005; pp. 39–59; ISBN 978-0-387-23180-8.

- 75. Steyn, C.E.; Cameron, M.; Witthuhn, R.C. Occurrence of *Alicyclobacillus* in the fruit processing environment—A review. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *147*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.03.004.
- 76. Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Kato, Y.; Asahara, M.; Fujita, R.; An, S.-Y.; Kasai, H.; Yokota, A. Proposal of six species of moderately thermophilic, acidophilic, endospore-forming bacteria: *Alicyclobacillus contaminans* sp. nov., *Alicyclobacillus fastidiosus* sp. nov., *Alicyclobacillus kakegawensis* sp. nov., *Alicyclobacillus macrosporangiidus* sp. nov., *Alicyclobacillus sacchari* sp. nov. and *Alicyclobacillus shizuokensis* sp. nov.. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2007**, *57*, 1276–1285. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.64692-0.
- 77. Groenewald, W.H.; Gouws, P.A.; Witthuhn, R.C. Isolation and identification of species of *Alicyclobacillus* from orchard soil in the Western Cape, South Africa. *Extremophiles* **2007**, *12*, 159–163. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00792-007-0112-z.
- Matsubara, H.; Goto, K.; Matsumura, T.; Mochida, K.; Iwaki, M.; Niwa, M.; Yamasato, K. *Alicyclobacillus acidiphilus* Sp. Nov., a Novel Thermo-Acidophilic, Omega-Alicyclic Fatty Acid-Containing Bacterium Isolated from Acidic Beverages. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 2002, *52*, 1681–1685.
- 79. Spllttstoesser, D.F.; Churey, J.J.; Lee, C.Y. Growth Characteristics of Aciduric Sporeforming Bacilli Isolated from Fruit Juices. *J. Food Prot.* **1994**, *57*, 1080–1083. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-57.12.1080.
- 80. Osopale, B.A.; Witthuhn, C.R.; Albertyn, J.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. Culture dependent and independent genomic identification of *Alicyclobacillus* species in contaminated commercial fruit juices. *Food Microbiol.* **2016**, *56*, 21–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2015.11.014.
- 81. Yamazaki, K.; Teduka, H.; Shinano, H. Isolation and Identification of *Alicyclobacillus* acidoterrestris from Acidic Beverages. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* **1996**, *60*, 543–545. https://doi.org/10.1271/bbb.60.543.
- 82. Zhang, J.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y. *Alicyclobacillus* Contamination in the Production Line of Kiwi Products in China. *PLoS ONE* **2013**, *8*, e67704. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067704.
- McIntyre, S.; Ikawa, J.Y.; Parkinson, N.; Haglund, J.; Lee, J. Characteristics of an Acidophilic Bacillus Strain Isolated from Shelf-Stable Juices. J. Food Prot. 1995, 58, 319– 321. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-58.3.319.
- 84. Wisse, C.A. Isolation and Enumeration of Sporeforming, Thermo-Acidophilic, Rod-Shaped Bacteria from Citrus Processing Environments. *Dairy Food Env. Sanit.* **1998**, *18*, 504–509.
- 85. Chen, S.; Tang, Q.; Zhang, X.; Zhao, G.; Hu, X.; Liao, X.; Chen, F.; Wu, J.; Xiang, H. Isolation and characterization of thermo-acidophilic endospore-forming bacteria from the concentrated apple juice-processing environment. *Food Microbiol.* **2006**, *23*, 439–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2005.07.005.
- Groenewald, W.; Gouws, P.; Witthuhn, R. Isolation, identification and typification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* strains from orchard soil and the fruit processing environment in South Africa. *Food Microbiol.* 2009, 26, 71– 76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2008.07.008.
- 87. Walls, I. Alicyclobacillus-Historical Perspective and Preliminary Characterization Study. *Dairy Food Environmental Sanit.* **1998**, *18*, 499–503.
- 88. Jensen, N. Alicyclobacillus in Australia. Food Aust. 2000, 52, 282–285.
- 89. Walker, M.; Phillips, C.A. The effect of preservatives on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Propionibacterium cyclohexanicum* in fruit juice. *Food Control* **2008**, *19*, 974–981. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2007.10.003.
- 90. Bevilacqua, A.; Corbo, M.; Sinigaglia, M. Inhibition of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores by natural compounds. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2007**, *43*, 1271–1275. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2007.01604.x.
- 91. Pinhatti, M.E.M.C.; Variane, S.; Eguchi, S.Y.; Manfio, G.P. Detection of Acidothermophilic *Bacilli* in Industrialized Fruit Juices. *Fruit Process.* **1997**, *9*, 350–353.

- Eguchi, S.; Manfio, G.; Pinhatti, M.; Azuma, E.; Variane, S. Acidothermophilic Sporeforming Bacteria (ATSB) in Orange Juices: Detection Methods, Ecology, and Involvement in the Deterioration of Fruit Juices. *Braz. Assoc. Citrus Export.* 1999, 25–35.
- 93. Tayefe, M.; Zade, A.N.; Hashemi, S.A.; Hasannia, F. Isolation of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris from Commercial Spoiled Apple Juice and Study on Some Influence Parameters on its Growth in Apple Juice. *Egypt. Acad. J. Biol. Sci. H. Bot.* **2014**, *5*, 73–78. https://doi.org/10.21608/eajbsh.2014.16830.
- Gouws, P.A.; Gie, L.; Pretorius, A.; Dhansay, N. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* 2005, 40, 789–792. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2005.01006.x.
- McKnight, I.; Eiroa, M.; Sant'Ana, A.; Massaguer, P. Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in pasteurized exotic Brazilian fruit juices: Isolation, genotypic characterization and heat resistance. *Food Microbiol.* 2010, 27, 1016–1022. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2010.06.010.
- 96. Durak, M.Z.; Churey, J.J.; Danyluk, M.D.; Worobo, R. Identification and haplotype distribution of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. from different juices and beverages. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2010**, *142*, 286–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2010.07.003.
- 97. Uchida, R.; Silva, F.V. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spore inactivation by high pressure combined with mild heat: Modeling the effects of temperature and soluble solids. *Food Control* **2017**, *73*, 426–432. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2016.08.034.
- 98. Hartyáni, P.; Dalmadi, I.; Knorr, D. Electronic nose investigation of *Alicyclobacillus* acidoterrestris inoculated apple and orange juice treated by high hydrostatic pressure. *Food Control* **2013**, *32*, 262–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.10.035.
- 99. Rosazza, J.P.N.; Huang, Z.; Dostal, L.; Volm, T.; Rousseau, B. Review: Biocatalytic transformations of ferulic acid: An abundant aromatic natural product. *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **1995**, *15*, 457–471. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf01570016.
- 100. Chow, K.T.; Pope, M.K.; Davies, J. Characterization of a vanillic acid non-oxidative decarboxylation gene cluster from *Streptomyces* sp. D7 The GenBank accession number for the sequence reported in this paper is AF134589. *Microbiology* 1999, 145, 2393–2403. https://doi.org/10.1099/00221287-145-9-2393.
- 101. Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Kato Tanaka, Y.; Asahara, M.; Ozawa, C.; Kasai, H.; Yokota, A. Diversity of Alicyclobacillus Isolated from Fruit Juices and Their Raw Materials, and Emended Description of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius*. *Microbiol. Cult. Collect.* **2006**, *22*, 1–14.
- 102. Nicolaus, B.; Improta, R.; Manca, M.C.; Lama, L.; Esposito, E.; Gambacorta, A. *Alicyclobacilli* from an unexplored geothermal soil in Antarctica: Mount Rittmann. *Polar Biol.* **1998**, *19*, 133–141. https://doi.org/10.1007/s003000050224.
- 103. Guo, X.; You, X.-Y.; Liu, L.-J.; Zhang, J.-Y.; Liu, S.-J.; Jiang, C.-Y. *Alicyclobacillus aeris* sp. nov., a novel ferrous- and sulfur-oxidizing bacterium isolated from a copper mine. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2009**, *59*, 2415–2420. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.008870-0.
- 104. Kusube, M.; Sugihara, A.; Moriwaki, Y.; Ueoka, T.; Shimane, Y.; Minegishi, H. *Alicyclobacillus cellulosilyticus* sp. nov., a thermophilic, cellulolytic bacterium isolated from steamed Japanese cedar chips from a lumbermill. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 2014, 64, 2257–2263. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.061440-0.
- 105. Glaeser, S.P.; Falsen, E.; Martin, K.; Kampfer, P. Alicyclobacillus consociatus sp. nov., isolated from a human clinical specimen. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2013**, *63*, 3623–3627. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.048173-0.
- 106. Nakano, C.; Takahashi, N.; Tanaka, N.; Okada, S. *Alicyclobacillus dauci* sp. nov., a slightly thermophilic, acidophilic bacterium isolated from a spoiled mixed vegetable and fruit juice product. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2015**, *65*, 716–722. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.068957-0.
- 107. Dufresne, S.; Bousquet, J.; Boissinot, M.; Guay, R. Sulfobacillus disulfidooxidans sp. nov., a New Acidophilic, Disulfide-Oxidizing, Gram-Positive, Spore-Forming Bacterium. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 1996, 46, 1056–1064. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-46-4-1056.
- 108. Karavaiko, G.I.; Bogdanova, T.I.; Tourova, T.P.; Kondrat'Eva, T.; Tsaplina, I.A.; Egorova, M.A.; Krasil'Nikova, E.N.; Zakharchuk, L.M. Reclassification of 'Sulfobacillus

*thermosulfidooxidans* subsp. *thermotolerans*' strain K1 as *Alicyclobacillus tolerans* sp. nov. and *Sulfobacillus disulfidooxidans* Dufresne et al. 1996 as *Alicyclobacillus disulfidooxidans* comb. nov., and emended description of the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2005**, *55*, 941–947. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.63300-0.

- 109. Jiang, C.-Y.; Liu, Y.-Y.; You, X.-Y.; Guo, X.; Liu, S.-J. Alicyclobacillus ferrooxydans sp. nov., a ferrous-oxidizing bacterium from solfataric soil. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 2008, 58, 2898–2903. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.2008/000562-0.
- 110. Zhang, J.; Liu, X.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y. Evaluation of kiwi-fruit juice contaminant capacity of indigenous *alicyclobacillus* and its biodiversity. *Nongye Jixie Xuebao Trans. Chin. Soc. Agric. Mach.* 2015, 46, 198–207. https://doi.org/10.6041/j.issn.1000-1298.2015.02.030.
- 111. Goto, K.; Matsubara, H.; Mochida, K.; Matsumura, T.; Hara, Y.; Niwa, M.; Yamasato, K. *Alicyclobacillus herbarius* sp. nov., a novel bacterium containing omega-cycloheptane fatty acids, isolated from herbal tea. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2002**, *52*, 109–113. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-52-1-109.
- 112. Albuquerque, L.; Rainey, F.A.; Chung, A.P.; Sunna, A.; Nobre, M.F.; Grote, R.; Antranikian, G.; Da Costa, M.S. *Alicyclobacillus hesperidum* sp. nov. and a related genomic species from solfataric soils of São Miguel in the Azores. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 2000, 50, 451–457. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-50-2-451.
- 113. López, G.; Díaz-Cárdenas, C.; Alzate, J.D.; Gonzalez, L.N.; Shapiro, N.; Woyke, T.; Kyrpides, N.; Restrepo, S.; Baena, S. Description of *Alicyclobacillus montanus* sp. nov., a mixotrophic bacterium isolated from acidic hot springs. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 2018, 68, 1608–1615. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijsem.0.002718.
- 114. Imperio, T.; Viti, C.; Marri, L. *Alicyclobacillus pohliae* sp. nov., a thermophilic, endospore-forming bacterium isolated from geothermal soil of the north-west slope of Mount Melbourne (Antarctica). *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2008**, *58*, 221–225. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.65092-0.
- 115. Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Asahara, M.; Suzuki, M.; Kasai, H.; Yokota, A. *Alicyclobacillus pomorum* sp. nov., a novel thermo-acidophilic, endospore-forming bacterium that does not possess ω-alicyclic fatty acids, and emended description of the genus *Alicyclobacillus. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* **2003**, *53*, 1537–1544. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.02546-0.
- 116. Kim, M.G.; Lee, J.-C.; Park, D.-J.; Li, W.-J.; Kim, C.-J. *Alicyclobacillus tengchongensis* sp. nov., a thermo-acidophilic bacterium isolated from hot spring soil. *J. Microbiol.* **2014**, *52*, 884–889. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12275-014-3625-z.
- 117. Simbahan, J.; Drijber, R.; Blum, P.; Mori, K.; Kakegawa, T.; Higashi, Y.; Nakamura, K.-I.; Maruyama, A.; Hanada, S. *Alicyclobacillus vulcanalis* sp. nov., a thermophilic, acidophilic bacterium isolated from Coso Hot Springs, California, USA. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 2004, 54, 1703–1707. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.03012-0.
- 118. Baumgart, J.; Menje, S. The Impact of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* on the Quality of Juices and Soft Drinks. *Fruit Process.* **2000**, *10*, 251–254.
- 119. Witthuhn, R.C.; Duvange, W.; Gouws, P.A. Isolation and Identification of Species of *Alicyclobacillus* from South African Fruit Juices and Concentrates. Proceedings of Food Micro Bologna, Italy, 29.08-02-09.2006. p.309.
- 120. Oteiza, J.M.; Ares, G.; Sant'Ana, A.S.; Soto, S.; Giannuzzi, L. Use of a multivariate approach to assess the incidence of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in concentrate fruit juices marketed in Argentina: Results of a 14-year survey. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *151*, 229–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.09.004.
- 121. Sokolowska, B.; Niezgoda, J.; Dekowska, A.; Porebska, I.; Nasilowska, J.; Waldon-Wiewora, E.; Kowalska, M. Incidence of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in Polish Apple and Dark Berry Juice Concentrates and the Ability of Isolated A. acidoterrestris Strains to Spoilage of These Juices. *Postępy Nauki Technol. Przem. Rolno-Spoż.* 2016, *71*, 5–20.
- 122. Danyluk, M.D.; Friedrich, L.M.; Jouquand, C.; Goodrich-Schneider, R.; Parish, M.E.; Rouseff, R. Prevalence, concentration, spoilage, and mitigation of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in tropical and subtropical fruit juice concentrates. *Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *28*, 472–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2010.10.008.

- 123. Sokolowska, B. *Characteristics of Alicyclobacillus Acidoterrestris Strains Isolated from Different Sources and Regions*; University of Warmia and Mazury in Olsztyn: Olsztyn, Poland, 2009.
- 124. Bevilacqua, A.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. Effects of pH, cinnamaldehyde and heattreatment time on spore viability of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2009**, *44*, 380–385. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2008.01776.x.
- 125. Casas, J.; Valverde, M.; Marín-Iniesta, F.; Calvo, L. Inactivation of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores by high pressure CO<sub>2</sub> in apple cream. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *156*, 18–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2012.02.015.
- 126. Bevilacqua, A.; Cibelli, F.; Corbo, M.; Sinigaglia, M. Effects of high-pressure homogenization on the survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in a laboratory medium. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 2007, 45, 382–386. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765x.2007.02219.x.
- 127. Evelyn; Silva, F.V. High pressure processing pretreatment enhanced the thermosonication inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in orange juice. *Food Control* **2016**, 62, 365–372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2015.11.007.
- 128. Kakagianni, M.; Kalantzi, K.; Beletsiotis, E.; Ghikas, D.; Lianou, A.; Koutsoumanis, K.P. Development and validation of predictive models for the effect of storage temperature and pH on the growth boundaries and kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025 in fruit drinks. *Food Microbiol.* **2018**, *74*, 40–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2018.02.019.
- 129. Komitopoulou, E.; Boziaris, I.S.; Davies, E.A.; Delves-Broughton, J.; Adams, M.R. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestrisin* fruit juices and its control by nisin. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **1999**, *34*, 81–85. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2621.1999.00243.x.
- Maldonado, M.C.; Belfiore, C.; Navarro, A.R. Temperature, soluble solids and pH effect on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* viability in lemon juice concentrate. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 2007, 35, 141–144. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10295-007-0276-7.
- Gocmen, D.; Elston, A.; Williams, T.; Parish, M.; Rouseff, R. Identification of medicinal offflavours generated by *Alicyclobacillus* species in orange juice using GC-olfactometry and GC-MS. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 2005, 40, 172–177. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765x.2004.01636.x.
- 132. Lusardi, C.; Previdi, M.P.; Colla, F.; Barbieri, G.; Bolzoni, L. Ability of *Alicyclobacillus* Strains to Spoil Fruit Juices and Nectars. *Ind. Conserve Italy* **2000**, *75*, 151–161.
- 133. Huang, X.-C.; Yuan, Y.-H.; Guo, C.-F.; Gekas, V.; Yue, T.-L. Alicyclobacillus in the Fruit Juice Industry: Spoilage, Detection, and Prevention/Control. Food Rev. Int. 2015, 31, 91– 124.
- 134. Topakas, E.; Kalogeris, E.; Kekos, D.; Macris, B.; Christakopoulos, P. Bioconversion of ferulic acid into vanillic acid by the thermophilic fungus Sporotrichum thermophile. *LWT* 2003, *36*, 561–565. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0023-6438(03)00060-4.
- 135. Tatum, J.H.; Nagy, S.; Berry, R.E. Degradation Products Formed in Canned Single-Strength Orange Juice during Storage. J. Food Sci. **1975**, 40, 707–709. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.1975.tb00536.x.
- 136. Peleg, H.; Naim, M.; Zehavi, U.; Rouseff, R.L.; Nagy, S. Pathways of 4-vinylguaiacol formation from ferulic acid in model solutions of orange juice. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **1992**, 40, 764–767. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf00017a011.
- 137. Huang, Z.; Dostal, L.; Rosazza, J. Mechanisms of ferulic acid conversions to vanillic acid and guaiacol by Rhodotorula rubra. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1993**, 268, 23954–23958. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0021-9258(20)80477-3.
- 138. Bahçeci, K.S.; Gökmen, V.; Acar, J. Formation of guaiacol from vanillin by Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in apple juice: A model study. *Eur. Food Res. Technol.* 2004, 220, 196–199. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-004-1018-y.
- 139. Niwa, M. Control of Hazardous Bacteria in Acidic Beverages by Using a Guaiacol Detection Kit (Peroxidase Method). *Food process.* **2005**, *15*, 388-392.

- 140. Jensen, N.; Whitfield, F.B. Role of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in the development of a disinfectant taint in shelf-stable fruit juice. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2003**, *36*, 9–14. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1472-765x.2003.01251.x.
- 141. Borlinghaus, A. *Alicyclobacillus* Incidence in Commercial Apple Juice Concentrate (AJC) Supplies-Method Development and Validation. *Fruit Process.* **1997**, *7*, 262–266.
- 142. Osopale, B.A.; Adewumi, G.A.; Witthuhn, R.C.; Kuloyo, O.O.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. A review of innovative techniques for rapid detection and enrichment of *Alicyclobacillus* during industrial processing of fruit juices and concentrates. *Food Control* **2019**, *99*, 146–157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2018.12.032.
- 143. Wang, Z.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y.; Cai, R.; Guo, C.; Wang, X.; Niu, C. Development of Polyclonal Antibody-Based Indirect Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay for the Detection of *Alicyclobacillus* Strains in Apple Juice. *J. Food Sci.* 2012, 77, M643–M649. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2012.02961.x.
- 144. Wang, Z.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y.; Cai, R.; Niu, C.; Guo, C. Development and evaluation of an immunomagnetic separation–ELISA for the detection of Alicyclobacillus spp. in apple juice. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2013**, *166*, 28–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2013.06.015.
- 145. Liu, Y.; Li, J.; Zhang, L.; Wu, X.; Wang, F.; Song, B. Development of colloidal goldbased immunochromatographic assay for rapid detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice. *CyTA J. Food* **2017**, *15*, 352–356. https://doi.org/10.1080/19476337.2016.1266032.
- 146. Shi, Y.; Zhou, L.; Qu, X.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y. Targeting the cell wall: Preparation of monoclonal antibody for accurate identification of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in apple juice. *Food Control* **2020**, *121*, 107596. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2020.107596.
- 147. Li, J.; Xia, K.; Yu, C. Detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice concentrate by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. *Food Control* **2012**, *30*, 251–254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.07.009.
- 148. Li, J.; Huang, R.; Xia, K.; Liu, L. Double antibodies sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice concentrate. *Food Control* **2014**, *40*, 172–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2013.11.037.
- 149. Mast, S.; Dietrich, R.; Didier, A.; Märtlbauer, E. Development of a Polyclonal Antibody-Based Sandwich Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay for the Detection of Spores of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Various Fruit Juices. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2016, 64, 497–504. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b03841.
- 150. Chen, J.; Ma, X.; Yuan, Y.; Zhang, W. Sensitive and rapid detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* using loop-mediated isothermal amplification. J. Sci. Food Agric. **2011**, *91*, 1070–1074. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.4285.
- 151. Osopale, B.A.; Witthuhn, C.R.; Albertyn, J.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. Inhibitory spectrum of diverse guaiacol-producing *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by poly dimethyl ammonium chloride disinfectant. *LWT* **2017**, *84*, 241–247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.05.052.
- 152. Bevilacqua, A.; Mischitelli, M.; Pietropaolo, V.; Ciuffreda, E.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. Genotypic and Phenotypic Heterogeneity in *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: A Contribution to Species Characterization. *PLoS ONE* **2015**, *10*, e0141228. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0141228.
- 153. Félix-Valenzuela, L.; Guardiolaavila, I.; Burgara-Estrella, A.J.; Ibarra-Zavala, M.; Mata-Haro, V. Genotypic and phenotypic diversity of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* isolates. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2015**, *61*, 367–373. https://doi.org/10.1111/lam.12464.
- 154. Luo, H.; Yousef, A.; Wang, H. A real-time polymerase chain reaction-based method for rapid and specific detection of spoilage *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in apple juice. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 2004, 39, 376–382. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765x.2004.01596.x.
- 155. Dekowska, A.; Niezgoda, J.; Sokołowska, B. Genetic Heterogeneity of *Alicyclobacillus* Strains Revealed by RFLP Analysis of Vdc Region and RpoB Gene. *BioMed Res. Int.* 2018, 2018, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/9608756.
- 156. Chen, S.-Q.; Hu, X.-S.; Shi, W.-N.; Dong, J.-C.; Wang, J. Isolation and identification Alicyclobacillus from concentrated apple juice processing. *Acta Microbiol. Sin.* **2004**, *44*, 816–819.

- 157. Sourri, P.; Doulgeraki, A.I.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E. A single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay targeting V1-V3 region of 16S rRNA gene for direct identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species. J. Appl. Genet. 2019, 60, 225–229. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13353-019-00498-8.
- 158. Funes-Huacca, M.; Regitano, L.C.D.A.; Mueller, O.; Carrilho, E. Semiquantitative determination of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in orange juice by reverse- transcriptase polymerase chain reaction and capillary electrophoresis—laser induced fluorescence using microchip technology. *Electrophoresis* 2004, 25, 3860–3864. https://doi.org/10.1002/elps.200406105.
- 159. Hünniger, T.; Felbinger, C.; Wessels, H.; Mast, S.; Hoffmann, A.; Schefer, A.; Märtlbauer, E.; Paschke-Kratzin, A.; Fischer, M. Food Targeting: A Real-Time PCR Assay Targeting 16S rDNA for Direct Quantification of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. Spores after Aptamer-Based Enrichment. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2015, 63, 4291–4296. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b00874.
- 160. Connor, C.J.; Luo, H.; Gardener, B.B.M.; Wang, H.H. Development of a real-time PCR-based system targeting the 16S rRNA gene sequence for rapid detection of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in juice products. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2005, *99*, 229–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.08.016.
- 161. Wang, Z.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y.; Zhang, Y.; Gao, Z.; Cai, R. Targeting the vanillic acid decarboxylase gene for *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* quantification and guaiacol assessment in apple juices using real time PCR. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2020**, *338*, 109006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2020.109006.
- 162. Concina, I.; Bornšek, M.; Baccelliere, S.; Falasconi, M.; Gobbi, E.; Sberveglieri, G. *Alicyclobacillus* spp.: Detection in soft drinks by Electronic Nose. *Food Res. Int.* 2010, 43, 2108–2114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2010.07.012.
- 163. Eguiluz, K.I.B.; Salazar-Banda, G.R.; Funes-Huacca, M.E.; Alberice, J.V.; Carrilho, E.; Machado, S.A.S.; Avaca, L.A. Sequence-specific electrochemical detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DNA using electroconductive polymer-modified fluorine tin oxide electrodes. *Analyst* 2008, *134*, 314–319. https://doi.org/10.1039/b809080g.
- 164. Wang, Z.; Cai, R.; Yuan, Y.; Niu, C.; Hu, Z.; Yue, T. An immunomagnetic separation-realtime PCR system for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in fruit products.*Int.J.Food Microbiol.* 2014, 175, 30–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2014.01.015.
- 165. Cai, R.; Wang, Z.; Yuan, Y.; Liu, B.; Wang, L.; Yue, T. Detection of Alicyclobacillus spp. in Fruit Juice by Combination of Immunomagnetic Separation and a SYBR Green I Real-Time PCR Assay. *PLoS ONE* **2015**, *10*, e0141049. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0141049.
- 166. Li, H.; Chen, H.; Liu, B.; Cai, R.; Jiang, N.; Yue, T.; Wang, Z. Establishment of quantitative PCR assays for the rapid detection of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. that can produce guaiacol in apple juice. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2021**, *360*, 109329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2021.109329.
- 167. Bahçeci, K.S.; Acar, J. Determination of guaiacol produced by *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice by using HPLC and spectrophotometric methods, and mathematical modeling of guaiacol production. *Eur. Food Res. Technol.* **2006**, 225, 873–878. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00217-006-0495-6.
- 168. Cai, R.; Yuan, Y.; Wang, Z.; Wang, J.; Yue, T. Discrimination of *Alicyclobacillus* Strains by Lipase and Esterase Fingerprints. *Food Anal. Methods* 2015, 9, 1128–1133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12161-015-0290-8.
- 169. Witthuhn, R.C.; van der Merwe, E.; Venter, P.; Cameron, M. Guaiacol production from ferulic acid, vanillin and vanillic acid by *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*. *Int. J.FoodMicrobiol*.2012,157,113–117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2012.04.022.
- 170. Cocconi, E.; Franceschini, B.; Previdi, M.P. Identification of spoilage by Alicyclobacillus bacteria in tomato-based products by UHPLC-MS/MS. *Biol. Mass Spectrom.* **2018**, *53*, 903–910. https://doi.org/10.1002/jms.4270.
- 171. Pettipher, G.L.; Osmundson, M.E.; Murphy, J.M. Methods for the detection and enumeration of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and investigation of growth and

production of taint in fruit juice and fruit juice-containing drinks. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **1997**, *24*, 185–189. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1472-765x.1997.00373.x.

- 172. Gobbi, E.; Falasconi, M.; Concina, I.; Mantero, G.; Bianchi, F.; Mattarozzi, M.; Musci, M.; Sberveglieri, G. Electronic nose and *Alicyclobacillus* spp. spoilage of fruit juices: An emerging diagnostic tool. *Food Control* **2010**, *21*, 1374–1382. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2010.04.011.
- 173. Witthuhn, R.C.; Smit, Y.; Cameron, M.; Venter, P. Guaiacol production by *Alicyclobacillus* and comparison of two guaiacol detection methods. *Food Control* **2013**, *30*, 700–704. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.07.050.
- 174. Huang, X.-C.; Guo, C.-F.; Yuan, Y.-H.; Luo, X.-X.; Yue, T.-L. Detection of medicinal offflavor in apple juice with artificial sensing system and comparison with test panel evaluation and GC–MS. *Food Control* **2015**, *51*, 270–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2014.11.037.
- 175. Orr, R.V.; Shewfelt, R.L.; Huang, C.J.; Tefera, S.; Beuchat, L.R. Detection of Guaiacol Produced by *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Apple Juice by Sensory and Chromatographic Analyses, and Comparison with Spore and Vegetative Cell Populations. *J. Food Prot.* 2000, 63, 1517–1522. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-63.11.1517.
- 176. Zierler, B.; Siegmund, B.; Pfannhauser, W. Determination of off-flavour compounds in apple juice caused by microorganisms using headspace solid phase microextraction–gas chromatography–mass spectrometry. *Anal. Chim. Acta* **2004**, *520*, 3–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aca.2004.03.084.
- 177. Siegmund, B.; Pöllinger-Zierler, B. Odor Thresholds of Microbially Induced Off-Flavor Compounds in Apple Juice. J. Agric. Food Chem. **2006**, 54, 5984–5989. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf060602n.
- 178. Farkaš, V.; Dalmadi, I. Detection of a metabolite produced by acidophilic spoilage-causing bacteria using different analytical and sensory methods. *Acta Aliment.* **2013**, *42*, 19–26. https://doi.org/10.1556/aalim.42.2013.suppl.3.
- 179. Cagnasso, S.; Falasconi, M.; Previdi, M.P.; Franceschini, B.; Cavalieri, C.; Sberveglieri, V.; Rovere, P. Rapid Screening of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spoilage of Fruit Juices by Electronic Nose: A Confirmation Study. *J. Sens.* **2010**, 2010, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1155/2010/143173.
- 180. Pérez-Cacho, P.R.; Danyluk, M.D.; Rouseff, R. GC–MS quantification and sensory thresholds of guaiacol in orange juice and its correlation with *Alicyclobacillus* spp. *Food Chem.* **2011**, *129*, 45–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2011.04.014.
- 181. Wahia, H.; Zhou, C.; Mustapha, A.T.; Amanor-Atiemoh, R.; Mo, L.; Fakayode, O.A.; Ma, H. Storage effects on the quality quartet of orange juice submitted to moderate thermosonication: Predictive modeling and odor fingerprinting approach. *Ultrason. Sonochem.* 2020, 64, 104982. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ultsonch.2020.104982.
- 182. Huang, X.-C.; Yuan, Y.-H.; Wang, X.-Y.; Jiang, F.-H.; Yue, T.-L. Application of Electronic Nose in Tandem with Chemometric Analysis for Detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*-Spawned Spoilage in Apple Juice Beverage. *Food Bioprocess Technol.* 2015, 8, 1295–1304. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-015-1491-2.
- 183. Xu, C.; Li, E.; Wang, L.; Fan, G.; Xu, X.; Pan, S. Detection of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spoilage of mixed fruit juice beverage by electronic nose. J. Chin. Inst. Food Sci. Technol. 2015, 15, 193–200. https://doi.org/10.16429/j.1009-7848.2015.02.030.
- 184. Lin, M.; Al-Holy, M.; Chang, S.-S.; Huang, Y.; Cavinato, A.G.; Kang, D.-H.; Rasco, B.A. Rapid discrimination of *Alicyclobacillus* strains in apple juice by Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2005, 105, 369–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2005.04.018.
- 185. Al-Qadiri, H.M.; Lin, M.; Cavinato, A.G.; Rasco, B.A. Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy, detection and identification of Escherichia coli O157:H7 and *Alicyclobacillus* strains in apple juice. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2006**, *111*, 73–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2006.05.004.
- 186. Wang, J.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y.; Lu, X.; Shin, J.-H.; Rasco, B. Discrimination of *Alicyclobacillus* strains using nitrocellulose membrane filter and attenuated total

reflectance fourier transform infrared spectroscopy. J. Food Sci. 2011, 76, M137–M142. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2010.02034.x.

- 187. Deinhard, G.; Saar, J.; Krischke, W.; Poralla, K. *Bacillus cycloheptanicus* sp. nov., a New Thermoacidophile Containing ω-Cycloheptane Fatty Acids. *Syst. Appl. Microbiol.* **1987**, *10*, 68–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0723-2020(87)80013-9.
- 188. *IFU Method No 12*, 2004/2007; International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers, Method on the Detection of Taint Producing Alicyclobacillus in Fruit Juices. IFU: Copenhagen, Denmark, 2007.
- 189. Goto, K.; Tanimoto, Y.; Tamura, T.; Mochida, K.; Arai, D.; Asahara, M.; Suzuki, M.; Tanaka, H.; Inagaki, K. Identification of thermoacidophilic bacteria and a new *Alicyclobacillus* genomic species isolated from acidic environments in Japan. *Extremophiles* **2002**, *6*, 333–340. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00792-001-0262-3.
- 190. Pettipher, G. *Alicyclobacillus* spp., Their Detection and Control in Fruit Juice. *Soft Drinks Int.* **2000**, 31–32.
- 191. Chang, S.; Kang, D.-H. Development of novel *Alicyclobacillus* spp. isolation medium. J. *Appl. Microbiol.* 2005, 99, 1051–1060. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2005.02716.x.
- 192. Murray, M.B.; Gurtler, J.B.; Ryu, J.-H.; Harrison, M.A.; Beuchat, L.R. Evaluation of direct plating methods to enumerate *Alicyclobacillus* in beverages. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2007**, *115*, 59–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2006.10.025.
- 193. Witthuhn, R.C.; Smit, Y.; Cameron, M.; Venter, P. Isolation of *Alicyclobacillus* and the influence of different growth parameters. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *146*, 63–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.02.002.
- 194. Lee, S.-Y.; Chang, S.-S.; Shin, J.-H.; Kang, D.-H. Membrane filtration method for enumeration and isolation of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. from apple juice. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2007**, *45*, 540–546. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765x.2007.02229.x.
- 195. Jensen, N. Alicyclobacillus: A New Challenge for the Food Industry. Food Aust. **1999**, *51*, 33–36.
- 196. Wang, Z.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y.; Cai, R.; Niu, C.; Guo, C. Preparation of immunomagnetic nanoparticles for the separation and enrichment of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in apple juice. *Food Res. Int.* **2013**, *54*, 302–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2013.07.021.
- 197. Yamazaki, K.; Teduka, H.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Specific primers for detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by RT-PCR. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **1996**, *23*, 350–354. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765x.1996.tb00206.x.
- 198. Yamazaki, K.; Okubo, T.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Randomly Amplified Polymorphic DNA (RAPD) for Rapid Identification of the Spoilage Bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* **1997**, *61*, 1016–1018. https://doi.org/10.1271/bbb.61.1016.
- 199. Franceschini, B.; Manganelli, E.; Bloise, C.; Previdi, M. Tomato Products Spoilage by *Alicyclobacillus* spp: Growing Ability of Spores Naturally Present as a Function of the Total Soluble Solids and Isolates Characterization. *J. Food Process Beverages* **2015**, *3*, 6.
- 200. Jay, J.M. Modern Food Microbiology; Aspen Publishers Inc.: Gaithersburg, MD, USA, 2000.
- 201. Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Asahara, M.; Suzuki, M.; Yokota, A. Application of the hypervariable region of the 16S rDNA sequence as an index for the rapid identification of species in the genus *Alicyclobacillus. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol.* **2002**, *48*, 243–250. https://doi.org/10.2323/jgam.48.243.
- 202. Thelen, K. Specific Rapid Detection of Alicyclobacillus by Fluorescently-Labeled Gene Probes in Fruit Juices. *Fruit Process.* **2003**, *6*, 416–418.
- 203. Eisele, T.A.; Semon, M.J. Best Estimated Aroma and Taste Detection Threshold for Guaiacol in Water and Apple Juice. J. Food Sci. 2006, 70, S267–S269. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2005.tb07201.x.
- 204. Doerge, D.R.; Divi, R.L.; Churchwell, M.I. Identification of the Colored Guaiacol Oxidation Product Produced by Peroxidases. *Anal. Biochem.* **1997**, *250*, 10–17. https://doi.org/10.1006/abio.1997.2191.

- 205. Niwa, M.; Kawamoto, A. Development of a Rapid Detection Method of *A. acidoterrestris*, Hazardous Bacteria to Acidic Beverage. *Fruit Process.* **2003**, *13*, 102–107.
- 206. Niwa, M.; Kuriyama, A.A. acidoterrestris Rapid Detection Kit. *Fruit Process.* **2003**, *13*, 328–331.
- 207. FDA Guidance for Industry: Guide to Minimize Microbial Food Safety Hazards for Fresh Fruits and Vegetables. Available online: https://www.fda.gov/regulatoryinformation/search-fda-guidance-documents/guidance-industry-guide-minimizemicrobial-food-safety-hazards-fresh-fruits-and-vegetables (accessed on31-01-2022).
- 208. Podolak, R.; Elliott, P.H.; Taylor, B.; Khurana, A.; Black, D.G. Destruction of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris Spores in Apple Juice on Stainless Steel Surfaces by Chemical Disinfectants. J. Food Prot. 2009, 72, 510–514. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-72.3.510.
- 209. Bevilacqua, A.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M. Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris: New methods for inhibiting spore germination. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2008**, *125*, 103–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2008.02.030.
- 210. Torlak, E. Efficacy of ozone against Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores in apple juice. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2014**, *172*, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2013.11.035.
- 211. Hsiao, C.-P.; Siebert, K.J. Modeling the inhibitory effects of organic acids on bacteria. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **1999**, *47*, 189–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-1605(99)00012-4.
- 212. European Union Directive 2003/114/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 December 2003 Amending Directive 95/2/EC on Food Additives Other than Colours and Sweeteners. 2003; Volume 024. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX%3A32003L0114 (accessed on 02-03-2022)
- 213. Walker, M.; Phillips, C.A. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: An increasing threat to the fruit juice industry? *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2007**, *43*, 250–260. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2006.01427.x.
- 214. Cleveland, J.; Montville, T.J.; Nes, I.F.; Chikindas, M.L. Bacteriocins: Safe, natural antimicrobials for food preservation. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2001**, *71*, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-1605(01)00560-8.
- 215. Gharsallaoui, A.; Oulahal, N.; Joly, C.; Degraeve, P. Nisin as a Food Preservative: Part 1: Physicochemical Properties, Antimicrobial Activity, and Main Uses. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* 2016, *56*, 1262–1274. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2013.763765.
- 216. Delves-Broughton, J.; Blackburn, P.; Evans, R.J.; Hugenholtz, J. Applications of the bacteriocin, nisin. *Antonie Leeuwenhoek* **1996**, *69*, 193–202. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00399424.
- 217. Yamazaki, K.; Murakami, M.; Kawai, Y.; Inoue, N.; Matsuda, T. Use of nisin for inhibition of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in acidic drinks. *Food Microbiol.* **2000**, *17*, 315–320. https://doi.org/10.1006/fmic.1999.0309.
- 218. Peña, W.E.L.; De Massaguer, P.R. Microbial Modeling of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris CRA 7152 Growth in Orange Juice with Nisin Added. *J. Food Prot.* **2006**, *69*, 1904–1912. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-69.8.1904.
- 219. Penã, W.E.L.; De Massaguer, P.R.; Teixeira, L.Q. Microbial modeling of thermal resistance of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* CRA7152 spores in concentrated orange juice with nisin addition. *Braz. J. Microbiol.* 2009, 40, 601–611. https://doi.org/10.1590/s1517-83822009000300024.
- 220. Huertas, J.-P.; Esteban, M.-D.; Antolinos, V.; Palop, A. Combined effect of natural antimicrobials and thermal treatments on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores. *Food Control* **2014**, *35*, 73–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2013.06.051.
- 221. Jin, T.; Zhang, H. Biodegradable Polylactic Acid Polymer with Nisin for Use in Antimicrobial Food Packaging. *J. Food Sci.* **2008**, *73*, M127–M134. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2008.00681.x.
- 222. Barbosa, A.A.T.; de Araújo, H.G.S.; Matos, P.N.; Carnelossi, M.A.G.; de Castro, A.A. Effects of nisin-incorporated films on the microbiological and physicochemical quality of minimally processed mangoes. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2013**, *164*, 135–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2013.04.004.

- 223. Grande, M.J.; Lucas, R.; Abriouel, H.; Ben Omar, N.; Maqueda, M.; Martínez-Bueno, M.; Martínez-Cañamero, M.; Valdivia, E.; Gálvez, A. Control of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in fruit juices by enterocin AS-48. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2005, *104*, 289– 297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2005.03.010.
- 224. Pei, J.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y. Control of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in fruit juices by a newly discovered bacteriocin. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **2013**, *30*, 855–863. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-013-1491-1.
- 225. De Carvalho, A.; Vanetti, M.; Mantovani, H. Bovicin HC5 reduces thermal resistance of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in acidic mango pulp. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* **2008**, *104*, 1685–1691. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2007.03710.x.
- 226. Minamikawa, M.; Kawai, Y.; Inoue, N.; Yamazaki, K. Purification and Characterization of Warnericin RB4, Anti-Alicyclobacillus Bacteriocin, Produced by *Staphylococcus warneri* RB4. *Curr. Microbiol.* **2005**, *51*, 22–26. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00284-005-4456-2.
- 227. Pei, J.; Yuan, Y.; Yue, T. Primary characterization of bacteriocin paracin C—A novel bacteriocin produced by *Lactobacillus paracasei*. *Food Control* **2013**, *34*, 168–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2013.03.040.
- 228. Pei, J.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y.; Dai, L. Activity of paracin C from lactic acid bacteria against *Alicyclobacillus* in apple juice: Application of a novelty bacteriocin. *J. Food Saf.* **2017**, *37*, e12350. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfs.12350.
- 229. Borrero, J.; Kelly, E.; O'Connor, P.M.; Kelleher, P.; Scully, C.; Cotter, P.D.; Mahony, J.; van Sinderen, D. Plantaricyclin A, a Novel Circular Bacteriocin Produced by Lactobacillus plantarum NI326: Purification, Characterization, and Heterologous Production. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **2018**, *84*, e01801-17. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.01801-17.
- Beuchat, L.R. Antimicrobials Occurring Naturally in Foods. *Food Technol.* 1989, 43, 134– 142.
- 231. Voundi, S.O.; Nyegue, M.; Bougnom, B.P.; Etoa, F.-X. The Problem of Spore-Forming Bacteria in Food Preservation and Tentative Solutions. *Food Borne Pathog. Antibiot. Resist.* **2016**, 139–151. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119139188.ch6.
- 232. Antolinos, V.; Munoz, M.; Ros-Chumillas, M.; Aznar, A.; Periago, P.M.; Fernández, P.S. Combined effect of lysozyme and nisin at different incubation temperature and mild heat treatment on the probability of time to growth of Bacillus cereus. *Food Microbiol.* 2011, 28, 305–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2010.07.021.
- 233. Bevilacqua, A.; Ciuffreda, E.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. Effects of lysozyme on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* under laboratory conditions. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* 2013, 49, 224–229. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijfs.12302.
- 234. Bevilacqua, A.; Corbo, M.R.; Buonocore, G.G.; DEL NOBILE, M.A.; Sinigaglia, M. Antimicrobial Effectiveness of Lysoyme against *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*. *Adv. Food Sci.* **2007**, *29*, 47–52.
- 235. Conte, A.; Sinigaglia, M.; Del Nobile, M.A. Antimicrobial Effectiveness of Lysozyme Immobilized on Polyvinylalcohol-Based Film against *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*. J. *Food Prot.* **2006**, *69*, 861–865. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-69.4.861.
- 236. Takahashi, K.; Goto, K.; Tanaka, T.; Tanada, S.; Sawaki, T.; Yamamoto, R. Factors of spoilage caused by *Alicyclobacillus* and prevention measures. In *Alicyclobacillus* Springer, Tokyo, 2007; pp. 117–148. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-4-431-69850-0\_8.
- 237. Sokołowska, B.; Skąpska, S.; Fonberg-Broczek, M.; Niezgoda, J.; Chotkiewicz, M.; Dekowska, A.; Rzoska, S. The Combined Effect of High Pressure and Nisin or Lysozyme on the Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores in Apple Juice. *High Press. Res.* **2012**, *32*, 119–127.
- 238. Molva, C.; Baysal, A.H. Modeling growth of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSM 3922 type strain vegetative cells in the apple juice with nisin and lysozyme. *AIMS Microbiol.* 2017, *3*, 315–322. https://doi.org/10.3934/microbiol.2017.2.315.
- 239. Liu, H.; Du, Y.; Wang, X.; Sun, L. Chitosan kills bacteria through cell membrane damage. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2004, 95, 147–155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.01.022.

- 240. Sivakumar, D.; Bill, M.; Korsten, L.; Thompson, K. Integrated Application of Chitosan Coating with Different Postharvest Treatments in the Control of Postharvest Decay and Maintenance of Overall Fruit Quality. In *Chitosan in the Preservation of Agricultural Commodities*; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2016; pp. 127–153; ISBN 978-0-12-802735-6.
- 241. Falcone, P.; Campaniello, D.; Altieri, C.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R.; Anese, M.; Del Nobile, M.A. Effectiveness of Pasteurization on Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris Spores in the Presence of Low Molecular Weight Chitosan. *Ital. J. Food Sci.* **2003**, *15*, 142–151.
- 242. Burt, S. Essential oils: Their antibacterial properties and potential applications in foods— A review. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2004**, *94*, 223–253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.03.022.
- 243. Bevilacqua, A.; Corbo, M.R.; Campaniello, D.; D'Amato, D.; Gallo, M.; Speranza, B.; Sinigaglia, M.G.R. Shelf Life Prolongation of Fruit Juices through Essential Oils and Homogenization: A Review. In *Science against Microbial Pathogens: Communicating Current Research and Technological Advances*; Formatex Research Center: Badajoz, Spain, 2011; pp. 1157–1166.
- 244. Takahashi, T.; Kokubo, R.; Sakaino, M. Antimicrobial activities of eucalyptus leaf extracts and flavonoids from Eucalyptus maculata. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2004**, *39*, 60–64. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765x.2004.01538.x.
- 245. Maldonado, M.C.; Aban, M.P.; Navarro, A.R. Chemicals and lemon essential oil effect on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* viability. *Braz. J. Microbiol.* 2013, 44, 1133–1137. https://doi.org/10.1590/s1517-83822013000400015.
- 246. Altieri, C.; Bevilacqua, A.; Cardillo, D.; Sinigaglia, M.G.R. Modeling *Alicyclobacillus* acidoterrestris under Monolaurin Action. *Adv. Food Sci.* **2006**, *28*, 94–99.
- Shearer, A.E.H.; Dunne, C.P.; Sikes, A.; Hoover, D.G. Bacterial Spore Inhibition and Inactivation in Foods by Pressure, Chemical Preservatives, and Mild Heat. *J. Food Prot.* 2000, *63*, 1503–1510. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-63.11.1503.
- 248. Alberice, J.V.; Funes-Huacca, M.E.; Guterres, S.B.; Carrilho, E. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in orange juice by saponin extracts combined with heattreatment. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *159*, 130–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2012.08.004.
- 249. dos Anjos, M.M.; da Silva, A.A.; de Pascoli, I.C.; Mikcha, J.M.G.; Machinski, M., Jr.; Peralta, R.M.; de Abreu Filho, B.A. Antibacterial Activity of Papain and Bromelain on *Alicyclobacillus* spp. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2016**, *216*, 121–126.
- 250. Piskernik, S.; Klančnik, A.; Demšar, L.; Možina, S.S.; Jeršek, B. Control of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. vegetative cells and spores in apple juice with rosemary extracts. *Food Control* **2016**, *60*, 205–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2015.07.018.
- 251. Qin, B.; Pothakamury, U.R.; Barbosa-Cánovas, G.V.; Swanson, B.G.; Peleg, M. Nonthermal pasteurization of liquid foods using high-intensity pulsed electric fields. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **1996**, *36*, 603–627. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408399609527741.
- 252. Lado, B.H.; Yousef, A.E. Alternative food-preservation technologies: Efficacy and mechanisms. *Microbes Infect.* **2002**, *4*, 433–440. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1286-4579(02)01557-5.
- 253. Mañas, P.; Pagán, R. Microbial inactivation by new technologies of food preservation. J. Appl. Microbiol. 2005, 98, 1387–1399. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2005.02561.x.
- 254. Rovere, P.; Miglioli, L.; Lonneborg, N.G.; Scaramuzza, N.; Gola, S. Modeling and Calculation of the Sterilizing Effect in High Pressure Heat Treatments. *Ind. Conserve Italy* **1998**, *73*, 303–315.
- 255. Balasubramaniam, V.M.B.; Martínez-Monteagudo, S.I.; Gupta, R. Principles and Application of High Pressure–Based Technologies in the Food Industry. *Annu. Rev. Food Sci. Technol.* **2015**, *6*, 435–462. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-food-022814-015539.
- 256. Georget, E.; Sevenich, R.; Reineke, K.; Mathys, A.; Heinz, V.; Callanan, M.; Rauh, C.; Knorr, D. Inactivation of microorganisms by high isostatic pressure processing in complex

matrices: A review. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2015**, *27*, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2014.10.015.

- 257. Margosch, D.; Gänzle, M.G.; Ehrmann, M.A.; Vogel, R.F. Pressure Inactivation of Bacillus Endospores. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 2004, 70, 7321–7328. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.70.12.7321-7328.2004.
- 258. Raso, J.; Barbosa-Cánovas, G.V. Nonthermal Preservation of Foods Using Combined Processing Techniques. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2003**, *43*, 265–285. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408690390826527.
- 259. Wuytack, E.Y.; Soons, J.; Poschet, F.; Michiels, C. Comparative Study of Pressure- and Nutrient-Induced Germination of Bacillus subtilis Spores. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 2000, 66, 257–261. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.66.1.257-261.2000.
- Paidhungat, M.; Setlow, B.; Daniels, W.B.; Hoover, D.; Papafragkou, E.; Setlow, P. Mechanisms of Induction of Germination of Bacillus subtilis Spores by High Pressure. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 2002, 68, 3172–3175. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.68.6.3172-3175.2002.
- 261. Ludwig, H.; Van Almsick, G.; Sojka, B. High Pressure Inactivation of Microorganisms. In *High Pressure Bioscience and Biotechnology*; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1996; Volume 13, pp. 237–244; ISBN 0921-0423.
- 262. Setlow, P. Effects of High Pressure on Bacterial Spores. In *High-Pressure Microbiology*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2008; pp. 35–52; ISBN 978-1-68367-147-3.
- 263. Silva, F.V.; Tan, E.K.; Farid, M. Bacterial spore inactivation at 45–65 °C using high pressure processing: Study of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in orange juice. *Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *32*, 206–211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2012.04.019.
- 264. Lee, S.-Y.; Dougherty, R.H.; Kang, D.-H. Inhibitory Effects of High Pressure and Heat on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores in Apple Juice. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 2002, 68, 4158–4161. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.68.8.4158-4161.2002.
- 265. Alpas, H.; Alma, L.; Bozoglu, F. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* vegetative cells in model system, apple, orange and tomato juices by high hydrostatic pressure. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **2003**, *19*, 619–623. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1025167818169.
- 266. Buzrul, S.; Alpas, H.; Bozoglu, F. Use of Weibull frequency distribution model to describe the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by high pressure at different temperatures. *Food Res. Int.* **2005**, *38*, 151–157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2004.09.006.
- 267. Lee, S.-Y.; Chung, H.-J.; Kang, D.-H. Combined Treatment of High Pressure and Heat on Killing Spores of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Apple Juice Concentrate. J. Food Prot. 2006, 69, 1056–1060. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-69.5.1056.
- 268. Vercammen, A.; Vivijs, B.; Lurquin, I.; Michiels, C. Germination and inactivation of Bacillus coagulans and *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores by high hydrostatic pressure treatment in buffer and tomato sauce. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *152*, 162–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.02.019.
- 269. Sokołowska, B.; Skąpska, S.; Fonberg-Broczek, M.; Niezgoda, J.; Chotkiewicz, M.; Dekowska, A.; Rzoska, S.J. Factors influencing the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores exposed to high hydrostatic pressure in apple juice. *High Press. Res.* 2013, *33*, 73–82. https://doi.org/10.1080/08957959.2013.772170.
- 270. Sokołowska, B.; Skapska, S.; Fonberg-Broczek, M.; Niezgoda, J.; Porebska, I.; Dekowska, A.; Rzoska, S.J. Germination and Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores Induced by Moderate Hydrostatic Pressure. *Pol. J. Microbiol.* **2015**, *64*, 351–359. https://doi.org/10.5604/17331331.1170291.
- 271. Porębska, I.; Rutkowska, M.; Sokolowska, B. Decrease in optical density as a results of germination of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores under high hydrostatic pressure. *High Press. Res.* **2015**, *35*, 89–97. https://doi.org/10.1080/08957959.2015.1006630.
- 272. de Jesus, A.L.T.; Cristianini, M.; dos Santos, N.M.; Júnior, M.R.M. Effects of high hydrostatic pressure on the microbial inactivation and extraction of bioactive compounds from açaí (Euterpe oleracea Martius) pulp. *Food Res. Int.* **2019**, *130*, 108856. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2019.108856.

- 273. Ribeiro, L.R.; Cristianini, M. Effect of high pressure processing combined with temperature on the inactivation and germination of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores: Influence of heat-shock on the counting of survivors. *LWT* **2019**, *118*, 108781. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2019.108781.
- 274. Van Luong, T.S.; Moir, C.; Chandry, P.S.; Pinfold, T.; Olivier, S.; Broussolle, V.; Bowman, J.P. Combined high pressure and heat treatment effectively disintegrates spore membranes and inactivates *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in acidic fruit juice beverage. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2020**, *66*, 102523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2020.102523.
- 275. Sourri, P.; Argyri, A.A.; Panagou, E.Z.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Tassou, C.C. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Strain Variability in the Inactivation Kinetics of Spores in Orange Juice by Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure. *Appl. Sci.* **2020**, *10*, 7542. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10217542.
- 276. Ribeiro, L.R.; Cristianini, M. Effect of high pressure combined with temperature on the death kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores and on the quality characteristics of mango pulp. *LWT* **2021**, *152*, 112266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2021.112266.
- 277. Pornpukdeewattana, S.; Jindaprasert, A.; Massa, S. *Alicyclobacillus* Spoilage and Control—a Review. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2020**, *60*, 108–122.
- 278. Chen, D. Applications of Ultrasound in Water and Wastewater Treatment. *Handb. Appl. Ultrasound Sonochem. Sustain.* **2012**, 373–406.
- 279. Yuan, Y.; Hu, Y.; Yue, T.; Chen, T.; Lo, Y.M. Effect of Ultrasonic Treatments on Thermoacidophilic *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Apple Juice. J. Food Process. Preserv. 2009, 33, 370–383.
- 280. Wang, J.; Hu, X.; Wang, Z. Kinetics models for the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidiphilus* DSM14558T and *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSM 3922T in apple juice by ultrasound. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2010, *139*, 177–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2010.02.029.
- 281. Chemat, F.; Zill-e-Huma; Khan, M.K. Applications of ultrasound in food technology: Processing, preservation and extraction. *Ultrason. Sonochem.* 2011, 18, 813–835. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ultsonch.2010.11.023.
- 282. Celandroni, F.; Longo, I.; Tosoratti, N.; Giannessi, F.; Ghelardi, E.; Salvetti, S.; Baggiani, A.; Senesi, S. Effect of microwave radiation on *Bacillus subtilis* spores. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* 2004, 97, 1220–1227. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2004.02406.x.
- 283. Bintsis, T.; Litopoulou-Tzanetaki, E.; Robinson, R.K. Existing and Potential Applications of Ultraviolet Light in the Food Industry—a Critical Review. J. Sci. Food Agric. 2000, 80, 637–645. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(20000501)80:6<637::AID-JSFA603>3.0.CO;2-1.
- 284. Caminiti, I.M.; Palgan, I.; Muñoz, A.; Noci, F.; Whyte, P.; Morgan, D.J.; Cronin, D.A.; Lyng, J.G. The Effect of Ultraviolet Light on Microbial Inactivation and Quality Attributes of Apple Juice. *Food Bioprocess Technol.* 2010, 5, 680–686. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-010-0365-x.
- 285. Baysal, A.H.; Molva, C.; Unluturk, S. UV-C light inactivation and modeling kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in white grape and apple juices. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2013**, *166*, 494–498. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2013.08.015.
- 286. Tremarin, A.; Brandão, T.R.; Silva, C.L. Inactivation kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice submitted to ultraviolet radiation. *Food Control* **2017**, *73*, 18–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2016.07.008.
- 287. Mahapatra, A.K.; Muthukumarappan, K.; Julson, J.L. Applications of Ozone, Bacteriocins and Irradiation in Food Processing: A Review. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2005**, *45*, 447–461. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408390591034454.
- 288. Nakauma, M.; Saito, K.; Katayama, T.; Tada, M.; Todoriki, S. Radiation-Heat Synergism for Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores in Citrus Juice. *J. Food Prot.* 2004, 67, 2538–2543. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-67.11.2538.

- 289. Lee, S.-Y.; Park, S.-H.; Kang, D.-H. Inactivation of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris Spores in Apple and Orange Juice Concentrates by Gamma Irradiation. J. Food Prot. 2014, 77, 339– 344. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x.jfp-13-133.
- 290. Geng, J.; Qiu, N. Germicidal Effects of Ohmic Heating on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Apple Juice. *Food Sci.* **2007**, *28*, 298–301.
- 291. Baysal, A.H.; Icier, F. Inactivation Kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores in Orange Juice by Ohmic Heating: Effects of Voltage Gradient and Temperature on Inactivation. *J. Food Prot.* **2010**, *73*, 299–304. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028x-73.2.299.
- 292. Kim, N.; Ryang, J.; Lee, B.; Kim, C.; Rhee, M. Continuous ohmic heating of commercially processed apple juice using five sequential electric fields results in rapid inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2017**, 246, 80–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2017.01.002.
- 293. Soliva-Fortuny, R.; Balasa, A.; Knorr, D.; Martín-Belloso, O. Effects of pulsed electric fields on bioactive compounds in foods: A review. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* 2009, 20, 544–556. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2009.07.003.
- 294. Uemura, K.; Kobayashi, I.; Inoue, T. Inactivation of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in Orange Juice by High Electric Field Alternating Current. *Food Sci. Technol. Res.* **2009**, *15*, 211–216. <u>https://doi.org/10.3136/fstr.15.211</u>.

# CHAPTER 2

Detection of spoilage microorganisms in commercial Greek orange and peach juice.

#### 2.1. Introduction

Throughout the years fruit juices have become very popular and therefore the fruit juice industry has expanded globally. In recent years consumers have cultivated a healthy and fitness profile and demand fresh-like, low caloric food products that fit to their busy life style and provide them with beneficial nutrients. Since fruit juices fulfill these requirements they have become important in human diet. The increasing consumption provides a challenge to the fruit juice industry in order to produce new formulations of fruit juices that are free from spoilage and pathogenic microorganisms and thus minimize the risk of health issues to consumers. Although commercial fruit juices have low pH that inhibits most microorganisms and they are also subjected to pasteurization (88-90 °C for 2 min or 90-95 °C for 30-60 sec), some microorganisms have the potential to survive and limit the shelf life of these products [1-3]. Contamination of fruit juices is related to pathogenic and spoilage microorganisms, but the main threat for the fruit juice industry are yeasts, molds and bacteria [4,5]. Yeasts are the predominant spoilage microorganisms [6] whereas molds which are associated with the production of mycotoxins such as patulin and ochratoxin A, can be a threat for human health due to the toxicity of these compounds [7,8]. Fruit juices are also correlated with deterioration from lactic acid and acetic acid bacteria, but the major problem is due to the presence of spore forming bacteria. Alicyclobacillus spp. and its predominant species Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris can cause spoilage to fruit juices and their control cannot be achieved by standard pasteurization procedures. Furthermore, since there is no indication of gas production or swelling of the container due to the contamination from Alicyclobacillus, spoilage cannot be detected until consumption by consumers who complain of a medicinal, antiseptic and phenolic off-odor. The predominant metabolite associated with the presence of off-flavor is guaiacol [9-11]. Therefore, the objective of this study was to perform a survey from the Greek fruit juice retail market to determinate the presence of the spoilage microorganisms in orange and peach juice.

#### 2.2. Material and methods

#### 2.2.1. Juice samples

Orange (58 samples) and peach (42 samples) juices were obtained from different market places, including supermarkets (83 samples), mini markets (13 samples) and street

markets (4 samples). The selected juices were either refrigerated (short shelf-life) (19 samples) or pasteurized (long shelf-life) (81 samples). Special attention was given to obtain fruit juices from different batches from the same manufacturer to include as much variability as possible. The obtained juices were subjected to microbiological and physicochemical analyses as detailed below.

### 2.2.2. Microbiological and physicochemical analyses

For the microbiological analysis 1.0 mL of each fruit juice was aseptically transferred to 9.0 mL quarter strength Ringer's solution (LABM, Lancashire, UK) and homogenized by vortexing for 60 s at room temperature. Serial tenfold decimal dilutions were prepared and 0.1 or 1.0 mL of the appropriate dilution was spread or poured in duplicate on the following agar media: i) Plate Count Agar (PCA, 4021452, Biolife, Milano, Italy) for the enumeration of Total Aerobic Viable Counts (TVC) incubated at 25 °C for 48-72 h, ii) De Man Rogosa and Sharpe Agar (MRS agar, MERCK, Darmstadt, Germany) incubated at 30 °C for 48-72 h for the enumeration of lactic acid bacteria (LAB), iii) Rose Bengal Chloramphenicol Agar (RBC Agar, MERCK, Darmstadt, Germany) for the enumeration of molds and yeasts incubated at 25 °C for 48-120 h and iv) *Bacillus acidoterrestris* medium (BAT) agar (adjusted to pH 3.7 after sterilization with 1N H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>) (BTA20500, Biolab Budapest, Hungary) incubated at 45 °C for 48-120 h for the enumeration of *Alicyclobacillus spp*. To reduce the detection limit of the enumeration method (spread plating), 1.0 mL of the first decimal dilution was spread equally on three BAT agar plates.

The pH value of each fruit juice was measured after the end of the microbiological analysis with a digital pH meter (HI2211, pH/ORPMeter, HANNA instruments, Woonsocket, RI, USA). Furthermore, the determination of total soluble solids of peach juice was measured and expressed in °Brix using a refractometer (Index Instruments, model GPR12-70, series SN 26-006). Duplicate fruit juices were analyzed on each sampling occasion and the results are expressed as mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation (*n*=2).

#### 2.3. Results and Discussion

The results of the microbiological and physicochemical analyses of orange and peach juice samples are presented in Table 2.1 and 2.2, respectively. For the analyzed orange

juice samples, there was no contamination from lactic acid bacteria since the counts were below the detection limit of the enumeration method (0.00 log CFU/mL), except for two samples (L3 and K5) that presented low populations of LAB, namely 1.00 and 1.30 log cfu/mL, respectively. Molds and yeasts were also below the detection limit of the enumeration method (1 log cfu/mL) in most samples with the exception of 10 samples with counts ranging between 1.00 and 2.04 log CFU/mL. Total Viable Aerobic counts varied from 1.00 to 2.23 log CFU/mL and in many samples they were below the detection limit (1.00 log CFU/mL). *Aliciclobacillus* spp. was detected in 10 out of 58 samples with counts ranging from 0.30 to 3.53 log CFU/mL. The pH values for the commercial orange juices were  $3.77\pm 0.12$  on average, with minimum and maximum of 3.59 and 4.07 for samples V2 and A15, respectively.

**Table 2.1.** Microbiological and physicochemical analyses of commercial orange juices. Different capital letters indicate samples from different manufacturers, whereas different numbers within the same letter indicate different batches of orange juice

	Total Viable	Lactic Acid	Yeasts/	Alicyclobacillus		Collection point
CODE	Counts	Bacteria	Molds	spp.	pН	super market,
	(log CFU/mL)	(log CFU/mL)	(log CFU/mL)	(log CFU/mL)		mini market,
						street market)
Long sh	elf-life juices					
A1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	4.01	super market
A2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.94	super market
A3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.90	super market
A4	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.84	super market
A5	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.69	3.90	super market
A6	1.17	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.86	super market
A7	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.89	super market
A11	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.48	3.91	street market
A12	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.30	3.96	street market
A13	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.90	super market
A15	1.00	0.00	1.90	0.00	4.07	super market
L1	2.23	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.80	super market
L2	1.00	0.00	1.30	0.00	3.74	super market
L3	1.00	1.30	1.00	0.48	3.75	super market
L4	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.75	super market
X1	1.90	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.81	super market
X2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.64	super market
X3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.64	super market
K1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.78	super market
K2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.78	super market
К3	1.00	0.00	1.00	3.53	3.74	super market

K4	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.64	super market
K5	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.00	3.71	super market
K6	1.30	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.66	super market
K7	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.64	super market
H1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.80	super market
H2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.81	super market
H3	1.00	0.00	1.84	0.00	3.73	super market
V1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.63	super market
V2	1.23	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.59	super market
B1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.76	super market
B2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.71	super market
B3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.75	super market
R1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.67	super market
A8	1.04	0.00	1.00	0.48	3.86	mini market
A9	1.00	0.00	1.47	0.00	3.87	mini market
A10	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.87	mini market
A14	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.30	3.86	mini market
L5	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.71	mini market
A11	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.48	3.91	street market
A12	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.30	3.96	street market
Short she	lf-life juices					
Short she	<b>lf-life juices</b> 1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.73	super market
Short she O1 O2	<b>lf-life juices</b> 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00	1.00 2.04	0.00 0.00	3.73 3.69	super market super market
Short she O1 O2 O4	If-life juices           1.00           1.00           1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	1.00 2.04 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00	3.73 3.69 3.65	super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5	<b>If-life juices</b> 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	1.00 2.04 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69	super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6	If-life juices           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	1.00 2.04 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42	super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7	If-life juices 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	1.00 2.04 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75	super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short shell           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1	If-life juices           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	1.00 2.04 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80	super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2	If-life juices 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	1.00 2.04 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76	super market super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3	If-life juices           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00           1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$     1.00 \\     2.04 \\     1.00$	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57	super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1	If-life juices 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.0	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 2.04\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00 \end{array} $	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53	super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2	If-life juices           1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 2.04\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00 \end{array} $	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56	super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3	If-life juices 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.0	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 2.04\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00 \end{array} $	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59	super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3           LR1	If-life juices         1.00         1.18	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 2.04\\ 1.00$	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59 3.77	super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3           LR1           LR2	If-life juices         1.00         1.40	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 2.04\\ 1.00$	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59 3.77 3.76	super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3           LR1           LR2           F1	If-life juices         1.00         1.18         1.40         1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 2.04\\ 1.00$	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59 3.77 3.76 3.93	super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3           LR1           LR2           F1           F4	If-life juices         1.00         1.18         1.40         1.00         1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	1.00 2.04 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59 3.77 3.76 3.93 3.88	super market super market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3           LR1           LR2           F1           F4           O3	If-life juices         1.00         2.20	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	1.00 2.04 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59 3.77 3.76 3.93 3.88 3.81	super market super market market
Short she           O1           O2           O4           O5           O6           O7           E1           E2           E3           C1           C2           C3           LR1           LR2           F1           F4           O3           F2	If-life juices         1.00         1.08	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	1.00 2.04 1.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	3.73 3.69 3.65 3.69 3.42 3.75 3.80 3.76 3.57 3.53 3.56 3.59 3.77 3.76 3.93 3.88 3.81 3.90	super market super market market mini market

Detection limit of the enumeration method 0.00 log CFU/mL for Lactic Acid Bacteria and *Alicyclobacillus* spp. and 1.00 log CFU/mL for Total Viable Counts and Yeasts/Molds

With regard to peach juice samples (Table 2.2), there was no contamination from lactic acid bacteria, considering that counts were below the detection limit of the enumeration method (0 log cfu/mL). Concerning molds and yeasts, they were detected in 3 samples only, namely B2 (1.30 log CFU/mL)-B3 (2.00 log CFU/mL) and G2 (3.90 log CFU/mL), whereas the remaining 39 samples showed no presence of yeasts/molds ( $\leq 1$  log CFU/mL). The Total Viable Aerobic counts were below the detection limit of the

**Table 2.2.** Microbiological and physicochemical analyses of commercial peach juices. Different capital letters indicate samples from different manufacturers, whereas different numbers within the same letter indicate different batches of orange juice

	Total Viable	Lactic Acid	Yeasts/	Alicyclobacillus			Collection point
CODE	Counts	Bacteria	Molds	spp.	pН	°Brix	(super market
	(log CFU/mL)	(log CFU/mL)	(log CFU/mL)	(log CFU/mL)			mini market
							street market)
Long she	elf-life juices						
A1	2.60	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.05	11.6	super market
A2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.05	11.6	super market
A3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.11	13.0	super market
H1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.18	11.9	super market
H2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.15	12.0	super market
H3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.30	13.2	super market
H4	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.14	13.1	super market
H5	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.23	13.2	super market
H7	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.47	13.1	super market
H8	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.44	13.9	super market
P1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.17	11.0	super market
P2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.18	11.0	super market
P3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.16	12.3	super market
P4	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.30	12.6	super market
P5	2.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.30	12.6	super market
B1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	2.67	11.8	super market
B2	1.00	0.00	1.30	0.00	2.72	11.5	super market
B3	1.00	0.00	2.00	0.00	3.44	12.3	super market
B4	1.00	0.00	100	0.00	2.98	12.3	super market
B5	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.11	12.3	super market
G1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.65	11.8	super market
G2	1.00	0.00	3.90	0.00	3.32	11.7	super market
G3	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.52	12.1	super market
G4	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.70	11.8	super market
D1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.05	11.9	super market
D2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.06	12.0	super market
E1	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.22	12.4	super market
E2	1.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	3.00	13.1	super market

super market	12.7	3.66	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	E3
super market	13.0	3.70	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	E4
super market	12.8	3.42	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	E5
super market	11.5	3.20	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	Z1
super market	12.0	3.56	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	Z2
super market	13.1	3.64	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	L1
super market	12.7	3.43	1.33	1.00	0.00	4.30	L2
mini market	12.8	3.15	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	A4
mini market	13.0	3.26	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	A5
mini market	13.7	3.45	0.00	1.00	0.00	2.00	H6
mini market	12.4	3.32	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	D3
mini market	11.0	3.30	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	D4
street market	12.5	3.34	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	D5
street market	12.2	3.56	0.00	1.00	0.00	1.00	X1

Detection limit of the enumeration method: 0.00 log CFU/mL for Lactic Acid Bacteria and *Alicyclobacillus* spp. and 1.00 log CFU/mL for Total Viable Counts and Yeasts/Molds

plating method (1.00 log CFU/mL) in most peach juice samples, with the exception of samples H6 and P5 (2.00 log CFU/mL and A1 (2.60 log CFU/mL), while the highest TVC value was measured in for sample L2 (4.28 log CFU/mL). Alicyclobacillus spp. was detected in only one sample (1.30 log CFU/mL). The pH of the peach juice samples was  $3.28 \pm 0.24$  on average, with minimum value of 2.67 for sample B1 and maximum 3.70 for sample G4. With regard to total soluble solids, the mean value was  $12.35 \pm$ 0.70 °Brix, with minimum 11.0 °Brix for samples P1, P2 and D4 and maximum 13.9 °Brix for sample H8. Results revealed that the overall microbiological quality of commercially available peach juices was better compared to orange juices. In addition, lactic acid bacteria and yeasts/molds were detected in low populations in few juice samples and could not thus become a serious spoilage threat for the surveyed fruit juices. On the other hand, the presence of the spore forming bacteria Alicyclobacillus spp. could potentially result in spoilage of the samples tested. In particular, Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris that has been proposed as the target microorganism for the control of the pasteurization process, with spore concentration limit of 100 CFU/mL of raw material by the fruit juice industry [12], increases the potential of spoilage through storage in some samples. Moreover, it was indicated that orange juice was found to have more contaminated samples than peach juice. In addition, no clear association could be established between the microbiological status and the selling points of the collected juices.

# 2.4. Conclusions

The results of this survey indicated that *Alicyclobacillus* spp. was present in commercial fruit juices of the Greek market. This observation leads to the conclusion that further investigation of juices concerning the isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus* spp., should be taken into consideration. Since *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* is the main spoilage representative of this microbial group, due to the increased number of reported incidents, it is important to isolate and identify its presence in fruit juices.

# References

- 1. Osopale, B.A.; Adewumi, G.A.; Witthuhn, R.C.; Kuloyo, O.O.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. A review of innovative techniques for rapid detection and enrichment of *Alicyclobacillus* during industrial processing of fruit juices and concentrates. *Food Control* **2019**, *99*, 146–157.
- Huertas, J.-P.; Ros-Chumillas, M.; Garre, A.; Fernández, P.S.; Aznar, A.; Iguaz, A.; Esnoz, A.; Palop, A. Impact of Heating Rates on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Heat Resistance under Non-Isothermal Treatments and Use of Mathematical Modelling to Optimize Orange Juice Processing. *Foods* 2021, *10*, 1496.
- 3. Yildiz, S.; Pokhrel, P.R.; Unluturk, S.; Barbosa-Cánovas, G.V. Shelf Life Extension of Strawberry Juice by Equivalent Ultrasound, High Pressure, and Pulsed Electric Fields Processes. *Food Res. Int.* **2021**, *140*.
- 4. Gaurav, R.; Brijesh, K.T. Fruit Juices: Extraction, Composition, Quality and Analysis; Elsevier: Dublin, Ireland, 2018.
- 5. Dewanti-Hariyadi, R. Microbiological Quality and Safety of Fruit Juices. *Food Rev. Int.* **2013**, *1*, 54–57.
- 6. Tournas, V.; Heeres, J.; Burgess, L. Moulds and yeasts in fruit salads and fruit juices. *Food Microbiol.* **2006**, *23*, 684–688.
- 7. Drusch, S.; Ragab, W. Mycotoxins in Fruits, Fruit Juices, and Dried Fruits. *J. Food Prot.* **2003**, *66*, 1514–1527.
- 8. Sourri, P.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Panagou, E.Z. Fruit Juice Spoilage by *Alicyclobacillus*: Detection and Control Methods—A Comprehensive Review. *Foods* **2022**, *11*, 747.
- 9. Chang, S.-S.; Kang, D.-H. *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in the Fruit Juice Industry: History, Characteristics, and Current Isolation/Detection Procedures. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2004**, *30*, 55–74.
- 10. Smit, Y.; Cameron, M.; Venter, P.; Witthuhn, R.C. *Alicyclobacillus* spoilage and isolation—A review. *Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *28*, 331–349.
- 11. Uchida, R.; Silva, F.V. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spore inactivation by high pressure combined with mild heat: Modeling the effects of temperature and soluble solids. *Food Control* **2017**, *73*, 426–432.
- 12. Casas, J.; Valverde, M.; Marín-Iniesta, F.; Calvo, L. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores by high pressure CO<sub>2</sub> in apple cream. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *156*, 18–24.

# **CHAPTER 3**

A. Isolation and Identification of guaiacol producing *Alicyclobacillus* spp. from orange juice

**B.** A single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay targeting V1-V3 region of 16S rRNA gene for direct identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species
# **3.A.** Isolation and Identification of guaiacol producing *Alicyclobacillus* spp. from orange juice

# **3.A.1. Introduction**

The presence of Alicyclobacillus in fruit juices has become a major issue for the fruit juice industry. Throughout the years spoilage incidents have increased considerably in a variety of fruit juices, including orange juice [1-4]. Alicyclobacillus spp. are thermoacidophilic, non-pathogenic spore forming bacteria that can survive juice pasteurization temperatures and subsequently germinate under favourable conditions during storage [5-7]. Spoilage due to the presence of Alicyclobacillus is difficult to be detected since there is neither gas production nor swelling of the container. Contamination can be perceived only after consumption by consumers who complain for the presence of an off-odor described as medicinal, antiseptic and phenolic [8-10], mainly due to the production of guaiacol (2-methoxyphenol), but also halophenols 2,6 dichlorophenol and 2,6 dibromophenol [6,11]. Not all Alicyclobacillus species have the potential to produce guaiacol, but Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris has been implicated in most spoilage incidents [6]. Therefore, the fruit juice industry considers this bacterium to be the target microorganism in order to control the effectiveness of the pasteurization process [12,13]. A survey on commercial orange juices purchased from the Greek market was carried out with the use of the IFU method No 12 (IFU no. 12 September 2004/March 2007) [14], that is considered to be the most effective microbiological method for the detection of Alicyclobacillus [15]. The purpose of this survey was not only to investigate the presence of the bacterium in orange juice, to differentiate the Alicyclobacillus spp. isolates, to compare the relative presence of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris against other Alicyclobacillus species but also to detect whether the isolates could produce guaiacol and therefore cause spoilage problems. Over the years many Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) methods have been successfully applied for the differentiation and/or identification of Alicyclobacillus and among them PCR-RFLP analysis of 16S rDNA or relevant genes [16-18]. In order to differentiate and identify the Alicyclobacillus isolates, several restriction enzymes were used in PCR-RFLP. The differentiation of Alicyclobacillus isolates in clusters and their correlation with guaiacol production is of great interest and importance for the juice industry in order to avoid spoilage incidents.

# 3.A.2. Material and methods

# 3.A.2.1 Bacterial strains and isolation

A total of 72 *Alicyclobacillus* isolates were recovered from four brands of commercial orange juice obtained from the Greek market (JA, JL, JH and JP). All isolates were recovered according to the IFU method No 12 developed by the Working Group on Microbiology of the International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers (IFU no. 12 September 2004/March 2007) [15]. *A. acidoterrestris* DSMZ 2498 obtained from DSMZ (Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen and Zellkuturen, Braunschweig, Germany) culture collection was used as reference strain.

# 3.A.2.2 DNA extraction

Bacterial cultures were inoculated in Yeast Extract Starch Glucose (YSG) broth [2 g/L yeast extract (Biolife Italiana); 1 g/L glucose (LAB M Limited); 2 g/L soluble starch (neoLab Migge Laborbedarf-Vertiebs GmbH), pH adjusted to 3.7 with HCl 1N] and incubated at 45 °C for 48 h [15]. Further on, 10 mL of bacterial cells at the exponential phase ( $10^7$  CFU/mL) were collected and centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 5 min at 4 °C. The pellet was treated with 20 mg/mL lysozyme in lysis buffer (20 mmol/L Tris-HCl, pH = 8.0, 2 mmol/L EDTA, 1% Triton X100) for 60 min at 37 °C to achieve lysis of *Alicyclobacillus* cells. Genomic DNA was extracted from *Alicyclobacillus* cultures using a commercial DNA extraction kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Nucleospin Tissue-Macherey-Nagel). The DNA concentrations were measured by NanoDrop 2000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) at 260/280 nm.

# 3.A.2.3 16S rDNA Amplifcation and PCR-RFLP

The 16S rDNA gene was amplified using the universal primers P1: 5'-AGCAGTAGGGAATCTTCCA-3' and P2: 5'- TTCCCCACGCGTTACTCACC- 3'. PCR amplifications were performed in a total volume of 25  $\mu$ L containing:1.25 U of thermostable (Taq) DNA polymerase (Kapa Biosystems), 2.5  $\mu$ L Taq buffer, 0.8 mM dNTP's, 0.2  $\mu$ M of each primer, and 2 mM total MgCl<sub>2</sub> in a Bio Rad thermocycler (T100TM Thermal Cycler, Bio Rad Laboratories, Emeryville, CA, USA). PCR cycling conditions were determined as following: initial denaturation at 94 °C for 5 min, followed by 35 cycles of (denaturation at 94 °C for 30 sec, primer annealing at 56 °C for 30 sec, primer extension at 72 °C for 1 min) and a final extension at 72°C for 10 min. Five µL of each PCR product were digested with 5 U of the restriction endonucleases *Hha*I, *RSa* I and *HiNF*I (NEB) and incubated at 37 °C for 2 h. The restriction profiles were separated by gel electrophoresis on 3% (w/v) agarose for 2 h and after staining with ethidium bromide, the restriction fragments were detected under UV light (Gel Doc, Biorad). The size of the fragments was estimated with the use of a 50 bp molecular weight marker (NEB). Normalization and dendrogram construction were performed with the use of Dice coefficient and the unweighted pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) cluster analysis (Optimization 0.5 and Tolerance 1.0), via the BioNumerics software version 6.1 (Applied Maths, Sint-Martens-Latem, Belgium).

# 3.A.2.4 Test of the guaiacol producing potential of Alicyclobacillus strains

The isolates of *Alicyclobacillus* were also checked for the ability to produce guaiacol. Guaiacol production was determined with the Peroxidase Enzyme Colorimetric Assay (PECA) method, in particular with the use of the commercial Guaiacol detection kit (Dohler DMD, Microsafety Design) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

# 3.A.3. Results and Discussion

Spoilage from *Alicyclobacillus* has been reported extensively in fruit juices including orange juice [19,20]. In addition, isolation from other fruit juices has been reported including mango [21], passion [22] and kiwi [23]. Yamazaki et al. [24] also isolated *Alicyclobacillus* strains from fruit juice blends and Luong et al. [25] from various fruit juices. In the present study 4 types of commercial orange juices were purchased from the Greek market and the isolations for each type of juice are displayed in Table 3.A.1. All isolates were amplified by PCR-RFLP and were restricted with 3 endonucleases *Hha*I, *RSa*I and *HiNF*I. The dendrogram obtained after cluster analysis of restriction patterns is shown in Figure 3.A.1, where their grouping resulted in 8 and 16 clusters at a similarity level of 80 and 90 %, respectively. At the similarity level of 80 %, 16 out of 72 isolates from orange juice (A14, A26, A28, A29, A30, A31, B1, B24, B26, B27, B32, B34, B35, B38, B42, B43) (Group V) had similar restriction patterns with the reference strain *A. acidoterrestis* DSMZ 2498 (Figure 3.A.1). This group together with

Juice type	Alicyclobacillus isolates				
JA	A1-A31				
JL	B1-B10, B21-B38 and B42-B44				
JH	B11-B16				
JP	B17-B20				

 Table 3.A.1. Alicyclobacillus isolates from 4 types of commercial orange juices

Group III that included 15 isolates (A1, A2, A3, A4, A5, A6, A9, A12, A13, A15, A17, A18, A19, B22, B44) as shown on the dendrogram were the larger clusters. The other groups consisted of 12 isolates (A8, A10, A11, A22, A23, A25, B3, B4, B5, B8, B9, B13) (Group I), 11 isolates (A7, A16, A20, B6, B7, B14, B15, B16, B20, B25, B37) (Group IV), 8 isolates (B2, B10, B11, B18, B28, B29, B30, B31) (Group II), 6 isolates (A21, A24, A27, B23, B33, B36) (Group VII) and 3 isolates (B17, B19, B21) (Group VII). Group III consisted of a unique isolate (B12) that had a distinct pattern. The distribution of the *Alicyclobacillus* isolates to 8 different groups according to their restriction patterns and depending on the orange juice type from which they were isolated, is summarized in Table 3.A.2.

	-	Groups <sup>a</sup>							
Juice	Total isolates	Ι	II	III	IV	V	VI	VII	VIII
JA	31	6	13	6	3		3		
JL	31	10	2	5	4	6	3	1	
JH	6			1	3	1			1
JP	4				1	1		2	
Total	72	16	15	12	11	8	6	3	1

Table 3.A.2. Distribution of Alicyclobacillus isolates from different orange juices

<sup>a</sup> According to Dendrogram (Figure 1)

According to the results presented in Table 3.A.2, it was shown that *Alicyclobacillus* isolates from each juice were allocated in different groups, suggesting that isolates from the same juice may differ. The dendrogram also showed that all groups did not appear



Figure 3.A.1. Dendrogram of 16S rDNA PCR-RFLP with restriction endonucleases *Hha*I, *RSa*I and *HiNF*I of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates from commercial orange juices

in all juices, even the isolates clustered in the largest groups (III and V) were present only in the juices with many recovered colonies (JA and JL). Furthermore, it needs to be noted that juices from which fewer colonies were recovered (JH and JP) contained isolates that were distributed in different groups.

Moreover, guaiacol production was detected in all isolates with the PECA method, which is based on the oxidation of guaiacol by peroxidase enzymes in the presence of  $H_2O_2$  with the formation of a brown compound, identified as 3,3'-dimethoxy-4,4'-biphenoquinone [26]. Following the instructions of the commercial detection kit, all isolates were tested for color change, with brown color being the indication of guaiacol production. Results displayed that all isolates could produce guaiacol. As displayed in Image 3.A.1, the negative and positive control samples are located on the left and right side, respectively, and the isolates have been placed with increasing intensity of brown coloration.



**Image 3.A.1.** Colour gradient of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates after incubation for the detection of guaiacol production with Dohler DMD kit

Representative isolates are illustrated in Images 3.A.2 and 3.A.3, indicating the ability to produce guaiacol based on brown color development. The isolates were grouped visually, depending on the intensity of the brown color into 6 clusters. After correlating the groups that were separated with the PECA method with those from the dendrogram

(Figure 3.A.1) there seemed to be no association between the restriction patterns and the color intensity resulting from the guaiacol test.



**Image 3.A.2.** Representative isolates of *Alicyclobacillus* for the detection of guaiacol production with the Dohler DMD kit



**Image 3.A.3.** Representative isolates of *Alicyclobacillus* for the detection of guaiacol production with the Dohler DMD kit

In conclusion *Alicyclobacillus* isolates from different commercial orange juices presented different patterns, even for those originating from the same juice. Application

of PCR-RFLP with the restriction endonucleases *Hha*I, *RSa*I and *HiNF*I was used successfully to cluster the isolates in 8 groups at a similarity level of 80 %. The method used to differentiate the isolates revealed that there were many different isolates indicating that the orange juice may contain various strains or subgroups or even to different species. Moreover, all isolates had the ability to produce guaiacol and therefore spoil the juice under favorable conditions, consequently the presence of *Alicyclobacillus* has become a major issue for the fruit juice industry. Further on, it is important to identify if the isolates belong to *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*, since it is considered to be the main spoiler of fruit juices that produce guaiacol.

# References

- 1. Eiroa, M.N.U.; Junqueira, V.C.A.; Schmidt, F.L. *Alicyclobacillus* in Orange Juice: Occurrence and Heat Resistance of Spores. *J. Food Prot.* **1999**, *62*, 883–886.
- 2. Pinhatti, M.E.M.C.; Variane, S.; Eguchi, S.Y.; Manfio, G.P. Detection of Acidothermophilic *Bacilli* in Industrialized Fruit Juices. *Fruit Process.* **1997**, *9*, 350–353.
- 3. Eguchi, S.; Manfio, G.; Pinhatti, M.; Azuma, E.; Variane, S. Acidothermophilic Sporeforming Bacteria (ATSB) in Orange Juices: Detection Methods, Ecology, and Involvement in the Deterioration of Fruit Juices. *Braz. Assoc. Citrus Export.* **1999**, 25–35.
- 4. Sourri, P.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Panagou, E.Z. Fruit Juice Spoilage by *Alicyclobacillus*: Detection and Control Methods—A Comprehensive Review. *Foods* **2022**, *11*, 747.
- 5. Silva, F.; Gibbs, P. Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores in fruit products and design of pasteurization processes. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *12*, 68–74.
- Molva, C.; Baysal, A.H. Evaluation of bioactivity of pomegranate fruit extract against *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSM 3922 vegetative cells and spores in apple juice. *LWT* 2015, 62, 989–995.
- Cacho, P.; Danyluk, M.; Rouseff, R. GC–MS quantification and sensory thresholds of guaiacol in orange juice and its correlation with *Alicyclobacillus* spp. *Food Chem* 2011, 129, 45–50.
- 8. Chang, S.-S.; Kang, D.-H. Alicyclobacillusspp. in the Fruit Juice Industry: History, Characteristics, and Current Isolation/Detection Procedures. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2004**, *30*, 55–74.
- 9. Smit, Y.; Cameron, M.; Venter, P.; Witthuhn, R.C. *Alicyclobacillus* spoilage and isolation—A review. *Food Microbiol.* **2011**, 28, 331–349.
- 10. Uchida, R.; Silva, F.V. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spore inactivation by high pressure combined with mild heat: Modeling the effects of temperature and soluble solids. *Food Control* **2017**, *73*, 426–432.
- 11. Hartyáni, P.; Dalmadi, I.; Knorr, D. Electronic nose investigation of *Alicyclobacillus* acidoterrestris inoculated apple and orange juice treated by high hydrostatic pressure. *Food Control* **2013**, *32*, 262–269.
- 13. Silva, F.V.M.; Gibbs, P.; Silva, C.L.M. Establishing a new pasteurisation criterion based on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores for shelf-stable high-acidic fruit products. *Fruit Proces* **2000**, *4*, 138-141.
- 14. Vieira, M.C.; Teixeira, A.A.; Silva, F.M.; Gaspar, N.; Silva, C.L.M. (2002). *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores as a target for Cupuaçu (Theobroma grandiflorum) nectar thermal processing: kinetic parameters and experimental methods. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2002**, *77*, 71–81.
- 15. *IFU Method No 12, 2004/2007*; International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers, Method on the Detection of Taint Producing Alicyclobacillus in Fruit Juices. IFU: Copenhagen, Denmark,2007.
- 16. Witthuhn, R.C.; Smit, Y.; Cameron, M.; Venter, P. Isolation of *Alicyclobacillus* and the influence of different growth parameters. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *146*, 63–68.
- 17. Chen, S.; Tang, Q.; Zhang, X.; Zhao, G.; Hu, X.; Liao, X.; Chen, F.; Wu, J.; Xiang, H. Isolation and characterization of thermo-acidophilic endospore-forming bacteria from the concentrated apple juice-processing environment. *Food Microbiol.* **2006**, *23*, 439–445.
- 18. Sourri, P.; Doulgeraki, A.I.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E. A single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay targeting V1-V3 region of 16S rRNA gene for direct identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species. *J. Appl. Genet.* **2019**, 60, 225–229.
- 19. Dekowska, A.; Niezgoda, J.; Sokolowska, B. Genetic Heterogeneity of *Alicyclobacillus* strains Revealed by RFLP Analysis of *vdc* Region and *rpoB* Gene. Biomed Res. Int. **2018**, ID 9608756.

- Gocmen, D.; Elston, A.; Williams, T.; Parish, M.; Rouseff, R. Identification of medicinal offflavours generated by *Alicyclobacillus* species in orange juice using GC-olfactometry and GC-MS. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 2005, 40, 172–177.
- 21. Osopale, B.A.; Witthuhn, C.R.; Albertyn, J.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. Culture dependent and independent genomic identification of *Alicyclobacillus* species in contaminated commercial fruit juices. *Food Microbiol.* **2016**, *56*, 21–28.
- 22. Gouws, P.A.; Gie, L.; Pretorius, A.; Dhansay, N. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2005**, *40*, 789–792.
- McKnight, I.; Eiroa, M.; Sant'Ana, A.; Massaguer, P. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in pasteurized exotic Brazilian fruit juices: Isolation, genotypic characterization and heat resistance. *Food Microbiol.* **2010**, *27*, 1016–1022.
- 24. Zhang, J.; Yue, T.; Yuan, Y. *Alicyclobacillus* contamination in the production line of kiwi products in China. *PLoS One*. **2013** Jul *2*, *8*(7):e67704.
- 25. Yamazaki, K.; Teduka, H.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Specific primers for detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by RT-PCR. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **1996**, *23*, 350–354.
- 26. Van Luong, T.S.; Moir, C.J.; Kaur, M.; Frank, D.; Bowman, J.P.; Bradbury, M.I. Diversity and guaiacol production of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. from fruit juice and fruit-based beverages. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2019**, *2*, 311:108314.
- 27. Doerge, D.R.; Divi, R.L.; Churchwell, M.I. Identification of the Colored Guaiacol Oxidation Product Produced by Peroxidases. *Anal. Biochem.* **1997**, *250*, 10–17.

# **3.B.** A single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay targeting V1-V3 region of 16S rRNA gene for direct identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species

# Abstract

*Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* is considered to be one of the most important target microorganisms in quality control of heat-processed acidic foods. This species can cause spoilage by forming spores with very high heat resistance; however, no gas production or visible changes occur in the contaminated product during storage. Thus, the differentiation of *A. acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species is of great importance. The present study aims to find a rapid method for the identification of *A. acidoterrestris*. To achieve this, 78 *Alicyclobacillus* isolates were subjected to PCR-RFLP (Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism). Specifically, PCR products of amplified V1-V3 region of 16S rRNA gene were digested with restriction endonuclease *Hha*I. According to the obtained results, all *A. acidoterrestris* isolates showed similar restriction fragments of 16S rRNA gene and different from *A. acidocaldarius* and *A. hesperidum*. In conclusion, a single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay was developed and showed rapid, inexpensive and direct identification of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates. The application of this method will be useful to identify this contaminant in fruit juices.

#### **3.B.1. Introduction**

In the early 1980s, spoilage incidents attributed to bacteria of *Alicyclobacillus* genus appeared in the fruit juice industry [1,2,3]. *Alicyclobacillus* spp. are non-pathogenic, Gram positive, rod shaped, thermoacidophilic spore forming bacteria, able to grow at a temperature range of 25-60°C and at a wide pH range (2.0-7.0) [3,4,5]. The species most recorded in juice spoilage is *A. acidoterrestris* [4], while *A. acidocaldarius*, *A. hesperidum* and *A. cycloheptanicus*, have been also sporadically reported [6]. Spores represent the most resistant form of *A. acidoterrestris*, and have a very different structure from their vegetative cells [7]. These spores, which are very high heat-resistant can survive under the conditions of pasteurisation and germinate during storage, causing spoilage [8,9]. The spoilage appears without gas production and no occurrence of swelling [8] and thus, it is usually difficult to be detected since the characteristic of the contamination is an off odour and medicinal flavour caused by guaiacol [4]. Since

A. acidoterrestris is the most recovered species in the spoilage incidents of fruit juice, it has become an industrial issue [10] and its identification is of great importance. According to IFU method [11], the isolation procedure of Alicyclobacillus from juices last about 10 days, thus it is crucial to minimize the time needed for the identification of the A. acidoterrestris. In recent years, several gene-based methods have been proposed for the identification of A. acidoterrestris. In brief, in a recent review, most of these methods were summarized, whereas it was noted that beyond their effectiveness and sensitivity, it is not easy to be adopted to routine inspection as skilled personnel is required [5]. Different real time PCR approaches have been proposed for specific differentiation of A. acidoterrestris from A. acidocaldarius [12,13,14,15]. However, they are also time-consuming and expensive since additional steps are required particularly for sequencing for the characterization of A. acidoterrestris after the application of RAPD (Random Amplification of Polymorphic DNA) [16,17], RFLP [18,19], hyper – variable (HV) region in 16s rRNA gene sequence [20,21] and genus specific PCR [22]. Therefore, the detection of A. acidoterrestris can be expensive for the manufacturer and there is a need of new characterization methods that will be of low cost and with no need of special expertise [23,24]. In two studies even though, the application of RAPD succeeded to differentiate the A. acidoterrestris from other Alicyclobacillus isolates, a unique profile for all A. acidoterrestris isolates was not obtained [25,26]. The present study aims to develop a rapid and cost-effective method for identification of A. acidoterrestris from other Alicyclobacillus species.

# **3.B.2.** Materials and Methods

# 3.B.2.1 Bacterial strains and growth conditions

A total of 74 *A. acidoterrestris* cultures previously isolated from commercially processed orange juices were used in this study. In brief, the isolates were recovered from orange juices samples sporadically analysed for support services in the microbiological laboratory of Institute of Technology of Agricultural Products (ITAP) following IFU method [11]. In addition, *A. acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025, *A. acidoterrestris* DSMZ 2498, *A. acidocaldarius* DSMZ 446 and *A. hesperidum* FMCC B-462 (Food Microbiology Culture Collection, Agricultural University of Athens) were tested as reference strains. All cultures used in this study, belong to the culture

collection of the ITAP, Hellenic Agricultural Organization-DEMETER. The bacterial cultures were routinely incubated on YSG (Yeast extract Starch Glucose) broth (2 gL<sup>-1</sup> Yeast Extract (Biolife Italiana); 1gL<sup>-1</sup> Glucose (LAB M Limited); 2 gL<sup>-1</sup> Soluble Starch (neoLab Migge Laborbedarf- Vertiebs GmbH), pH 3.7) at 45 °C for 48 h (IFU) [11].

# 3.B.2.2 DNA extraction from pure cultures

Bacterial cells (10<sup>7</sup>) at the exponential phase (48 h) were collected by centrifugation (5000 g for 10 min at 4 °C) and washed twice with 1/4 Ringer solution. Genomic DNA was extracted from Alicyclobacillus cultures using Nucleospin Tissue (Macherey-Nagel) according to manufacturer instructions. DNA concentration was measured by NanoDrop 2000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific).

#### 3.B.2.3 PCR-RFLP

Fifty nanograms of genomic DNA were subjected to PCR using the universal primers (P1: GCGGCGTGCCTAATACATGC and P4: ATCTACGCATTTCACCGCTAC) for the amplification of V1-V3 variable region of 16S rRNA gene (position 31-50 and 688-668, respectively of *A. acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025) [27]. PCR amplification was performed in a final volume of 25  $\mu$ L containing: 1.25 U of thermostable (*Taq*) DNA polymerase (Kapa Biosystems), 2.5  $\mu$ L *Taq* buffer, 0.8 mM dNTP's, 0.2  $\mu$ M of each primer and 2mM total MgCl<sub>2</sub>. Amplification was performed in a Bio-Rad thermocycler where the PCR conditions were determined as follows: initial denaturation at 94 °C for 10 min followed by 35 cycles (denaturation at 94 °C, 1 min, primer annealing at 42 °C, 1 min, primer extension at 72 °C, 2 min) and a final extension step at 72 °C for 10 min. The restriction profiles of isolates, after digestion of the ~700 bp PCR amplicons with the restriction endonuclease *Hha*I (5 U) (NEB) for 1h at 37°C, were separated by gel electrophoresis in 3% (w/v) agarose for 2 h. The restriction fragments after staining with ethidium bromide were detected under UV (Gel Doc, Biorad). A 50bp standard molecular weight marker (NEB) was used to estimate the sizes of fragments.

# **3.B.3 Results and Discussion**

Bacteria of *Alicyclobacillus* genus can survive in low acid and heat-processed fruit juices and seem to contribute most to spoilage of shelf stable products [18,28]. In brief, *A. acidoterrestris* along with *A. acidocaldarius* is found to be able to cause off-flavor and cloudiness spoilage of fruit juices, while *A. acidoterrestris* is the most common detected species [4,18]. *A. acidoterrestris* is able to produce guaiacol, which has been associated with a phenolic off-flavor [10]. This type of spoilage is slow and often hard to notice. Consequently, the early detection of the species or its metabolic compounds is essential for the juice industries [5]. A simple, directed and rapid identification of such thermo-acidophilic bacteria in fruit juices and relevant environments seems to be of great importance for the quality control of juice processing environments.

In this study, 78 Alicyclobacillus isolates were subjected to RFLP – PCR analysis using universal primers for the amplification of V1-V3 variable region of 16S rRNA gene and restriction endonuclease HhaI. Using these specific conditions of the PCR-RFLP assay, the A. acidoterrestris isolates were successfully differentiated from A. acidocaldarius and A. hesperidum (Figure 3.B.1) within 8 hours (one day protocol). However, it is needed to clarify that the proposed rapid protocol refers to the identification of A. acidoterrestris after the isolation of Alicyclobacillus colonies according to IFU method [11]. Specifically, after digestion of V1-V3 variable region of 16S rRNA gene using restriction endonuclease HhaI, 3 fragments were generated and were assigned to 140,190 and 340 bp. The specificity of the assay was confirmed with 74 A. acidoterrestris isolates. On the other hand, 4 fragments were generated from A. acidocaldarius which were assigned to 85, 125, 140 and 340 bp and 2 fragments assigned to 170 and 450 bp for A. hesperidum. Goto et al. [21] suggested that sequencing of HV region of 16S rRNA was also able to differentiate sufficiently Alicyclobacillus species. In an earlier study, a 16s rRNA gene PCR-RFLP assay, using primers and restriction enzymes different from the ones used in this study, was applied successfully for the clustering of isolates in different species after digestion of amplicons with 4 restriction enzymes [18]. However further analysis e.g. DNA sequencing was required to identify the isolates. In a similar study, the analysis of RFLP patterns of two genes i.e rpoB and vdc divided the A. acidoterrestris isolates in two major types [19]. With a RAPD-PCR also applied previously for the differentiation of A. acidoterrestris among other Alicyclobacillus species, different well distinguished

subgroups of *A. acidoterrestris* were detected [17,25]. Using three different primers, RAPD assay was able to distinguish *A. acidoterrestris* within 6 hours, where two different groups of *A. acidoterrestris* were detected [26].



**Figure 3.B.1**. Representative restriction patterns of the 16S rRNA gene – V1-V3 region of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates obtained with *HhaI*. L: 50 bp DNA ladder; 1-14 and 19-29 and 32-34 *A. acidoterrestris*; 15: *A. acidoterrestris* DSMZ 2498; 16: *A. acidocaldarius* DSMZ 446; 30: *A. hesperidum* FMCC B-462; 31: *A. acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025

In a similar study, a great variability in banding pattern was detected after the application of RAPD-PCR for the investigation genotypic heterogenicity of 25 *A*. *acidorerrestris* isolates, resulting into three different groups with appreciated genetic similarity between the strains of the same group [16]. Moreover, the phylogenetic analysis of 16S rRNA gene of different *Alicyclobacillus* isolates divided the species and strains into different groups, where *A. acidoterrestris* isolates were assigned in three distinct groups [29].

The advantages of the protocol proposed in this study for the identification of *A*. *acidoterrestris*, compared to the already existing methods, mentioned in the previous paragraphs, could be summarized: (a) the rapid and direct differentiation of *A*. *acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species (i.e. *A. acidocaldarius*, *A. hesperidum*) at species level, (b) the reduction of consumables e.g. use of only one restriction enzyme and, set of primers etc, (c) no need of additional steps to successfully identify the target microorganism e.g. sequencing etc, (d) the use of universal primers which can be used for the analysis of other microorganisms and (e) less skilled personel is required. However, it has to be noted that the proposed method is species specific, therefore for the differentiation of *A. acidoterrestris* at strain level another method has to be applied.

In conclusion, a PCR- RFLP assay that specifically differentiates *A. acidoterrestris* from *A. acidocaldarius* and *A. hesperidum* isolates was developed. Using these universal primers and the specified restriction endonuclease, the proposed single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay will be a useful and easy to use method for the rapid, direct and inexpensive identification of *Alicyclobacillus* isolates that could be useful for the identification of this contaminant at heat-processed acidic foods.

# References

- 1. Cenry, G.; Hennlich, W.; Porolla, K. Spoilage of fruit juices by bacilli: Isolation and characterization of the spoiling microorganisms. *Z. Lebensm. -Unters. Forsch.* **1984**, *179*, 224–227.
- 2. Hartyáni, P.; Dalmadi, I.; Knorr, D. Electronic nose investigation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* inoculated apple and orange juice treated by high hydrostatic pressure. *Food Control.* **2013**, *32*, 262–269.
- 3. Silva FVM, Gibbs P *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in fruit products and design of pasteurization processes. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *12*, 68–74.
- 4. Silva FVM, Gibbs P *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in fruit products and design of pasteurization processes. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *12*, 68–74.
- 5. Bevilacqua, A.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: New methods for inhibiting spore germination. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2008**, *125*,103–110.
- 6. Huang, X.-C.; Yuan, Y.-H.; Guo, C.-F.; Gekas, V.; Yue, T.-L. *Alicyclobacillus* in the Fruit Juice Industry: Spoilage, Detection, and Prevention/Control. *Food Rev. Int.* **2015**, *31*, 91–124.
- 7. Baumgart, J. (2003) Media for the detection and enumeration of *Alicyclobacillus* acidoterrestris and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* in foods In *Corry et al.(Eds) Handbook* of *Culture Media for Food Microbiology*, Elsevier Sci BV **2003**, pp.161-166.
- 8. Casas, J.; Valverde, M.; Marín-Iniesta, F.; Calvo, L. Inactivation of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores by high pressure CO<sub>2</sub> in apple cream. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *156*, 18–24.
- 9. Jensen, N. Alicyclobacillus: A New Challenge for the Food Industry. Food Aust. **1999**, *51*, 33–36.
- 10. Pérez-Cacho, P.R.; Danyluk, M.D.; Rouseff, R. GC–MS quantification and sensory thresholds of guaiacol in orange juice and its correlation with *Alicyclobacillus* spp. *Food Chem.* **2011**, *129*, 45–50.
- 11. Chang, S.-S.; Kang, D.H. Alicyclobacillusspp. in the Fruit Juice Industry: History, Characteristics, and Current Isolation/Detection Procedures. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2004**, *30*, 55–74.
- 12. *IFU Method No 12*, 2004/2007; International Federation of Fruit Juice Producers, Method on the Detection of Taint Producing Alicyclobacillus in Fruit Juices. IFU: Copenhagen, Denmark,2007.
- Connor, C.J.; Luo, H.; McSpadden Gardener, B.B.; Wang, H.H. Development of a realtime PCR-based system targeting the 16S rRNA gene sequence for rapid detection of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in juice products. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2005, 99, 229–235. https:// doi:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.08.016
- 14. Luo, H.; Yousef, A.E.; Wang, H.H. A real-time polymerase chain reaction-based method for rapid and specific detection of spoilage *Alicyclobacillus* spp. in apple juice. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2004**, *39*, 376–382.https://doi:10.1111/j.1472-765X.2004.01596.x
- Wang, Z.; Cai, R.; Yuan, Y.; Niu, C.; Hu, Z.; Yue, T. An immunomagnetic separationreal-time PCR system for the detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in fruit products. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2014, 175, 30–35. https:// doi: 10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2014.01.015
- 16. Yamazaki, K.; Teduka, H.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Specific primers for detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by RT-PCR. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **1996**, *23*, 350–354.
- Bevilacqua, A.; Mischitelli, M.; Pietropaolo, V.; Ciuffreda, E.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. Genotypic and Phenotypic Heterogeneity in *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: A Contribution to Species Characterization. *PLoS ONE* 2015, 10, e0141228. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0141228</u>
- McKnight, I.; Eiroa, M.; Sant'Ana, A.; Massaguer, P. Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris in pasteurized exotic Brazilian fruit juices: Isolation, genotypic characterization and heat resistance. *Food Microbiol.* 2010, 27, 1016–1022. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2010.06.010</u>

- Chen, S.; Tang, Q.; Zhang, X.; Zhao, G.; Hu, X.; Liao, X.; Chen, J.; Wu, J.; Xiang, H. Isolation and characterization of thermo-acidophilic endospore-forming bacteria from the concentrated apple juice-processing environment. *Food Microbiol.* 2006, 23, 439-445. https:// doi:10.1016/j.fm.2005.07.005
- Dekowska, A.; Niezgoda, J.; Sokołowska, B. Genetic Heterogeneity of *Alicyclobacillus* Strains Revealed by RFLP Analysis of Vdc Region and RpoB Gene. *BioMed Res. Int.* 2018, 2018, 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/9608756</u>.
- Goto, K.; Matsubara, H.; Mochida, K.; Matsumura, T.; Hara, Y.; Niwa, M.; Yamasato, K. *Alicyclobacillus herbarius* sp. nov., a novel bacterium containing omega-cycloheptane fatty acids, isolated from herbal tea. *Int. J. System and Evol. Microbiol.* 2002, *52*, 109– 113. https:// doi:10.1099/00207713-52-1-109.
- Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Asahara, M.; Suzuki, M.; Yokota, A. Application of the hypervariable region of the 16S rDNA sequence as an index for the rapid identification of species in the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. *J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol.* **2002**, *48*, 243–250. https://doi.org/10.2323/jgam.48.243.
- 23. Osopale, B.A.; Witthuhn, C.R.; Albertyn, J.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. Culture dependent and independent genomic identification of *Alicyclobacillus* species in contaminated commercial fruit juices. *Food Microbiol.* **2016**, *56*, 21–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2015.11.014</u>.
- 24. Buzrul, S.; Alpas, H.; Bozoglu, F. Use of Weibull frequency distribution model to describe the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by high pressure at different temperatures. *Food Res. Int.* **2005**, *38*, 151–157.
- 25. Steyn, C.E.; Cameron, M.; Witthuhn, R.C. Occurrence of *Alicyclobacillus* in the fruit processing environment—A review. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *147*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.03.004.
- Groenewald, W.; Gouws, P.; Witthuhn, R. Isolation, identification and typification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* and *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* strains from orchard soil and the fruit processing environment in South Africa. *Food Microbiol.* 2009, 26, 71– 76. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2008.07.008</u>.
- Yamazaki, K.; Okubo, T.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Randomly Amplified Polymorphic DNA (RAPD) for Rapid Identification of the Spoilage Bacterium *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 1997, *61*, 1016–1018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1271/bbb.61.1016</u>.
- 28. Klijn, N.; Weerkamp, A.H.; de Vos, W.M. Identification of mesophilic lactic acid bacteria by using polymerase chain reaction-amplified variable regions of 16S rRNA and specific DNA probes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **1991**, *57*, 3390-3393.
- 29. Zhang, X.; Sun, A.D.; Ge, Y.Q.; Wu, J.H.; Cai, T.Y. Concentrated fruit juice and its postturbidity. *Food Sci. Technol.* **1997**, *5*, 28–30.
- Goto, K.; Nishibori, A.; Wasada, Y.; Furuhata, M.; Fukuyama, M.; Hara, M. Identification of thermo-acidophilic bacteria isolated from the soil of several Japanese fruit orchards. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 2008, 46, 289-294. <u>https://doi:10.1111/j.1472-765X.2007.02307.x</u>

# **CHAPTER 4**

*Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Strain Variability in the Inactivation Kinetics of Spores in Orange Juice by Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure

# Abstract

In this work, the inactivation kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores by temperature-assisted high hydrostatic pressure was assessed by means of the Weibull model. Spores from two A. acidoterrestris strains (a wild-type strain and a reference strain) were inoculated in commercial orange juice and subjected to high pressure levels (500 and 600 MPa) combined with four temperature regimes (25, 45, 60 and 70 °C) for time up to 30 min. Results showed that for a given high-pressure level spore inactivation was higher as temperature progressively increased. Furthermore, the Weibull model consistently produced satisfactory fit to the inactivation data based on the values of the root mean squared error (RMSE < 0.54 log colony-forming units (CFU)/mL) and the coefficient of determination ( $R^2 > 0.90$  in most cases). The shape of inactivation curves was concave upward (p < 1) for all temperature/high pressure levels tested, indicating rapid inactivation of the sensitive cells of the bacterium whereas the remaining ones adapted to high hydrostatic pressure (HHP) treatment. The values of the shape (p) and scale ( $\delta$ ) parameters of the Weibull model were dependent on the applied temperature for a given high pressure level and they were further described in a secondary model using first-order fitting curves to provide predictions of the surviving spore population at 55 and 65 °C. Results revealed a systematic over-prediction for the wild-type strain regardless of temperature and high pressure applied, whereas for the reference strain under-prediction was evident after 3 log-cycles reduction of the surviving bacteria spores. Overall, the results obtained indicate that the effectiveness of high hydrostatic pressure against A. acidoterrestris spores is strain-dependent and also underline the need for temperature-assisted HPP for effective spore inactivation during orange juice processing.

# 4.1. Introduction

In the early 1980s the fruit juice industry had to deal with spoilage incidents that were caused by a bacterium later on named *Alicyclobacillus* [1–3]. This bacterium is difficult to be detected since no acid or gas production is apparent in the product when spoiled. Only after consumption an off-flavour described as "medicinal, phenolic and antiseptic" is the evident sign of spoilage [4,5] due to the production of the compounds 2-methoxyphenol (guaiacol), 2, 6 dibromophenol and 2,6 dichlorophenol [3,6–8].

*Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* is an aerobic, rod shaped Gram-positive, endosporeforming and non-pathogenic spoilage microorganism [2,8]. It has the ability to grow in a wide pH range (2.0–7.0) with optimal pH values between 3.5–4.0 and at a temperature range of 25–60 °C with optimal between 40–45 °C [9–11]. *A. acidoterrestris* spores have the ability to survive pasteurization procedures of fruit juice and because of their acidophilic nature they can germinate and result in spoilage after favourable conditions [4,12]. The maximum concentration of *Alicyclobacillus* spores that is accepted in the raw material by the fruit industry is 100 colony-forming units (CFU)/mL [13]. Part of the spore resistance is due to the presence of an external protein coat with strong hydrophobic bonds that stabilizes and reduces membrane permeability in extreme acidic and high-temperature environments [14].

Acidothermophilic bacteria like *A. acidoterrestris* are considered to be important target microorganisms in quality control of heat-processed acidic foods. Therefore, it has been suggested as a reference microorganism for designing pasteurization processes in acidic fruit products [15,16]. Results concerning thermal inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores in orange juice showed a D-value at 90 °C between 10 and 23 min and at 95 °C between 2.5 and 8.7 min, depending on bacterial strain and the conditions of the experiment [17,18]. Consequently, typical juice pasteurization processes employed by the fruit juice industry today (i.e., 86 to 96 °C for 2 min) cannot ensure spore inactivation especially for products with longer shelf life [19]. The inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* has been investigated by a number of challenging non thermal-based technologies, such as electric fields [20], ultrasounds [21], pulsed light [22], hyperbaric storage [23], ultraviolet radiation [24] natural antimicrobials [25], high hydrostatic pressure (HHP) combined with mild heat treatment [5], supercritical carbon dioxide assisted HHP [26].

HHP is a modern method of non-thermal food pasteurization, commercially employed by many food industries with an increasing number of HHP-treated foods placed in the market. It relies on the application of high pressures (400–600 MPa) on food and beverages so as to inactivate spoilage or pathogenic microorganisms and therefore extend the shelf life of the product [27,28]. It needs to be noted however that bacterial spores are resistant to HHP, so it has been proposed that this process must be combined with mild heat treatment for effective spore inactivation [29–33]. HHP processing is a challenging alternative to thermal processing in orange juice production. With HHP treatment flavour, colour and taste can be hardly affected since most of the molecules such as amino acids, vitamins, nutrients and functional properties are retained [18]. HHP can inactivate microorganisms at lower temperatures compared to conventional pasteurization while maintaining a maximum degree of sensory and nutritional quality [34,35].

The objectives of this study were: (a) to investigate the effect of temperature-assisted high pressure processing on the inactivation of the spores of two strains of *A*. *acidoterrestris* in orange juice and (b) to describe the inactivation kinetics by means of the Weibull model.

# 4.2. Materials and Methods

#### 4.2.1. Bacterial strains and spore suspension

Two strains of *A. acidoterrestris* were used in this study: a wild-type strain isolated previously from apple juice that was kindly provided by the Laboratory of Food Microbiology and Hygiene of the Aristotle University of Thessaloniki (denoted strain A). The GenBank accession number of 16S rRNA sequence of strain A is MW142406. A reference strain of *A. acidoterrestris* DSMZ2498 (denoted strain B) obtained from DSMZ (Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen and Zellkuturen, Braunschweig, Germany) culture collection. Both strains were maintained at -80 °C in Yeast Extract Starch Glucose (YSG) broth (Yeast Extract 2.0 g; Glucose 1.0 g; Soluble starch 2.0 g; 1000 mL H20) with pH adjusted to 3.7 using 1N HCl and supplemented with 20% ( $\nu/\nu$ ) glycerol (APPLICHEM, Darmstadt, Germany). The strains were pre-cultured in the same medium at 45 °C for 48 h to obtain a stock culture.

The cells from the culture were inoculated on acidified *Bacillus acidoterrestris* medium (BAT) agar plates (pH 3.7) (BTA20500, Biolab, Budapest, Hungary) and incubated at 45 °C for 7 days to sporulate. The sporulation of the cells was confirmed by phase contrast microscopy. When at least 80% of the cells had sporulated, the spores were harvested by adding 2.5 mL of cold sterile distilled water to the plates and scraping gently the surface with a sterile glass rod. The process was repeated twice. The spores obtained were centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 20 min at 4 °C. The supernatant was then discarded and the spores were washed three times by centrifugation (5000 rpm for 20 min at 4 °C) using cold sterile distilled water. The spores of 15 plates were re-suspended in 10 mL of sterile phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) and stored at 4 °C until use. The

concentration of the spore suspension was determined by plating and it was ca.  $10^7$  spores/mL (see § 2.2) [18,19].

# 4.2.2. Enumeration of Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores

For the determination of spore concentration of *A. acidoterrestris* in non-treated and HPP-treated orange juice samples, a volume of 2 mL of each sample was heat shocked at 80 °C for 10 min [18]. Colony counting for each sample was performed from the appropriate decimal dilutions followed by spread plating on duplicate acidified BAT agar plates (pH 3.7) after incubation of the plates at 45 °C for 3 days and the results are expressed as log CFU/mL. Moreover, in order to estimate the difference in the amount of spores and vegetative cells, non-heat-shocked juice was also evaluated following serial dilutions and spread plating as described above (data not shown).

#### 4.2.3. Orange juice samples

Experiments were undertaken using commercially available pasteurized orange juice (pH 3.7; 11.45 °Brix) purchased from a local supermarket, with no initial *A. acidoterrestris* contamination (assessed experimentally, (see Section 2.2.). A volume of 0.4 mL of spore suspension was added to 4 mL of orange juice in plastic film pouches (45 mm wide × 95 mm long × 90  $\mu$ m thickness) (Flexo-Pack SA., Athens, Greece) to achieve a final spore concentration of ca. 10<sup>6</sup> spores/mL [18,19]. The pouches were heat-sealed using a HenkoVac 1700 machine (Howden Food Equipment B.V., The Netherlands) taking care to expel most of the air.

# 4.2.4. High Pressure treatment of orange juice samples

The inactivation of *A. acidoterresris* spores for both strains A and B was undertaken at 500 and 600 MPa in combination with different temperature regimes (25, 45, 60, and 70 °C) for pressurization time up to 30 min (1, 3, 5, 15, 30 min). The HHP processing was carried out with a Food Pressure Unit (FPU) 1.01 (Resato International BV, Roden, Holland). The system consists of a high-pressure intensifier for the buildup of pressure, an electric motor to drive a hydraulic pump and a block of 6 small vessels (42 mL) measuring 2.5 cm in diameter and 10 cm in length each. The vessels are closed with a unique Resato thread connection on the top of the vessel. The pressure transmitting fluid is polyglycol ISO viscosity class VG 15 (Resato International BV, Roden, Holland) and the maximum operating pressure and temperature of the system is 1000

MPa and 90 °C, respectively, with pressure adjustable in steps of 20 MPa. Pressure transducers are used to monitor the pressure and temperature transmitters are mounted in each vessel to monitor the temperature. The come-up rate was approximately 100 MPa per 7 s and the pressure release time was less than 3 s. Pressurization time reported in this work does not include the pressure come-up and release times. Right after high-pressure treatment, the pouches were immediately cooled in an ice bath. Overall, the experiment was repeated twice with duplicate samples from different pouches analyzed for each combination of pressure, temperature and time.

# 4.2.5. Determination of inactivation kinetics

Log-survival data of *A. acidoterresris* spores from strains A and B obtained in temperature-assisted high-pressure processing were described by the Weibull model [36]:

$$log(N_t) = log(N_0) - \left(\frac{t}{\delta}\right)^p \tag{1}$$

where  $N_t$  is the surviving load of spores (CFU/mL) at a given treatment time (min),  $N_0$  is the initial load of spores in the juice (CFU/mL), p is the shape parameter of the curve (dimensionless) showing upward (p < 1) and downward (p > 1) concavity and  $\delta$  is the scale parameter (min) corresponding to the time of the first decimal reduction (1D). The Weibull model was fitted to the experimental data using the GInaFiT ver. 1.7 software [37] and the goodness-of-fit of survivor curves was assessed using the coefficient of determination ( $\mathbb{R}^2$ ) and the root mean squared error (RMSE). In addition, the z values were determined at each high pressure level separately (500 and 600 MPa) and strain type of the bacterium by calculating the reciprocal of the slope of the straight line between  $\log(\delta)$  and temperature to compare with previous results.

The Weibull model was further validated with independent experiments to find out whether survival spore populations from both strains A and B obtained from different temperatures at the same pressurization levels could be effectively predicted. For this purpose, two additional temperatures (55 and 65 °C) within the range used to develop the model were selected for the same pressure levels (500 and 600 MPa). Additional orange juice samples were prepared, inoculated, pressurized (1, 3, 5, 15, and 30 min) and enumerated as mentioned above. The performance of validation procedure was assessed graphically by plotting the observed vs. predicted values of *A. acidoterrestris* for each strain individually.

# 4.3. Results – Discussion

Results of A. acidoterrestris spores' inactivation of strains A and B in orange juice pressurized at 500 and 600 MPa in combination with different temperature regimes (45, 60, and 70 °C) are illustrated in Figures 4.1 and 4.2, respectively. To prevent the effect of the initial load of spores ( $N_0$ ), data are presented in terms of log ( $N/N_0$ ), where  $N_0$ was ca. 10<sup>6</sup> CFU/mL in all experiments. Inactivation kinetics did not follow a first-order pattern but an upward concavity was noticeable at all temperatures assayed. A possible explanation for this inactivation pattern is that the microorganism population is composed by several subpopulations (spores and vegetative cells in different physiological state), each one presenting a distinct inactivation pattern, which causes the non-linear curves [37,38]. In other words, the presence of subpopulations has symmetric or asymmetric heat resistance distributions [35,39]. Thus, upward concavity could be considered as evidence of quick inactivation of the sensitive cells of the population, whereas the remaining survivors were more resistant to the lethal agent. Similar upward inactivation curves were obtained for A. acidoterrestris during temperature-assisted HHP processing of fruit juices with different soluble solids content (up to 20 °Brix) [5], as well as in orange juice where high pressure processing was combined with mild heat treatment (45–65 °C), although inactivation kinetics were simulated by the Bigelow model (first order) despite the fact that deviation from linearity was evident. The results obtained in this work demonstrated that temperature was a major parameter in the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores. Thus for a given high pressure level, the higher the temperature the higher the spore inactivation. It needs to be noted that when high-pressure processing was undertaken at 500 MPa/25 °C and 600 MPa/25 °C the reduction in spore population was less than 1.0–1.5 log cycles throughout the process for both strains of the bacterium. These results are in agreement with previous researchers [19,28,32] who reported little or no inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores when HHP was applied at ambient temperature.

For the wild-type strain A of A. *acidoterrestris*, results indicated that at 45 °C there was ca. 3 log-cycles reduction of spore counts after 30 min processing time at both 500 and 600 MPa, whereas at 60 °C the same reduction magnitude was achieved in 1-2 min in both high pressures employed. For complete inactivation of the spores the required time was 20 min at 600 MPa/70 °C and 30 min at 500 MPa/70 °C. It is worth noting that for

strain A an initial decrease of ca. 2.5 log-cycles was observed within the first minute of processing at 500 MPa followed by an increase thereafter until 5 min (Figures 4.1 and 4.2).



**Figure 4.1.** Inactivation curves of *A. acidoterrestris* spores at 500 MPa and 45 °C ( $\blacklozenge$ ), 60 °C ( $\blacklozenge$ ) and 70 °C ( $\bullet$ ). Solid lines represent data fitting with the Weibull model. Data are mean values of two replications ± standard deviation



**Figure 4.2.** Inactivation curves of *A. acidoterrestris* spores at 600 MPa and 45 °C ( $\blacklozenge$ ), 60 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 70 °C ( $\bullet$ ). Solid lines represent data fitting with the Weibull model. Data are mean values of two replications ± standard deviation

This could be attributed to the dormancy of spores that was interrupted by the implementation of HHP treatment, since HHP has proven to induce the germination of spores [40]. A two-step HHP treatment has been proposed to inactivate alicyclobacilli

spores. In the first step, high pressure induces spore germination whereas in the second step high pressure causes the inactivation of germinated spores [27].

For the reference strain B of *A. acidoterrestris*, results revealed ca. 1.5 log-cycles reduction after treatment at 500 MPa/45 °C for 10 min and ca. 1.3 log-cycles reduction under 600 MPa/45 °C for the same time (Figures 1 and 2). This is in agreement with Vercammen et al. [28] who inoculated *A. acidoterrestris* spores in tomato sauce at various pH values and applied high-pressure treatment at 600 MPa/40 °C for 10 min and reported spores' reduction of ca. 1.5 log-cycles for tomato sauce at pH 4.2. Moreover, other researchers [5] applied high-pressure treatment at 600 MPa/45 °C for 10 min using a 10 °Brix broth medium (close to 11.45 °Brix of the orange juice employed in this study) and reported 1.2 log-cycles reduction of *A. acidoterrestris* spores. Complete spore inactivation was achieved at 600 MPa/70 °C and 500 MPa/70 °C after 15 and 30 min, respectively (Figures 4.1 and 4.2).

Comparing the two strains, it can be underlined that the wild-type strain A was less resistant to high-pressure treatment compared to the reference strain B at all temperatures assayed (45 and 60 °C) with the exception of 70 °C where stain A was proved more resistant (Figures 4.1 and 4.2).

Specifically, strain A presented 5 log-cycles' reduction when treated at 500 MPa/60 °C and 600 MPa/60 °C for 15 min, whereas the respective reduction for strain B under the same conditions was 3 log-cycles. For complete spore inactivation, a treatment at 600 MPa/70 °C for 15 and 20 min was necessary for strains B and A, respectively (Figures 4.1 and 4.2). This difference in high-pressure tolerance could be attributed to the fact that the effectiveness of HHP against *A. acidoterrestris* spores is strain-dependent [9,41], possibly due to the different distribution of fatty acids in the cytoplasmatic membrane of the bacterium [9,42]. Furthermore, other factors that may affect HPP thermal resistance include the number and age of spores, protoplast dehydration and sporulation temperature [43].

The inactivation curves of both strains A and B of *A. acidoterrestris* spores fitted with the Weibull model are also depicted in Figures 1 and 2, respectively. The model provided a good fit enabling the study of inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores through the variation of  $\delta$  and *p* parameters (Table 1). Concave upward (*p* < 1) inactivation curves were observed at all temperature/high-pressure combinations tested (Table 4.1). From this type of concavity, we can assume that spores presented a mixed resistance to inactivation treatment [38,39] and the remaining spores were more resistant or maybe they could adapt better to stressful conditions and therefore have higher possibility to survive. The fitting capacity of the model was evaluated by estimating the RMSE and the  $R^2$  values. The mean values of RMSE were 0.421 log CFU/mL and 0.281 log CFU/mL for strain A at 500 and 600 MPa, respectively, whereas for strain B the RMSE mean values were 0.281 log CFU/mL and 0.418 log CFU/mL at the same high-pressure levels. In addition, the  $R^2$  values for most curves were higher than 0.940 indicating that the Weibull model fitted the experimental data closely, justifying thus its use to describe the inactivation kinetics of A. acidoterrestris (Table 4.1). The Weibull model has been extensively used in previous works to model the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris due to its simplicity and flexibility. Specifically, Uchida and Silva [5] reported the successful use of the Weibull model during HHP treatment at 600 MPa combined with different temperatures (35, 45, 55, and 65 °C) in malt extract broth adjusted to 10, 20 and 30 °Brix for the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores. In addition, it has been successfully employed to model the inactivation kinetics of A. acidoterrestris in BAM broth when treated at 350 and 450 MPa combined with different temperatures (35, 45, and 50 °C) [35]. Moreover, apart from HHP treatment, the Weibull model could effectively describe the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris vegetative cells and spores by other emerging technologies such as ultrasound [21], UV-C light irradiation [44] and pulsed light [22].

Strain A	T (°C)	$\delta$ (min)	р	RMSE	$\mathbb{R}^2$
	45	0.039	0.176	0.517	0.769
500 MPa	60	0.013	0.218	0.496	0.940
	70	0.020	0.258	0.249	0.985
	45	0.009	0.153	0.251	0.944
600 MPa	60	0.007	0.222	0.185	0.991
	70	0.004	0.286	0.407	0.962
Strain B	<b>T</b> (°C)	$\delta$ (min)	р	RMSE	R <sup>2</sup>
	45	0.492	0.225	0.320	0.844
500 MPa	60	0.104	0.293	0.323	0.961
	70	0.027	0.264	0.200	0.990
	45	2.493	0.318	0.172	0.407
600 MPa	60	0.040	0.248	0.544	0.894

**Table 4.1.** Weibull model-estimated kinetic parameters and goodness-of-fit indices for the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores for Strains A and B using temperature-assisted high-pressure processing

An increasing trend in the shape factor (*p*) with the HHP treatment was observed at all temperatures assayed with the exception of 600 MPa for strain B where a decrease in the values of p was evident with increasing temperature level (Table 4.1; Figure 4.3). This trend in shape factor values is in agreement with previous researchers [35,45] who reported that the shape parameter was dependent on temperature at certain pressures. However, other reports noted that the shape factor indicates the kinetic pattern that describes the inactivation process and thus it should be independent of the external factor (i.e., temperature) [5,46], whereas van Boekel [38] reported that in only 7 out of 55 studies the shape factor seemed to be dependent from temperature. The scale parameter  $\delta$  in this model equals the first decimal reduction time (1D, min) that results in 1-log CFU/mL reduction of the surviving spores' population and could be used as an indication of how rapidly the spores are inactivated [47]. Based on the estimated values of this parameter ( $\delta$ ), the longest spore survival in orange juice was observed for the reference strain B at 600 MPa/45 °C, whereas the wild-type strain A presented lower survival at the same temperature (Figure 4.4). The differences for the 1-log CFU/mL reduction in the surviving population of spores between the two strains were practically diminished as processing temperature increased. It could thus be suggested that at the selected high pressure levels, the temperature should be higher than 60 °C for effective spore inactivation. Regarding the scale parameter ( $\delta$ ), a decrease of log( $\delta$ ) with temperature was noted at all high pressure levels applied (Figure 4.3).

The data points were fitted with a linear function as shown in Figure 3 providing information on the temperature sensitivity of  $\delta$  values for a given high pressure level. Thus, for the wild strain A the *z* values were 76 and 74 °C for HPP treatment at 500 and 600 MPa, respectively, indicating that temperature changes have minor effect on  $\delta$  values for this strain. However, the respective *z* values for strain B were 20 and 10 °C for the same pressurization levels, indicating a larger effect of temperature changes on  $\delta$  values of this strain of the bacterium. The results obtained in this work for the *z* values of the reference strain B are comparable with previous researchers [5] who reported z values between 20.07 and 21.43 °C for *A. acidoterrestris* spore inactivation at 600 MPa combined with mild heat in malt extract broth adjusted to 10, 20 and 30 °Brix. In another work [18], a *z* value of 34.4 °C was reported for spore inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* in orange juice during HPP processing at 600 MPa in the temperature range of 45–65 °C.



**Figure 4.3.** Effect of HPP temperature on the Weibull log ( $\delta$ ) and *p* values for *A. acidoterrestris* spore inactivation at 500 and 600 MPa



**Figure 4.4.** Model based comparison of 1 log reduction (1D value) time of the spores of *A*. *acidoterrestris* strains A and B when treated with high pressure levels of 500 and 600 MPa at 45, 60 and 70  $^{\circ}$ C

In model validation, two different temperatures were assayed (55 and 65 °C) for each HHP treatment (500 and 600 MPa) for both strains of A. acidoterrestris. The results are shown in Figure 5 in terms of observed vs. predicted log  $(N/N_0)$  of surviving spores of the bacterium. For the wild-type strain A, over-prediction was observed (i.e., the predicted surviving population of the spores was higher than the experimentally measured) regardless of temperature and pressure level applied. However, for the reference strain B satisfactory performance of the model was observed until -3 log reduction cycles, but after this value a systematic under-prediction was evident (Figure 5). No data could be found in the literature to compare our results because the majority of published reports on A. acidoterrestris spore inactivation do not include external validation of the developed models. In a recent work [5], validation results were presented for the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores by high pressure (600 MPa) combined with mild heat (45 °C) in fruit concentrates adjusted to different soluble solids concentrations (10, 20 and 30 °Brix) compared to malt extract broth. The authors also used the Weibull model to describe inactivation kinetics and reported close estimates of  $\delta$  and p values between the laboratory medium and the fruit concentrates.



**Figure 4.5.** External validation for Weibull model correlating the observed and predicted values of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores when treated with the combination of 500 MPa at 55 °C ( $\diamond$ ) and 65 °C ( $\diamond$ ) and 600 MPa at 55 °C ( $\circ$ ) and 65 °C ( $\bullet$ )

# 4.4. Conclusions

Results obtained in this study revealed increased inactivation of the spores by increasing high pressure and temperature levels. Complete spore inactivation was achieved at treatments with the highest pressure (600 MPa) and temperature (70 °C) for both strains. Therefore, HHP presents promising perspectives for the juice industry to be employed for the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores and thus increase the shelf life of fruit juices. Furthermore, the Weibull model could be successfully used to describe the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores when treated at different temperature and high pressure levels. However, strain variability is an important factor affecting the performance of the model and thus future work should be undertaken to include more strains and processing conditions.

# References

- 1. Cenry, G.; Hennlich, W.; Porolla, K. Spoilage of fruit juices by bacilli: Isolation and characterization of the spoiling microorganisms. *Z. Lebensm. -Unters. Forsch.* **1984**, *179*, 224–227.
- 2. Silva FVM, Gibbs P *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in fruit products and design of pasteurization processes. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *12*, 68–74.
- 3. Hartyáni, P.; Dalmadi, I.; Knorr, D. Electronic nose investigation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* inoculated apple and orange juice treated by high hydrostatic pressure. *Food Control.* **2013**, *32*, 262–269.
- 4. Smit, Y.; Camron, M.; Venter, P.; Witthuhn, R.C. *Alicyclobacillus* spoilage and isolation— A review. *Food Microbiol.* **2011**, *28*, 331–349.
- 5. Uchida, R.; Silva, F.V.M. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spore inactivation by high pressure combined with mild heat: Modeling the effects of temperature and soluble solids. *Food Control* **2017**, *73*, 426–432.
- 6. Yamazaki, K.; Teduka, H.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Specific primers for detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by RT-PCR. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **1996**, *23*, 350–354.
- 7. Huang, X.C.; Guo, C.F.; Yuan, Y.H.; Luo, X.X.; Yue, T.L. Detection of medicinal offflavor in apple juice with artificial sensing system and comparison with test panel evaluation and GC-MS. *Food Control* **2015**, *51*, 270–277.
- 8. Molva, C.; Baysal, A.H. Evaluation of bioactivity of pomegranate fruit extract against *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSM 3922 vegetative cells and spores in apple juice. *Food Sci. Technol.* **2015**, *62*, 989–995.
- 9. Bevilacqua, A.; Cibelli, F.; Corbo, M.R.; Sinigaglia, M. Effects of high-pressure homogenization on the survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in a laboratory medium. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2007**, *45*, 382–386.
- 10. Silva, F.V.M. High pressure processing pretreatment enhanced the thermosonication inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in orange juice. *Food Control* **2016**, 62, 365–372.
- 11. Kakagianni, M.; Kalantzi, K.; Beletsiotis, E.; Ghikas, D.; Lianou, A.; Koutsoumanis, K. Development and validation of predictive models for the effect of storage temperature and pH on the growth boundaries and kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* ATCC49025 in fruit drinks. *Food Microbiol.* **2018**, *74*, 40–49.
- 12. Gouws, P.A.; Gie, L.; Pretorius, A.; Dhansay, N. Isolation and identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidocaldarius* by 16S rDNA from mango juice and concentrate. *Int. J. Food Sci. Technol.* **2005**, *40*, 789–792.
- 13. Casas, J.; Valverde, M.T.; Marín-Iniesta, F.; Calvo, L. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores by high pressure CO<sub>2</sub> in apple cream. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *156*, 18–24.
- 14. Steyn, C.E.; Cameron, M.; Witthuhn, R.C. Occurrence of *Alicyclobacillus* in the fruit processing environment—A review. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *147*, 1–11.
- 15. Silva, F.V.M.; Gibbs, P. Target selection in designing pasteurization processes for shelf-stable high-acid fruit products. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2004**, *44*, 353–360.
- Silva, F.V.M.; Gibbs, P. Principles of thermal processing: Pasteurization. In *Engineering* Aspects of Thermal Food Processing; Simpson, R., Ed.; CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL, USA, 2009; pp. 13–48.
- 17. Eiroa, M.N.U.; Junqueira, C.A.; Schmidt, F.L. *Alicyclobacillus* in orange juice: Occurrence and heat resistance of spores. *J. Food Prot.* **1999**, *62*, 883–886.
- 18. Silva, F.V.M.; Tan, E.K.; Farid, M. Bacterial spore inactivation at 45–65 °C using high pressure processing: Study of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in orange juice. *Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *32*, 206–211.
- 19. Lee, S.Y.; Dougherty, R.H.; Kang, D.H. Inhibitory effects of high pressure and heat on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in apple juice. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **2002**, *68*, 4158–4161.

- Kim, N.H.; Ryang, J.H.; Lee, B.S.; Kim, C.T.; Rhee, M.S. Continuous ohmic heating of commercially processed apple juice using five sequential electric fields results in rapid inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2017, 246, 80–84.
- 21. Wang, J.; Hu, X.; Wang, Z. Kinetic models for the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidiphilus* DSM14558 and *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSM 3922 in apple juice by ultrasound. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2010**, *139*, 177–181.
- 22. Ferrario, M.I.; Guerrero, S.N. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025 spores in apple juice by pulsed light. Influence of initial contamination and required reduction levels. *Revista Argentina Microbiología* **2018**, *50*, 3–11.
- 23. Pinto, C.A.; Martins, A.P.; Santos, M.D.; Fidalgo, L.G.; Delgadillo, I. Growth inhibition and inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* endospores in apple juice by hyperbaric storage at ambient temperature. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2019**, *52*, 232–236.
- 24. Keyser, M.; Muller, I.A.; Cilliers, F.P.; Nel, W.; Gouws, P.A. Ultraviolet radiation as a non-thermal treatment for the inactivation of microorganisms in fruit juice. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2008**, *9*, 348–354.
- 25. Bevilacqua, A.; Campaniello, D.; Speranza, B.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. Control of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice by citrus extracts and a mild heat treatment. *Food Control* **2013**, *31*, 553–559.
- 26. Porębska, I.; Sokolowska, B.; Skapska, S.; Rzoska, S. Treatment with high hydrostatic pressure and supercritical carbon dioxide to control *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in apple juice. *Food Control* **2017**, *73*, 24–30.
- 27. Bevilacqua, A.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: New methods for inhibiting spore germination. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2008**, *125*,103–110.
- 28. Vercammen, A.; Vivijs, B.; Lurquin, I.; Michiels, C.W. Germination and inactivation of *Bacillus coagulans* and *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores by high hydrostatic pressure treatment in buffer and tomato sauce. *Int. J. Food Microbiol* **2012**, *152*, 162–167.
- 29. Lee, S.Y.; Chung, H.J.; Kang, D.Y. Combined treatment of high pressure and heat on killing spores of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in apple juice concentrate. *J. Food Prot.* **2006**, *69*, 1056–1060.
- 30. Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. High pressure processing of milk: Modeling the inactivation of psychotrophic *Bacillus cereus* spores at 38–70 °C. *J. Food Eng.* **2015**, *165*, 141–148.
- 31. Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. Inactivation of *Byssochlamys nivea* ascospores in strawberry puree by high pressure, power ultrasound and thermal processing. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2015b**, *14*, 129–136.
- 32. Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. High pressure thermal processing for the inactivation of *Clostridium perfringens* spores in beef slurry. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2016**, *33*, 26–31.
- 33. Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. Modelling the inactivation of psychotrophic *Bacillus cereus* spores in beef slurry by 600 MPa HPP combined with 38–70 °C: Comparing with thermal processing and estimating the energy requirements. *Food Bioprod. Process.* **2016c**, *99*, 179–187.
- 34. Alpas, H.; Alma, L.; Bozoglu, F. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* vegetative cells in model system, apple, orange and tomato juices by high hydrostatic pressure. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **2003**, *19*,619–623.
- 35. Buzrul, S.; Alpas, H.; Bozoglu, F. Use of Weibull frequency distribution model to describe the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by high pressure at different temperatures. *Food Res. Int.* **2005**, *38*, 151–157.
- 36. Mafart, P.; Couvert, O.; Gaillard, S.; Leguerinel, I. On calculating sterility in thermal preservation methods: Application of the Weibull frequency distribution model. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2002**, *72*, 107–113.
- 37. Geeraerd, A.H.; Valdramidis, V.P.; Van Impre, J.F. GInaFiT, a freeware tool to assess non-log-linear microbial survivor curves. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2004**, *102*, 95–105.

- 38. Van Boekel, M.A.J.S. On the use of the Weibull model to describe thermal inactivation of microbial vegetative cells. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2002**, *74*, 139–159.
- 39. Peleg, M.; Cole, M.B. Reinterpretation of microbial survival curves. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci.* **2010**, *38*, 353–380.
- 40. Wuytack, E.; Boven, S.; Michiels, C.W. Comparative study of pressure-induced germination of *Bacillus subtilis* spores at low and high pressures. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **1998**, *64*, 3320–3224.
- Solokowska, B.; Skapska, S.; Fonberg-Broczek, M.; Niezgoda, J.; Porebska, I.; Dekowska, A.; Rzoska, S.J. Germination and inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores induced by moderate hydrostatic pressure. *Pol. J. Microbiol.* **2015**, *64*, 351–359.
- Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Asahara, M.; Suzuki, M.; Kasai, H.; Yokota, A. *Alicyclobacillus pomorum* sp. Nov., a novel thermoacidophilic, endospore-forming bacterium that does not possess ω alicyclic fatty acids, and emended description of the genus *Alicyclobacillus*. *Int. J. Syst Evol. Microbiol.* **2003**, *53*, 1537–1544.
- 43. Chang, S.S.; Kang, D.H. *Alicyclobacillus spp.* in the fruit juice industry: Histrory, characteristics, and current isolation/detection procedures. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* **2004**, *30*, 55–74.
- 44. Baysal, A.H.; Molva, C.; Unluturk, S. UV-C light inactivation and modeling kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in white grape and apple juices. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2013**, *166*, 494–498.
- 45. Tassou, C.C.; Panagou, E.Z.; Samaras, F.J.; Galiatsatou, P.; Mallidis, C.G. Temperatureassisted high hydrostatic pressure inactivation of *Staphylococcus aureus* in a ham model system: Evaluation in selective and nonselective medium. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* **2008**, *104*, 1764–1773.
- 46. Cunha, L.M.; Oliveira, F.A.R.; Oliveira, J.C. Optimal experimental design for estimating the kinetic parameters of processes described by the Weibull probability distribution function. *J. Food Eng.* **1998**, *37*, 175–191.
- 47. Albert, I.; Mafart, P. A modified Weibull model for bacterial inactivation. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2005**, *100*, 197-211.

# **CHAPTER 5**

A. The Effect of Temperature Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure on the Survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Inoculated in Orange Juice Throughout Storage at Different Isothermal conditions

**B.** The effect of temperature assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure on the survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in peach juice throughout storage at different isothermal conditions
# **5.A.** The Effect of Temperature Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure on the Survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Inoculated in Orange Juice Throughout Storage at Different Isothermal conditions

#### Abstract

The purpose of this work was to investigate the population dynamics of the spores and vegetative cells of A. acidoterrestris in orange juice treated with temperature-assisted HHP and stored in different isothermal conditions. For this reason, the spores of two A. acidoterrestris strains were inoculated in commercial orange juice and subjected to HHP treatment at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min. Inoculated samples were subsequently stored at 4, 12 and 25 °C for 60 days. During storage, the population of A. acidoterrestris was determined before and after heat shock at 80 °C for 10 min in order to estimate the quantity of spores and any remaining vegetative cells on the Bacillus acidoterrestris medium agar. Results showed that spore populations decreased by 3.0-3.5 log cycles directly after HHP treatment. Subsequently, no significant changes were observed throughout storage regardless of temperature and bacterial strain. However, at 25 °C, an increase of 0.5–1.0 log cycles was noticed. For the remaining vegetative cells, the results illustrated that HHP treatment could eliminate them during storage at 4 and 12 °C, whereas at 25 °C inactivation was strain-dependent. Therefore, temperature-assisted HHP treatment could effectively inactivate A. acidoterrestris spores in orange juice and ensure that the inhibitory effect could be maintained throughout storage at low temperatures.

#### **5.A.1. Introduction**

Nowadays, consumers demand healthier, minimally processed and fresh-like products; therefore, fruit juices which comply with the above requirements have an important place in the human diet [1,2], with orange juice being undoubtedly the most popular fruit beverage worldwide. Although fruit juices are considered to have a prolonged shelf life, the survival of several pathogenic and spoilage microorganisms could limit their marketability and pose serious health issues to consumers [3–5].

The species of *Alicyclobacillus* spp. are the most dominant spore-forming bacteria in the fruit juice industry. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in particular is the most important, since it has been considered as a reference microorganism in fruit juice

pasteurization due to its high isolation incidence from spoiled products [4,6–9]. *A. acidoterrestris* is a Gram-positive, thermo-acidophilic, non-pathogenic and endosporeforming bacterium. It can grow in a temperature range of 25–60 °C and in a wide pH range from 2.0 to 7.0 [10,11]. The spoilage by *A. acidoterrestris* is characterized by offflavors described as phenolic, medicinal and antiseptic due to the production of the chemical spoilage compounds 2-methoxyphenol (guaiacol), 2,6 dibromophenol and 2,6 dihlorophenol [12–15]. The predominant compound indicative of juice spoilage is guaiacol, which is produced by the non-oxidative decarboxylation of vanillic acid and other natural fruit juice components [16]. Spoilage detection is difficult since there is no appearance of acid or gas production leading to swelling of the containers [17].

The fruit juice industry usually controls microbiological growth with pasteurization processes (88–90 °C for 2 min or 90–95 °C for 30–60 s). However, the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores by thermal processing in orange juice depends on the intensity of the treatment and the bacterial strain, presenting D values from 10 to 23 min and from 2.5 to 8.7 min at 90 and 95 °C, respectively. Therefore, the spores are resistant and can germinate and grow during storage at favorable conditions [3,17–20]. The resistance of A. acidoterrestris spores to high temperatures and acidic environments is due to a protective external protein coat composed of  $\omega$ -alicyclic fatty acids in their membranes [21,22]. Since the inactivation of A. acidoterrestris spores cannot be achieved by traditional thermal processing without affecting the quality properties of the juice [23], alternative methods should be employed in order to prolong the shelf life of fruit juices and also fulfill consumer demands for minimally processed, healthy and nutritious food commodities. Alternative methods that have been used successfully to inactivate the spores of A. acidoterrestris include chemical treatments (e.g., ozone, chlorine dioxide, organic acids, potassium sorbate, sodium benzoate, poly dimethyl ammonium chloride); natural antimicrobial compounds of microbial origin (e.g., nisin, enterocin AS-48, Bificin C6165); natural antimicrobials of animal and plant origin (e.g., lysozyme, chitosan, essential oils); and non-thermal methods such as high hydrostatic pressure (HHP) combined with mild heat treatment, ultra-high pressure homogenization, supercritical carbon-dioxide-assisted HHP, UV-C light inactivation, irradiation, microwaves, ultrasonic waves and ohmic heating techniques [22,24,25]. High hydrostatic pressure (HPP) is an innovative processing method commercially used by many food industries, with a constantly increasing number of HHP-treated foods available on the market. It does not deteriorate food quality in terms of amino acids,

vitamins, nutrients and functional properties; therefore, HHP-treated juices are of a superior quality compared with thermally processed ones [20,22]. During HHP treatment, the juice is exposed to high pressures (100–800 MPa) in order to inactivate spoilage or pathogenic microorganisms and therefore extend the shelf life of the product [12]. *A. acidoterrestris* spores are extremely resistant to HHP and the treatment must be combined with moderate heating of the juice in order to increase the effectiveness of the process [26–31]. Although the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores in fruit juices by temperature-assisted high pressure has been explored, there is little information in the literature concerning the survival of spores during storage after HHP treatment. Therefore, the objective of this study was to investigate the population dynamics of spores and vegetative cells of two *A. acidoterrestris* strains inoculated in orange juice during temperature-assisted high-pressure processing (600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min) followed by storage of the orange juice at isothermal conditions (4, 12 and 25 °C) for 2 months.

#### **5.A.2.** Materials and methods

#### 5.A.2.1. Bacterial strains

Two strains of *A. acidoterrestris* were employed in this study, namely a wild-type strain (GenBank accession number MW142406) [9], kindly provided by the Laboratory of Food Microbiology and Hygiene of the Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, that was isolated previously from apple juice (denoted herewith as strain A) and a reference strain DSMZ 2498 (denoted herewith as strain B) obtained from DSMZ (Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen and Zellkuturen, Braunschweig, Germany) culture collection. Cultures of both strains were maintained at -80 °C in yeast extract starch glucose (YSG) broth (yeast extract, 2.0 g; glucose, 1.0 g; soluble starch, 2.0 g; 1000 mL H<sub>2</sub>O) with pH adjusted to 3.7 using HCl (1N), supplemented with 20% ( $\nu/\nu$ ) glycerol (APPLICHEM, Darmstadt, Germany). To obtain the stock cultures both strains were pre-cultured in YSG broth for 48 h at 45 °C.

### 5.A.2.2. Spore production

Fresh cultures were spread on acidified *Bacillus acidoterrestris* medium (BAT) agar plates (adjusted to pH 3.7 after sterilization with 1N H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>) (BTA20500, Biolab,

Budapest, Hungary) and incubated at 45 °C for 7 days to sporulate. The sporulation of the cells was monitored by phase contrast microscopy and the spores were harvested when at least 80% of the cells had sporulated. Specifically, 2.5 mL of cold, sterile, distilled water was added to the BAT agar plates and the culture was gently removed from the surface by means of a sterile glass rod. The process was repeated twice and the suspensions from 15 plates were centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 20 min at 4 °C. The pellet was washed three times using cold sterile distilled water by centrifugation (5000 rpm for 20 min at 4 °C). Finally, the spores were re-suspended in 10 mL sterile phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) and stored at 4 °C until use.

#### 5.A.2.3. Spore enumeration

Volumes of 2 mL of HHP-treated (see Section 2.5) and non-treated samples were initially heat shocked at 80 °C for 10 min and then cooled in ice water in order to destroy the vegetative cells. The spore concentrations of the orange juice samples were determined from the appropriate decimal dilution after spread plating on acidified BAT agar plates (pH 3.7), incubated at 45 °C for 3 days. After incubation, plates containing 30 to 300 colonies were used for enumeration and the results were log transformed and expressed as log CFU/mL. In order to lower the detection limit of the enumeration method to 0 log CFU/mL, 1 mL of the sample was spread plated to three Petri dishes of BAT agar. It needs to be noted that microbiological analyses were undertaken before and after the heat shock treatment in order to determine the population of vegetative cells of the bacterium, by subtracting the counts before (spores and vegetative cells) and after (spores only) the heat shock treatment for HHP-treated and untreated (control) samples.

#### 5.A.2.4. Orange juice samples

Commercially pasteurized orange juice (pH 3.7, 11.45 °Brix) was purchased from the local market. The juice was subjected to microbiological analysis to detect the presence of *A. acidoterrestris* and the results indicated absence of the bacterium from the commercial sample of orange juice. Plastic film pouches (45 mm wide × 95 mm long × 90  $\mu$ m thickness) with O<sub>2</sub> permeability of 75 mL/m<sup>2</sup>/24 h/1 atm at 23 °C and 75% relative humidity (Flexo-Pack SA., Athens, Greece) were filled with 4 mL of orange juice and 0.4 mL of spore suspension in order to obtain final spore concentration of ca.10<sup>7</sup> spores/mL. The pouches were heat-sealed with the use of a HenkoVac 1700

machine (Howden Food Equipment B.V., Hertogenbosch, The Netherlands) taking care to expel most of the air.

#### 5.A.2.5. HHP thermal processing of orange juices

The pouches were subjected to temperature-assisted high-pressure treatment at 600 MPa/60 °C for pressurization times of 5 and 10 min, respectively. The HHP treatments were conducted with a Food Pressure Unit (FPU) 1.01 (Resato International BV, Roden, The Netherlands). The system comprised a pressure intensifier and a 1.5 L vessel (7 cm diameter and 40 cm length), operating at a maximum pressure of 1000 MPa and temperature up to 90 °C, with pressure adjustable in steps of 20 MPa. The pressure transmitting fluid was polyglycol ISO viscosity class VG 15 (Resato International BV, Roden, The Netherlands). Further details of the HHP equipment can be found elsewhere [32]. The come-up rate was approximately 100 MPa per 7 s and the pressure release time was less than 3 s. Pressure and temperature were constantly monitored and recorded during the process with the use of pressure transducers and temperature transmitters. The pressure come-up and release times were not included in the reported treatment times. After HHP treatment, the pouches were stored in isothermal conditions (4, 12 and 25 °C) for two months and the population of A. acidoterrestris spores was determined every week. Overall, the experiment was repeated twice with duplicate pouches analyzed for each combination of HHP treatment, bacterial strain, storage time and storage temperature.

## 5.A.3. Results and discussion

Temperature-assisted high-pressure processing can achieve inactivation of *A*. *acidoterrestris* spores in fruit juices and, as temperature increases, the rate of microbial inactivation also increases [26,33,34]. Specifically, studies with HHP treatments at 600 MPa report microbial reduction in spore population of the microorganism depending on temperature and pressurization time. The effectiveness of HHP treatment at 600 MPa combined with a temperature of 60 °C for 5 and 10 min on the survival rate of *A*. *acidoterrestris* spores is illustrated in Figures 1 and 2, respectively. Results indicated an initial decrease of ca. 3 log cycles instantly after treatment of the wild-type strain A regardless of pressurization time, whereas the respective reduction for the reference strain B was ca. 3 and 3.5 log cycles for 5 and 10 min pressurization times, respectively

(Figure S1 and Figure S2). These results are in agreement with Hartyani et al. (2013) [12] who inoculated A. acidoterrestris spores in orange juice and applied high-pressure treatment at 600 MPa/60 °C for 10 min and reported a reduction of 3 log cycles in the spore population immediately after pressurization. Moreover, Vercamenn et al. (2012) [34] applied high-pressure treatment at 600 MPa/60 °C for 10 min using tomato sauce (pH 4.2) and reported a reduction of 3.5 log cycles in A. acidoterrestris spores. Moreover, the spore population of the wild strain A presented a change of less than 0.5 log cycles throughout storage at 4 °C for the orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 min (Figure 1), while for the respective treatment for 10 min, the population showed a gradual decrease of ca. 1 log cycle up to 21 days of storage (p < 0.05) followed by fluctuations of ca. 0.5 log cycles. For storage at 12 °C, the spore population after the 5 min HHP treatment showed fluctuations that ranged between 0.5–1 log cycles, with the exception of 35 days where a 1.5 log cycle reduction was noticeable. For the 10 min HHP treatment, fluctuations ranged between 0.7 and 1.3 log cycles within the first 35 days and subsequently increased gradually throughout storage, exceeding the initial population by ca. 0.5 log cycles. In the case of orange juice samples stored at 25 °C, both HHP treatments (5 and 10 min) resulted in a 1 log cycle increase in spores at the end of storage. The spore population of the reference strain B (Figure 2), when stored at 4 °C, also showed fluctuations and a decrease of 1.5 log cycles below the initial counts after 60 days, regardless of treatment time. Storage at 12 °C presented different trends for the two treatments. Specifically, for the 5 min treatment a decrease of 1.5 log cycles was observed up to day 35, followed by an increase without reaching the initial counts. On the contrary, for the 10 min treatment, the population oscillated between 0.6 and 0.8 log cycles without presenting a particular trend. At 25 °C, both treatments presented ca. 1 log cycle reduction in spore counts after 1 week and subsequent fluctuations for the remaining time without reaching the initial population at the end of storage. Overall, no remarkable changes in the spore population of the wild strain A were observed after 60 days of storage of the orange juice at 4 and 12 °C, whereas an increase of 1 log cycle in A. acidoterrestris spores was observed after 60 days storage at 25 °C, for both HHP treatments. For the reference strain B, results also did not reveal remarkable differences throughout storage at all temperatures assayed after HHP treatment for 5 min, whereas for 10 min processing, spore population increased by ca. 1 log cycle after 60 days of storage at 12 °C, but no differences were established throughout storage at 4 and 25 °C. Hartyani et al. (2013) [12] inoculated A.

acidoterrestris spores of the same reference strain (DSMZ 2498) in orange juice and applied HHP at 600 MPa/60 °C for 10 min followed by juice storage at 4 °C for 28 days and reported ca. 1 log cycle reduction in spore population after 28 days of storage, which is in good agreement with the results obtained in this work for the same strain (Figure 2). In order to determine the presence of vegetative cells after the HHP treatment and elucidate their behavior throughout storage at all temperatures (4, 12 and 25 °C) for both A. acidoterrestris strains, counts were considered before and after the heat shock treatment. The difference represents the population of vegetative cells as shown in Figures 3 and 4 for strain A and B, respectively. The population of vegetative cells after the HHP treatment for both strains was 1.5 log CFU/mL and ca. 1.0 log CFU/mL for 5 and 10 min pressurization times, respectively. Vercamenn et al. (2012) [34] reported a 0.5 log CFU/mL population of vegetative cells when applying HHP and heat treatment under the same conditions for a different strain of A. acidoterrestris in tomato sauce at pH 4.2, while Hartyani et al. (2013) [12] reported a 1.0 log CFU/mL population of vegetative cells for the same treatment with the same reference strain (DSMZ 2498) in orange juice. In addition, Riberio and Cristianini (2020) [35] reported a 1.24 log CFU/mL population of vegetative cells after HHP treatment at 600 MPa/70 °C/5 min in phosphate buffer medium (pH 7.2).



**Figure 5.A.1.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain A) spores in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C (•) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (*n* = 4)



**Figure 5.A.2.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain B) spores in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C (•) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (*n* = 4)



**Figure 5.A.3.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain A) vegetative cells in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C (•) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4)



**Figure 5.A.4.** Survival curves of *A. acidoterrestris* (Strain B) vegetative cells in orange juice treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 5 and 10 min and stored at 4 °C (•), 12 °C (•) and 25 °C (x). Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4)

However, at 12 °C, the population of vegetative cells was reduced after day 7, whereas at 4 °C their population reduced throughout storage and was found near the detection limit after day 21 for both HHP treatments of 5 and 10 min. Consequently, vegetative cells can be eliminated with HHP treatment during storage at low temperatures, which is in agreement with Hartyani et al. (2013) [12], who reported that the population of vegetative cells of A. acidoterrestris treated with HHP at three different pressure levels (200, 400 and 600 MPa) at 60 °C for 10 min in orange and apple juice was decreased to the detection limit of the plating method throughout storage at 4 °C for 28 days. As shown in Figure 3, the counts of vegetative cells of strain A were increased and maintained above the initial population throughout storage at 25 °C for 60 days. On the contrary, the vegetative cells of strain B did not follow the same trend, since the population decreased even at 25 °C. This difference between the wild-type strain A and the reference strain B could be attributed to the fact that the effectiveness of the HHP treatment against A. acidoterrestris is strain-dependent [36], presumably due to the different distribution of fatty acids in the membranes of the bacteria [37], although other factors could be cell age, cell population and nutrient availability [38,39].

# **5.A.4.** Conclusions

In conclusion, the results from this study indicated that HHP could induce the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores in orange juice when combined with mild heat treatment and ensure the inhibition of surviving spore germination during the shelf life of the final product at refrigerated temperatures. However, during storage at different isothermal conditions for two months, the changes in spore population were strain-dependent and did not present a consistent pattern. It was also demonstrated that the remaining vegetative cells could be eliminated throughout storage at low temperatures, although strain variability should be taken into consideration. Therefore, heat-assisted HHP treatment could offer promising perspectives for reducing spoilage and extending the shelf life of orange juice.

## References

- 1. Dolas, R.; Saravanan, C.; Kaur, B.P. Emergence and Era of Ultrasonic's in Fruit Juice Preservation: A Review. *Ultrason. Sonochem.* **2019**, *58*, 104609.
- 2. Sanchez-Moreno, C.; De Ancos, B.; Plaza, L.; Elez-Martinez, P.; Cano, M.P. Nutritional Approaches and Health-Related Properties of Plant Foods Processed by High Pressure and Pulsed Electric Fields. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2009**, *49*, 552–576.
- Huertas, J.-P.; Ros-Chumillas, M.; Garre, A.; Fernández, P.S.; Aznar, A.; Iguaz, A.; Esnoz, A.; Palop, A. Impact of Heating Rates on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Heat Resistance under Non-Isothermal Treatments and Use of Mathematical Modelling to Optimize Orange Juice Processing. *Foods* 2021, 10, 1496. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods10071496.
- 4. Osopale, B.A.; Adewumi, G.A.; Witthuhn, R.C.; Kuloyo, O.O.; Oguntoyinbo, F.A. A Review of Innovative Techniques for Rapid Detection and Enrichment of *Alicyclobacillus* during Industrial Processing of Fruit Juices and Concentrates. *Food Control* **2019**, *99*, 146–157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2018.12.032.
- Yildiz, S.; Pokhrel, P.R.; Unluturk, S.; Barbosa-Cánovas, G.V. Shelf Life Extension of Strawberry Juice by Equivalent Ultrasound, High Pressure, and Pulsed Electric Fields Processes. *Food Res. Int.* 2021, 140, 110040. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2020.110040.
- 6. da Silva, D.; Fernandes, M.; Endo, E.; Vital, A.; Britta, E.; Favero, M.; Castro, J.; Matumoto-Pintro, P.; Dias Filho, B.; Nakamura, C. Control of the Growth of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Industrialized Orange Juice Using Rosemary Essential Oil and Nisin. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2021**, *72*, 41–52.
- 7. Durak, M.Z.; Churey, J.J.; Danyluk, M.D.; Worobo, R.W. Identification and Haplotype Distribution of Alicyclobacillus Spp. from Different Juices and Beverages. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2010**, *142*, 286–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2010.07.003.
- 8. McKnight, I.C.; Eiroa, M.N.U.; Sant'Ana, A.S.; Massaguer, P.R. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Pasteurized Exotic Brazilian Fruit Juices: Isolation, Genotypic Characterization and Heat Resistance. *Food Microbiol.* **2010**, *27*, 1016–1022. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2010.06.010.
- Sourri, P.; Argyri, A.A.; Panagou, E.Z.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Tassou, C.C. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Strain Variability in the Inactivation Kinetics of Spores in Orange Juice by Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure. *Appl. Sci.* 2020, *10*, 7542. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10217542.
- 10. Bevilacqua, A.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris*: New Methods for Inhibiting Spore Germination. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2008**, *125*, 103–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2008.02.030.
- 11. Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. High Pressure Processing Pretreatment Enhanced the Thermosonication Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores in Orange Juice. *Food Control* **2016**, *62*, 365–372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2015.11.007.
- 12. Hartyáni, P.; Dalmadi, I.; Knorr, D. Electronic Nose Investigation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Inoculated Apple and Orange Juice Treated by High Hydrostatic Pressure. *Food Control* **2013**, *32*, 262–269.
- 13. Huang, X.-C.; Guo, C.-F.; Yuan, Y.-H.; Luo, X.-X.; Yue, T.-L. Detection of Medicinal Off-Flavor in Apple Juice with Artificial Sensing System and Comparison with Test Panel Evaluation and GC–MS. *Food Control* **2015**, *51*, 270–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2014.11.037.
- Molva, C.; Baysal, A.H. Evaluation of Bioactivity of Pomegranate Fruit Extract against *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSM 3922 Vegetative Cells and Spores in Apple Juice. *LWT Food Sci. Technol.* 2015, 62, 989–995. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2015.02.021.
- 15. Yamazaki, K.; Teduka, H.; Inoue, N.; Shinano, H. Specific Primers for Detection of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* by RT-PCR. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **1996**, *23*, 350–354.
- 16. Jensen, N.; Whitfield, F.B. Role of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in the Development of a Disinfectant Taint in Shelf-Stable Fruit Juice. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2003**, *36*, 9–14. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1472-765x.2003.01251.x.
- 17. Alpas, H.; Alma, L.; Bozoglu, F. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Vegetative Cells in Model System, Apple, Orange and Tomato Juices by High Hydrostatic

Pressure. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* **2003**, *19*, 619–623. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025167818169.

- Eiroa, M.N.U.; Junqueira, V.C.A.; Schmidt, F.L. *Alicyclobacillus* in Orange Juice: Occurrence and Heat Resistance of Spores. *J. Food Prot.* **1999**, *62*, 883–886. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-62.8.883.
- 19. Jensen, N. *Alicyclobacillus*: A New Challenge for the Food Industry. *Food Aust.* **1999**, *51*, 33–36.
- 20. Silva, F.V.; Tan, E.K.; Farid, M. Bacterial Spore Inactivation at 45–65 C Using High Pressure Processing: Study of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Orange Juice. *Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *32*, 206–211.
- Casas, J.; Valverde, M.T.; Marín-Iniesta, F.; Calvo, L. Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores by High Pressure CO<sub>2</sub> in Apple Cream. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* 2012, *156*, 18–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2012.02.015.
- 22. Pornpukdeewattana, S.; Jindaprasert, A.; Massa, S. *Alicyclobacillus* Spoilage and Controla Review. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2020**, *60*, 108–122.
- 23. Bevilacqua, A.; Campaniello, D.; Speranza, B.; Altieri, C.; Sinigaglia, M.; Corbo, M.R. Two Nonthermal Technologies for Food Safety and Quality—Ultrasound and High Pressure Homogenization: Effects on Microorganisms, Advances, and Possibilities: A Review. *J. Food Prot.* **2019**, *82*, 2049–2064. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-19-059.
- 24. Huang, X.-C.; Yuan, Y.-H.; Guo, C.-F.; Gekas, V.; Yue, T.-L. *Alicyclobacillus* in the Fruit Juice Industry: Spoilage, Detection, and Prevention/Control. *Food Rev. Int.* **2015**, *31*, 91–124.
- 25. Sourri, P.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Panagou, E.Z. Fruit Juice Spoilage by *Alicyclobacillus*: Detection and Control Methods—A Comprehensive Review. *Foods* **2022**, *11*, 747.
- Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. High Pressure Processing of Milk: Modeling the Inactivation of Psychrotrophic *Bacillus cereus* Spores at 38–70°C. *J. Food Eng.* 2015, 165, 141–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2015.06.017.
- 27. Lee, S.Y.; Chung, H.-J.; Kang, D.H. Combined Treatment of High Pressure and Heat on Killing Spores of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in Apple Juice Concentrate. *J. Food Prot.* **2006**, *69*, 1056–1060. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-69.5.1056.
- 28. Ribeiro, L.R.; Cristianini, M. Effect of High Pressure Combined with Temperature on the Death Kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores and on the Quality Characteristics of Mango Pulp. *LWT* **2021**, *152*, 112266.
- 29. Silva, F. Inactivation of *Byssochlamys nivea* Ascospores in Strawberry Puree by High Pressure, Power Ultrasound and Thermal Processing. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2015**, *214*, 129–136.
- 30. Silva, F.V. High Pressure Thermal Processing for the Inactivation of *Clostridium Perfringens* Spores in Beef Slurry. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2016**, *33*, 26–31.
- 31. Silva, F.V. Modeling the Inactivation of Psychrotrophic *Bacillus Cereus* Spores in Beef Slurry by 600 MPa HPP Combined with 38–70° C: Comparing with Thermal Processing and Estimating the Energy Requirements. *Food Bioprod. Process.* **2016**, *99*, 179–187.
- 32. Tassou, C.C.; Panagou, E.Z.; Samaras, F.J.; Galiatsatou, P.; Mallidis, C.G. Temperatureassisted high hydrostatic pressure inactivation of *Staphylococcus aureus* in a ham model system: evaluation in selective and nonselective medium. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* **2008**, *104*(6), 1764-73. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2007.03698.x.
- Lee, S.-Y.; Dougherty, R.H.; Kang, D.-H. Inhibitory Effects of High Pressure and Heat on *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores in Apple Juice. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 2002, 68, 4158–4161. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.68.8.4158-4161.2002.
- Vercammen, A.; Vivijs, B.; Lurquin, I.; Michiels, C.W. Germination and Inactivation of Bacillus coagulans and Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris Spores by High Hydrostatic Pressure Treatment in Buffer and Tomato Sauce. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 2012, 152, 162– 167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.02.019.
- 35. Ribeiro, L.R.; Cristianini, M. Effect of High Pressure Processing Combined with Temperature on the Inactivation and Germination of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Spores: Influence of Heat-Shock on the Counting of Survivors. *LWT* **2020**, *118*, 108781.

- 36. Bevilacqua, A.; Cibelli, F.; Corbo, M.R.; Sinigaglia, M. Effects of High-Pressure Homogenization on the Survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in a Laboratory Medium. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2007**, *45*, 382–386. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765X.2007.02219.x.
- 37. Goto, K.; Mochida, K.; Asahara, M.; Suzuki, M.; Kasai, H.; Yokota, A. Alicyclobacillus pomorum sp. Nov., a Novel Thermo-Acidophilic, Endospore-Forming Bacterium That Does Not Possess ω-Alicyclic Fatty Acids, and Emended Description of the Genus Alicyclobacillus. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 2003, 53, 1537–1544. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.02546-0.
- 38. Heredia, N.; Ybarra, P.; Hernandez, C.; Garcia, S. Extracellular protectants produced by *Clostridium perfrigens* cells at elevated temperatures. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* **2009**, *48*, 133–139.
- 39. Setlow, P. Effects of High Pressur e on Bacterial Spores. In *High-Pressure Microbiology*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2008; pp. 35–52, ISBN 978-1-68367-147-3.

# **5B.** The effect of temperature assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure on the survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* in peach juice throughout storage at different isothermal conditions

#### **5.B.1. Introduction**

The purpose of this work was to investigate the population dynamics of the spores and vegetative cells of A. acidoterrestris in peach juice treated with temperature assisted HHP and stored at different isothermal conditions. Since there is little information in the literature on the storage of High Hydrostatic Pressure (HPP) treated juices at isothermal conditions, it was deemed necessary after studying the survival of A. acidoterrestris at refrigerated (4 and 12 °C) and shelf temperatures (25 °C) in orange juice, to investigate the dynamics of the spore and vegetative cells population at higher temperatures. For this reason, the spores of A. acidoterrestris were inoculated in commercial peach juice and subjected to HHP treatment at 500 and 600 MPa combined with heat treatment at 25, 45 and 60 °C for 10 min. Inoculated samples were subsequently stored at 25, 35 and 45 °C. During storage the population of A. acidoterrestris was determined before and after heat shock treatment at 80 °C for 10 min in order to estimate separately the spores and the possible remaining vegetative cells on K medium agar. Results indicated that the effectiveness of HHP against A. acidoterrestris was more effective as pressurization level and temperature increased. Furthermore, storage of peach juice samples at higher temperatures could be prolonged with effective HHP treatment.

## 5.B.2. Material and methods

## 5.B.2.1. Bacterial strains

The strain *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025 (NCBI: txid1356854) used in this survey was obtained from NCBI culture collection. Cultures of the strain were maintained at -80 °C in Yeast Extract Starch Glucose (YSG) broth (yeast extract, 2.0 g; glucose, 1.0 g; soluble starch, 2.0 g; 1000 mL H<sub>2</sub>O) with pH adjusted to 3.7 using HCl (1N), supplemented with 20% (v/v) glycerol (APPLICHEM, Darmstadt, Germany). The strain was pre-cultured in YSG broth for 48 h at 45 °C in order to obtain a fresh culture.

#### 5.B.2.2. Spore production

Spore production was performed as detailed in paragraph2.2. of chapter 5.A. for orange juice.

#### 5.B.2.3. Spore enumeration

A volume of 2 mL of HHP treated and non-treated samples was initially heat shocked at 80 °C for 10 min and cooled in ice water in order to destroy vegetative cells. The spore concentration of the peach juice samples was determined from the appropriate decimal dilution after spread plating on acidified K agar (yeast extract, 2.5 g; peptone, 5.0 g; tween 80, 1.0 g; agar, 15.0 g; 1000 mL H<sub>2</sub>O; pH adjusted to 3.7 with 25% malic acid), incubated at 45 °C for 3 days. After incubation, plates containing 30 to 300 colonies were used for enumeration and the results were log transformed and expressed as log CFU/mL. It needs to be noted that microbiological analyses were undertaken before and after the heat shock treatment in order to determine the population of vegetative cells of the bacterium, by subtracting the counts before (spores and vegetative cells) and after (spores only) the heat shock treatment.

#### 5.B.2.4. Peach juice samples

Commercially pasteurized peach juice (pH 3.25, 12.10 °Brix) was purchased from the local market. The juice was initially subjected to microbiological analysis to detect the presence of *A. acidoterrestris* and the results indicated absence of the bacterium from the commercial samples of peach juice. Plastic film pouches (45 mm wide x 95 mm long x 90  $\mu$ m thickness) with O<sub>2</sub> permeability of 75 mL/m<sup>2</sup>/24h/1 atm at 23 °C and 75% relative humidity (Flexo-Pack SA., Athens, Greece) were filled with 4 mL of orange juice and 0.4 mL of spore suspension in order to obtain final spore concentration of *ca*.10<sup>6</sup> spores/mL. The pouches were heat-sealed with the use of a HenkoVac 1700 machine (Howden Food Equipment B.V., The Netherlands) taking care to expel most of the air.

# 5.B.2.5. HPP thermal processing of peach juice samples

The pouches were subjected to temperature-assisted high pressure treatment at 500 and 600 MPa in combination with different temperature regimes (25, 45 and 60 °C) for 10 min pressurization time, respectively. The HHP treatments were conducted with a Food Pressure Unit (FPU) 1.01 (Resato International BV, Roden, Holland). The details and operating conditions of the HHP system are described in paragraph 2.5 of Chapter 5A

for orange juice. Further on, treated and untreated pouches were stored at isothermal conditions (25, 35 and 45 °C) for up to 240 h, until spoilage was pronounced (presence of off-odors and discoloration). The population of *A. acidoterrestris* spores and vegetative cells was determined at appropriate time intervals depending on storage temperature and treatment conditions. The experiment was repeated twice with duplicate pouches analyzed for each combination of HHP treatment, storage time and storage temperature.

#### 5.B.3. Results and Discussion

The survival curves of untreated and treated A. acidoterrestris spores in peach juice at 500 and 600 MPa for 10 min in combination with different temperatures (25, 45 and 60 °C) during storage at 25, 35 and 45 °C are presented in Figures 5.B.1 and 5.B.2, respectively. Immediately after HHP treatment at 500 MPa for 10 min, an initial decrease of ca. 1.0, 3.0 and 3.5 log cycles was observed with heat treatment of the samples at 25, 45 and 60 °C, respectively. Similarly, HHP treatment at 600 MPa/10 min presented ca. 1.0, 3.4 and 3.6 log cycles reduction at the respective storage temperatures. Our results are comparable with Lee et al. [1] who inoculated A. acidoterrestris spores in apple juice and reported 3.5 log cycles reduction after pressurization at 621 MPa / 45 °C for 10 min. Hartyani et al. [2] also stated 3.0 and 2.0 log cycles reduction of A. acidoterrestris spores inoculated in apple and orange juice, respectively for HHP treatment at 600MPa/50 °C for 10 min, while for the same treatment with applied temperature at 60 °C spore population was reduced by 3.8 and 3.0 log cycles for apple and orange juice correspondingly. Moreover Vercamenn et al. [3] applied high pressure treatment at 500 and 600 MPa for 10 min in combination with 40 and 60 °C using tomato sauce (pH 4.2) and reported 3.0 and 3.5 log cycles reduction of A. acidoterrestris spores for treatments at 500 and 600 MPa, respectively regardless the temperature. The reduction of 1.0 log cycle for both high pressure treatments (500 and 600 MPa for 10 min) at 25 °C is in agreement with previous results in this thesis and also with previous studies, reporting little or no inactivation when HHP was combined with ambient temperature [1,3,4]. As shown in Figures 5.B.1 and 5.B.2, the spore population of the control samples did not present remarkable differences throughout storage at all temperatures assayed for all HHP treatments. Throughout storage at 25 °C results showed no remarkable changes for all HHP treatments, since

the spore population showed small fluctuations without increasing above the initial counts. Treatment at 600 MPa/60 °C managed to decrease the spore population to the detection limit of the enumeration method (< 1.0 log CFU/mL) during storage. In the case of peach samples stored at 35 °C, the spore population presented the same trend for both treatments (500 and 600 MPa) at all applied temperatures (25, 45 and 60 °C). The counts throughout storage at 35 °C were higher compared with 25 °C, with the exception of HHP treatments at 500 MPa/60 °C and 600 MPa/60 °C that presented a decrease in the spore population to the detection limit of the enumeration method after 96 h. For incubation at 45 °C, the spore population presented the same trend with the HHP applied temperature of 25 °C for both 500 and 600 MPa treatments, while treatments combined with 45 °C presented differences. Specifically, after treatment at 500 MPa/45 °C counts were below the initial population for 168 h, whereas the spore population after treatment at 600 MPa/45 °C exceeded the initial population throughout storage. In the case of treatment at 500 and 600 MPa/60 °C, the spore population was below the detection limit of the method for 120 h of storage and then the counts increased 1.5 (500 MPa) and 2.5 (600 MPa) log cycles above the initial population throughout storage.

Kakagianni et al. [5] reported that untreated spores of the same strain of A. acidoterrestris when inoculated in peach juice and stored at 35 °C presented 5 log cycles increase after 90 h. However, treatment of peach juice at 500 MPa/45 °C for 10 min, followed by storage at 35 °C, resulted in 2 log cycles increase in spore population for the same time period (90 h). On the contrary, reduction in spore population close to the detection limit of the plating method was observed when the peach juice was treated at 600 MPa/60 °C for 10 min and stored at 35 °C for the same time span. From the above observations it can be concluded that spore inactivation increased as the temperature level of the HHP treatment also increased, which is in agreement with previous studies [2,3,6-8]. There are few reports in the literature concerning the evolution of HHP treated spore population during storage [2]. The results obtained in this study indicated that for both heat-assisted HHP treatments at 25 °C, the population of spores increased with increasing storage temperature. However, for heat-assisted HHP treatments at 45 and 60 °C, no clear trend could be established for the changes in spore population throughout storage at all temperatures. It could also be inferred that heat-assisted HHP treatment at 500 MPa/45 and 60 °C was more effective to control the spores of the bacterium throughout storage of peach juice samples at 45 °C.



**Figure 5.B.1.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\diamond$ ) *A. acidoterrestris* spores and pressurized at 500 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C (x) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4)



**Figure 5.B.2.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\blacklozenge$ ) A. acidoterrestris spores and pressurized at 600 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C (x) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4)

Another aim of this research was to determine the presence and the trend of untreated and HHP treated vegetative cells of A. acidoterrestris during storage at the same isothermal conditions (25, 35, and 45 °C). For this purpose, counts were considered before and after heat shock treatment (80 °C for 10 min) and their difference represented the population of vegetative cells as shown in Figures 5.B.3 and 5.B.4, for HHP treatment at 500 and 600 MPa, respectively. The population of the vegetative cells for unpressurized samples throughout storage at all temperatures (25, 35, and 45 °C) was found below the detection limit of the enumeration method (< 1.0 log CFU/mL). This observation confirms that the inoculated population was spores and not vegetative cells of the microorganism. These results are in agreement with Vercamenn et al. [3] who inoculated A. acidoterrestris spores in tomato sause (pH= 4.2) and reported 1.0 log cycle vegetative cells population of A. acidoterrestris immediately after treatments at 500 and 600 MPa combined with 40 and 60 °C for 10 min. In the case of HHP treatment at 500 MPa, results indicated that the counts of the vegetative cells increased gradually throughout storage at 25 °C, with 2.0, 2.5 and 3.5 log cycles increase for heat-assisted HHP treatment at 25, 45 and 60 °C, respectively. In the case of storage at 35 °C, the counts of the vegetative cells presented lower increase, whereas at 45 °C the population of vegetative cells was limited close to the detection limit of the plating method throughout storage, (with the exception of 60 °C where 1.0 log cycle increase was observed after 192 h of storage). The population of the vegetative cells for HHP treatment at 600 MPa followed by storage at 25 °C presented the same trend as for 500 MPa combined with 25 and 45 °C, with 2.0 and 3.0 log cycles increase, respectively. When treated at 600MPa/60 °C the counts were below the detection limit of the enumeration method for the first 120 h followed by an increase of ca. 3.0 log cycles throughout storage. When stored at 35 °C, the vegetative cell population presented also similar trend with the 500 MPa treatment for all applied temperatures, and after 72, 120 and 94 h of storage at 25, 35 and 45 °C respectively, counts were near or below the detection limit. Peach samples stored at 45 °C also presented counts below the detection limit of the enumeration method with heat-assisted HHP treatment at 60 °C throughout storage, whereas when the applied temperature during pressurization was 25 °C and 45 °C, counts fluctuated up to 1 log for the first 43 and 144 h, respectively and then decreased to the detection limit of the enumeration method. Therefore, the present results indicate that the population of the HHP treated vegetative cells in all cases was below or near the detection limit of the method, instantly after pressurization.



**Figure 5.B.3.** Survival curves of unpressurized ( $\blacklozenge$ ) *A. acidoterrestris* vegetative cells and pressurized at 500 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C ( $\blacksquare$ ), 45 °C ( $\blacktriangle$ ) and 60 °C ( $\mathbf{x}$ ) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4)



**Figure 5.B.4.** Survival curves of unpressurized (•) *A. acidoterrestris* vegetative cells and presssurized at 600 MPa for 10 min combined with temperature at 25 °C (•), 45 °C (•) and 60 °C (x) during storage of peach juice at 25 °C, 35 °C and 45 °C. Data points are mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation of duplicate samples from two independent experiments (n = 4)

Taking into account the whole duration of storage, results pointed out that counts of vegetative cells were higher as storage temperature decreased for both HHP treatments (500 and 600 MPa) at all combined temperatures (25, 45 and 60 °C). This observation leads to the conclusion that the vegetative cells of *A. acidoterrestris* can be limited at higher storage temperatures (35 and 45 °C) after HHP treatment.

In conclusion, the inactivation of *A. acidoterrestris* spores in peach juice could be induced by HHP combined with mild heat treatment. Although storage at different isothermal conditions did not present a consistent pattern, results indicated that HHP treatment at 600 MPa combined with 60 °C for 10 min could eliminate the spore population for storage at 25 °C for the studied time period, while treatment at 500 MPa/45 °C could be more effective throughout storage at 45 °C. Furthermore, the vegetative cell population of *A. acidoterrestris* in peach juice samples treated at 600 MPa/60 °C could also be inhibited to the detection limit of the method at all storage temperatures (25, 35 and 45 °C). Therefore, HHP treatments managed to restrict the spore population for longer period time in comparison with unpressurized samples and this leads to the conclusion that HHP can ensure fruit juices with prolonged shelf life at higher temperatures. Consequently, heat assisted HHP treatment offers perspectives to reduce spoilage problems in the fruit juice industry.

# References

- 1. Lee, S.-Y.; Dougherty, R.H.; Kang, D.-H. Inhibitory Effects of High Pressure and Heat on Alicyclobacillus Acidoterrestris Spores in Apple Juice. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* **2002**, doi:10.1128/AEM.68.8.4158-4161.2002.
- 2. Hartyáni, P.; Dalmadi, I.; Knorr, D. Electronic Nose Investigation of Alicyclobacillus Acidoterrestris Inoculated Apple and Orange Juice Treated by High Hydrostatic Pressure. *Food Control* **2013**, *32*, 262–269.
- 3. Vercammen, A.; Vivijs, B.; Lurquin, I.; Michiels, C.W. Germination and Inactivation of Bacillus Coagulans and Alicyclobacillus Acidoterrestris Spores by High Hydrostatic Pressure Treatment in Buffer and Tomato Sauce. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.* **2012**, *152*, 162–167, doi:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.02.019.
- 4. Evelyn; Silva, F.V.M. High pressure thermal processing for the inactivation of *Clostridium perfringens* spores in beef slurry. *Innov. Food Sci. Emerg. Technol.* **2016**, *33*, 26–31
- 5. Kakagianni, M.; Kalantzi, K.; Beletsiotis, E.; Ghikas, D.; Lianou, A.; Koutsoumanis, K.P. Development and validation of predictive models for the effect of storage temperature and pH on the growth boundaries and kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* ATCC 49025 in fruit drinks. *Food Microbiol.* **2018**, *74*, 40–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2018.02.019.
- Solokowska, B.; Skapska, S.; Fonberg-Broczek, M.; Niezgoda, J.; Porebska, I.; Dekowska, A.; Rzoska, S.J. Germination and inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores induced by moderate hydrostatic pressure. *Pol. J. Microbiol.* 2015, *64*, 351–359
- 7. Sourri, P.; Argyri, A.A.; Panagou, E.Z.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Tassou, C.C. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Strain Variability in the Inactivation Kinetics of Spores in Orange Juice by Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure. *Appl. Sci.* **2020**, *10*, 7542.
- 8. Ribeiro, L.R.; Cristianini, M. Effect of High Pressure Processing Combined with Temperature on the Inactivation and Germination of *Alicyclobacillus Acidoterrestris* Spores: Influence of Heat-Shock on the Counting of Survivors. *LWT* **2020**, *118*, 108781.

**CHAPTER 6** 

**Conclusions and Future Perspectives** 

Fruit juices are considered to be the most popular representatives of the beverage industry. Their characterization as natural and healthy make them very attractive to consumers who look for convenient fruit juices that can fit in today's busy life style. Furthermore, the high acidity of fruit juices (pH<4.6) does not favor the growth of pathogens and spoilage microorganisms, rendering them more attractive to consumers. However, the fruit juice industry worldwide has reported a major concern for the presence of Alicyclobacillus spores. Therefore, the present thesis studied the presence of spoilage microorganisms in orange and peach juices of the Greek market with main focus on the detection of *Alicyclobacillus* in the surveyed samples. After verifying the presence of the bacterium in commercial fruit juices, the isolated strains of Alicyclobacillus were discriminated with RFLP-PCR for rapid identification and Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris strains were differentiated from other species. All isolated strains had the ability to produce guaiacol and consequently have the potential to spoil the juices. Further on, HHP was employed as a non thermal pasteurization method in order to control Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris. The spores of the microorganism were subjected to heat-assisted HHP at different levels of pressure and temperature, in order to investigate the best combination of these parameters that could control their presence. Moreover, spores were inoculated in orange and peach juice samples in order to examine the dynamic of the spore and vegetative cell population before and after HHP treatment during storage at different isothermal conditions.

As demonstrated in Chapter 2 commercial refrigerated and pasteurized orange and peach juices of the Greek market presented low contamination from spoilage microorganisms, and at the same time confirmed the presence of *Alicyclobacillus* in Greek juices. Our results revealed that orange juice presented higher contamination from *Alicyclobacillus* spp. compared to peach juice. In addition, no correlation could be established between the contamination incidence and the origin of the fruit juices (super markets, mini markets or street markets).

The isolated colonies from the commercial orange juices were discriminated into 8 clusters with 16S rDNA PCR-RFLP and the use of three restriction endonucleases (*Hha*I, *RSa* I and *HiNF*I). Seven of the groups had different pattern from the reference strain *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* DSMZ 2498. This observation combined with the fact that different patterns also originated from the same juice leads to the conclusion that the colonies may belong to various strains or even to different species.

All isolates had the potential to produce guaiacol as determined by the PECA method. In order to identify if the isolated colonies belonged to *A. acidoterrestris* a single enzyme RFLP PCR method was utilized. This molecular assay succeeded in discriminating *A. acidoterrestris* isolates from *A. acidocaldarius* and *A. hesperidum* within 8 hours with the use of specific conditions. The early detection and identification of *Alicyclobacillus* is of great importance for fruit juice manufacturers, because the spoilage is difficult to be noticed before consumption.

Therefore, it is of great importance to develop control methods for the inactivation of the spores of *Alicyclobacillus* and mainly *A. acidoterrestris* that may be present in fruit juices. For this reason, we studied the effect of HHP on *A. acidoterrestris* spores, which is considered to be the most effective non thermal processing for fruit juices and moreover for spore inactivation. After studying the effectiveness of HHP on spores of two *A. acidoterrestris* strains inoculated in orange juice using different pressures, combined with different temperatures for pressurization time up to 30 min we confirmed the effectiveness for the selected conditions and strains of the processing. In particular results indicated that the higher the pressure and temperature levels applied, the higher the inactivation of bacterial spores. Complete spore inactivation was achieved at the higher pressurization and temperature levels (600 MPa / 70 °C) employed in the study, for both strains. Furthermore, the inactivation kinetics of *A. acidoterrestris* spores was successfully described by means of the Weibull model, although strain variability affected the performance of the model.

The majority of published works focuses on the effectiveness of HHP treatment to inactivate the spores of *A. acidoterrestris* immediately after the application of high pressure. However, it would be of great interest to investigate the dynamics of the spores and vegetative cells of *A. acidoterrestris* throughout storage of HHP treated fruit juices at different isothermal conditions (4, 12 and 25 °C). The used HHP treatment was able to induce spore inactivation of two *A. acidoterrestris* strains inoculated in orange juice and ensure the inhibition of the surviving spores' germination throughout storage at refrigerated temperatures (4 and 12 °C). However, the spore population did not present a consistent pattern during storage for two months at the different isothermal conditions and the changes in the spore population were strain dependent. The remaining vegetative cells could be eliminated throughout storage at low temperatures, although strain variability should be taken into consideration.

In order to study the dynamics of treated spores and vegetative cells of *A. acidoterrestris* at higher storage temperatures (25, 35 and 45 °C) that favor the growth of the bacterium, spores of strain ATCC 49025 were inoculated in peach juice. Although storage at different isothermal conditions did not present a consistent pattern, it was clear that HHP treatment at 600 MPa/60 °C/10 min could eliminate the spore population during storage at 25 °C. The outcome of this study was that the same HHP treatment can induce germination, since the population of the vegetative cells was inhibited to the detection limit of the method at all storage temperatures. Consequently, HHP treatments managed to restrict the spore population for longer period time in comparison with unpressurized samples and this leads to the conclusion that HHP can ensure safer fruit juices with prolonged shelf life at higher temperatures. Therefore, heat assisted HHP treatment offers perspectives to control spoilage problems in the fruit juice industry.

Based on the results of this thesis, the contamination of commercial fruit juices from Alicyclobacillus was not rare. The early detection and identification of the bacterium is very important for the fruit juice industry, since spoilage incidents result in economic losses. The need of developing rapid and accurate detection and identification methods is of paramount importance and RFLP PCR used in this study was proved to fulfill these criteria. In order to ensure the high safety and extended shelf life of fruit juices non thermal technologies and their combination with heat have been developed. HHP was proved capable of inactivating the spores of thermoacidophilic bacteria like A. acidoterrestris in fruit juices and presents promising perspectives for the fruit juice industry. Besides spores' inactivation, HHP was able to eliminate the vegetative cells throughout storage and therefore enhance spoilage control. Strain variability should be taken into consideration, because it was an important factor affecting the high-pressure tolerance, the dynamics of the spore and vegetative cell populations throughout storage and the performance of the Weibull model. However, future work should be undertaken to include more strains and processing conditions of HHP, including oscillatory highpressure treatment, so as to ensure the safety and quality of fruit juices.

# Appendix

# **Publication from this thesis**

Publication in International Scientific Journals of Science Citation Index

- Sourri, P.; Doulgeraki, A.I.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E. A single enzyme PCR-RFLP assay targeting V1-V3 region of 16S rRNA gene for direct identification of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* from other *Alicyclobacillus* species. J. Appl. Genet. 2019, 60, 225–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2008.02.030
- 2. Sourri, P.; Argyri, A.A.; Panagou, E.Z.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Tassou, C.C. *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Strain Variability in the Inactivation Kinetics of Spores in Orange Juice by Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure. *Appl. Sci.* **2020**, *10*, 7542. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10217542.
- 3. Sourri, P.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Panagou, E.Z. Fruit Juice Spoilage by *Alicyclobacillus*: Detection and Control Methods—A Comprehensive Review. *Foods* **2022**, *11*, 747. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11050747.
- Sourri, P.; Argyri, A.A.; Tassou, C.C.; Nychas, G.-J.E.; Panagou, E.Z. The Effect of Temperature-Assisted High Hydrostatic Pressure on the Survival of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* Inoculated in Orange Juice throughout Storage at Different Isothermal Conditions. *Fermentation* 2022, 8(7),308. https://doi.org/10.3390/fermentation8070308.

Oral Presentations in international conferences.

- Sourri, P.J., Argyri, A.A., Tassou, C.C. (2015) Combined effect of high pressure processing and thermal treatment on the inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus* spores in orange juice. 2nd International Conference on Food and Biosystems Engineering (FABE2015), 28- 31 May, Mykonos Island, Greece. P81, pp 185
- Sourri P., Tassou C., Panagou E., Nychas G. Inactivation kinetics of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores in orange juice by high hydrostatic pressure in combination with or without heat treatment. 7<sup>th</sup> Conference of the Scientific Society "Mikrobiokosmos" (2017), 7-9 April, Athens

Poster Presentations in international conferences

- Sourri, P.J., Argyri, A.A., Nychas, G.E., Tassou, C.C. (2014) Combined Effect Of High Pressure Processing And Thermal Treatment On The Inactivation Of *Alicyclobacillus* Spores In Orange Juice. EFFoST 2014, 7th International Conference on the Food Factory for the Future, 25 - 28 November 2014, Uppsala, Sweden.
- Sourri, P.J., Argyri, A.A., Pentaraki, K.I., Tassou, C.C. (2015) Effect of high pressure processing in combination with or without heat treatment on Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores in peach juice stored at different

temperatures. 2015 International Nonthermal Processing Workshop, 12-13 November, Athens, Greece. P73, pp 73

- Sourri, P.J., Argyri, A.A., Pentaraki, K.I., Tassou, C.C. (2016) Effect of high pressure processing with or without heat treatment on *Alicyclobacillus Acidoterrestris* spores in peach juice stored at different temperatures. Food Micro 2016, 19-22 July, Dublin, Ireland. PO2-NFP-160, pp 448
- Sourri, P.J., Argyri, A.A., Nychas, J.E., Tassou, C.C. (2016). Effect of high pressure processing in combination with or without heat treatment on Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris spores in peach juice stored at different temperatures. The Food Factor I Barcelona Conference, 2-4 November 2016 Barcelona (Spain), pp 257
- Sourri, P., Aska, I., Chorianopoulos, N., Doulgeraki, A., Nychas J.G.E., Chrysoula Tassou, C. and Argyri A. (2018). Shelf Life of Functional Orange Juice and Inactivation of *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* after High Pressure Processing and Thermal Treatment. IAFP European Symposium on Food Safety, 25-27 April 2018, Stockholm, Sweden.
- Sourri, P., Argyri, A.A., Nychas, G.E., Tassou C.C. and Panagou, E.Z. (2021). Effect of High Pressure combined with temperature on the shelf life of orange juice contaminated with *Alicyclobacillus acidoterrestris* spores. 9<sup>th</sup> Conference of the Scientific Society "Mikrobiokosmos" (2021), 16-18 December, Athens.

More Publication in International Scientific Journals of Science Citation Index

- Doulgeraki, A.I., Bikouli, V., Argyri, A.A, Chorianopoulos, N., Mitre, E., Charvourou, G., Sourri, P., Tassou, C.C., Oikonomou, A. Exploring the Bacterial Communities of the Kaiafas Thermal Spring Anigrides Nymphes in Greece Prior to Rehabilitation Actions. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health.* 2020 Dec 7,17(23):9133. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17239133.
- Argyri, A.A, Papadopoulou, O.S, Sourri, P., Chorianopoulos, N., Tassou, C.C. Quality and Safety of Fresh Chicken Fillets after High Pressure Processing: Survival of Indigenous *Brochothrix thermosphacta* and Inoculated *Listeria monocytogenes*. *Microorganisms*, **2019** Nov 2,7(11):520. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms7110520.